The Community Learning Centre **THE CLC RESOURCE KIT**

Guidebook

for Implementing a Collaborative School-Community Partnership



Holistically planned action for educational and community change

The Community Learning Centre

PARTINERS UPS

Holistically planned action for educational and community change

A series promoting educational success and the development of the Anglophone community in Québec.

The CLC Resource Kit: Guidebook for Implementing a Collaborative School-Community Partnership

Working Document (2007.09.25)

Author: William J. Smith, Talleyrand Professional Services

Series Coordinator

Paule Langevin, LEARN

Coordinating Committee (LEARN)

Paule Langevin (Chair) Linton Garner Anne-Marie Livingstone

Acknowledgment

The Coordinating Committee wishes to acknowledge the input from the CLC coordinators, whose feedback was very helpful in producing this edition.

© Gouvernement du Québec, 2012 Ministère de l'Éducation, du Loisir et du Sport Community Learning Centres—Resource Kit

ISBN 978-2-550-60913-1 (print version) (French edition: ISBN 978-2-550-59743-8)

Guidebook (PDF) ISBN 978-2-550-59744-5 (French edition: ISBN 978-2-550-59745-2)

Legal Deposit—Bibliothèque et Archives nationales du Québec, 2012 Legal Deposit—Library and Archives Canada, 2012

SUMMARY

Using This Guidebook				
1	Explore	1		
2	Initiate	19		
3	Plan	37		
4	Implement	66		
5	Evaluate	71		
Glo	ossary of Terms	98		
References				

Lists the same **Steps** found in the Framework (pp. IV-V), plus additional headings corresponding to the operational challenges of each step.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Usi	ing this Guidebook		VII
Wha	at You Can Expect from the Guidebook		VII
AG	rounded Theory of Sustainable Change		VII
Org	anization of the Guidebook		VIII
A S	ummary of Anticipated Results		IX
Ope	erational Challenges		Х
1 E	Explore		1
1.1	See What CLCs Look Like in Other Communities		4
	Gathering Useful Information		4 4
	Developing a Working Definition of a CLC Implications of a Learning Community Implications of a 'Hub' of Community Service Implications	•	7 8 9
	The Framework Definition of a CLC		10
	Synthesizing What You Have Learned		11
1.2	Create an Image of a CLC for Your Community		12
	Deciding on Potential Partners		13
	Defining the Community		14 16
12	Decide to Proceed		10
1.5	Readiness		17
	Tentative Commitment		18
21	Initiate		19
2.1	Map Your Needs and Assets		21
	Community Needs		21
	Community Assets		23
2.2	Develop Mission Statement		25
	Crystallizing Values and Purpose		25
	Results Areas		27
	Set Guiding Principles		28
	Aligning CLC and Partner Mission Statements		28
	Putting the Pieces Together		28
2.3	Allocate Responsibilities and Resources		29
	Structuring the CLC		29
	The Partnership		30
	The Operational Team		31 32
	Accountability and Reporting		33
	Allocation of Resources		33

2.4	Conclude Partnership Agreement	35
	Setting a Process	35
	Determining Content	36
	Closure	36
3 I	Plan	37
3.1	Determine Desired Results	39
	The Results Chain The Sequence of Change	39
	The Intersection of Complementary Results	40
	Other Issues	41 42
3.2	Determine Programs and Services To Be Offered	44
	Programs and Services	44
	Conditions for Success	44
	Comparing Alternatives	46 47
~ ~		
3.3	Determine Capacity To Deliver Services	48
	The Building Blocks of Capacity	49 E 1
	Building Capacity	51
	Monitoring of Capacity Building	53
3.4	Determine Means To Evaluate Actions and Results	53
	Establishing the Parameters	54 54
	Trustworthiness of the Evaluation	55
	The Evaluation Audit	55 57
	The Objects of the Evaluation	57
	Outcomes and Outputs (Effectiveness)	58
	Conduct and Efficiency of Activities	58 59
	Performance Standards	59
	Targets and Benchmarks	60
	The Trustworthiness of Performance Standards	61
	Measuring Performance	61
	Performance Indicators	61 62
	The Trustworthiness of Indicators	62
3.5	Complete Action Plan	64
	Setting a Process	64
	Review Partner Planning	65
	Determining Content	65
4 I	mplement	66
4.1	Allocate Resources and Begin Service Delivery	67
4.2	Allocate Resources and Conduct Capacity Building	68
4.3	Monitor Service Delivery and Capacity Building	69

5.1 Collect the Data					
Sources of Data72Types of Data73Identifying the Data74Target Population and Sampling74When should a sample be used?74How should the sample be constructed?74How big should it be?75Evaluation Ethics75Trustworthiness of the Data77Collecting the Data78Gathering of Archival Data79Designing Your Own Instruments79Evaluation Ethics81Trustworthiness of Data Collection81					
5.2 Analyze the Data					
Processing Raw Data 82 Processing Quantitative Data 82 Processing Qualitative Data 83 Interpreting the Data 84 Evaluation Ethics 86					
Trustworthiness of Data Analysis					
5.3 Report to Stakeholders 88 Documenting the Evaluation 88 Audit File 88 Confidential Record 89 The Evaluation Report 89 Drafting the Report 89 Drafting the Report 90 Evaluation Ethics 93 Trustworthiness 93 Reporting and the Partners 94 Getting the Message Across 94 Other Forms of Communication 95 Next Steps 95 Your Theory of Change: Retrospect and Prospect 96					
Glossary of Terms 98 References 102					

USING THIS GUIDEBOOK

R ecognizing the importance of the school-community collaboration, the Ministère de l'Éducation, du Loisir et du Sport du Québec (MELS) supported the development of the **CLC Framework for Action**. It outlines a series of steps that schools, vocational and adult training centres and community groups can use to create a *community learning centre*.

MELS then mandated LEARN to revise and publish the Framework, and to create other related materials. All LEARN publications supporting CLCs are available on the **CLC** Web site under the general series title, **The CLC Resource Kit**.

What You Can Expect From the Guidebook

The Guidebook provides guidelines and resources for implementing the "grounded theory of sustainable change" outlined in the Framework (see below).

More specifically, it offers *practical* and *user-friendly* suggestions as to **how to** achieve the purpose of and undertake the actions foreseen for each step. For example, it should enable schools and their partners to:

- conduct consultations on the potential for a CLC in the community
- complete a mapping of the community's needs and assets
- identify key priority areas for action
- create partnership agreements
- prepare an action plan with impacts, outcomes, outputs and activities
- design a monitoring and evaluation plan

What you should not expect is a *blueprint* prescribing what you must do at every step. *It's up to you* to use the Guidebook as a resource that you can adapt to suit your own situation and needs.¹

A Grounded Theory of Sustainable Change

Creating a CLC constitutes a *journey of change* for which the CLC Framework and related materials provide a "roadmap" (see text box).² Together, they express an underly-ing "grounded theory" of "sustainable change."

- school effectiveness and school improvement (see e.g. Harris & Bennett, 2005; Joyce, Calhoun & Hopkins, 1999; MacBeath & Mortimore, 2001)
- research methods (see e.g. Anderson, 1998; Gall, Gall & Borg, 2006; Patton, 2002)
- organizational leadership and change (see e.g. Fullan, 2001; Hargreaves, Lieberman, Fullan & Hopkins, 2006; Wagner et al., 2006; Watson, 2003)
- 2. Organizational Research Services, 2004, p. 1.



Framework for Action

The Guidebook has been written for those assuming a leadership role in coordinating each of these steps, be they novice or expert leaders.

Leading a CLC requires a wide range of knowledge and skills and this Guidebook does not pretend to deal with all of them nor even deal completely with those subjects it does present. Thus, left to other texts are:

"Every community needs a roadmap for change. Instead of bridges, avenues and freeways, this map would illustrate destinations of progress and the routes to travel on the way to achieving progress. The map would also provide commentary about assumptions, such as the final destination, the context for the map, the processes to engage in during the journey and the belief system that underlies the importance of traveling in a particular way. This type of map is called a 'theory of change'."

"**Grounded theory**" refers to the development of theory based on the study of the real world. Thus, one begins by observing change in real organizations and then slowly and carefully building theories and "formulating them into a logical, systematic, and explanatory scheme."³ Once woven together, these strands becomes the organization"s "**theory of change**."

Any theory of change begins with a desired *destination*: a set of results based on the organization's values and beliefs. The theory is "fleshed out" by a strategically planned alignment of actions and conditions that evidence from experience or research demonstrates are necessary and sufficient to achieve intended results.⁴ Qualifying such a change theory as "**sustainable**" adds a time dimension—change that is meant to last.



Simply put, the Frameworks' theory of sustainable change is that a CLC, following the guidelines presented here, can create conditions and provide services that will promote ongoing student success and lasting community development, as shown below.

No fixed set of conditions or services is prescribed but those suggested are grounded in the experience of diverse communities in multiple contexts. You can use these suggestions to build your own theory of change to meet the needs of your community.

Organization of the Guidebook

The five main sections of the Guidebook correspond to the **Five Steps** of the Framework.⁵



🔀 Framework, p. #

Individual steps include a cross-reference to the Framework in the right margin (\boxtimes) as shown here.



To help map your journey through the Guidebook, each step begins with a summary of what is to follow, presented in a table entitled "**Step X at-a-Glance**," signalled by the icon shown here in the right margin.

Primary material (that which is essential to complete each step) is contained in the main body of text, and presented in paragraphs that are flush with left margin (as seen here).

EXHIBITS

Exhibits are used to display short quotations, examples, comments, etc., and serve to allow the primary information contained in the main body of the text to flow around this secondary material, as shown here. Secondary material (that provides additional information) is contained in bulleted paragraphs that are indented (as seen here), as well as in EXHIBITS (bold, centred heading in SMALL CAPS as shown below), text boxes and graphics (in the text or in the right margin), as well as footnotes at the bottom of the page.

- 3. Strauss & Corbin, 1998, p. 21.
- See Anderson, 2004, 2005; Auspos & Kubisch, 2004; Kreider, 2000; Organizational Research Services, 2004; see also, the Web site of the Change Leadership Group at the Harvard Graduate School of Education.
- 5. A summary of the **results** anticipated from and the **operational challenges** of each step can be found on page **IX**.

Key words in the text are highlighted in a **bold** font. The Guidebook also makes frequent use of icons, such as the "map tack" shown above or the "flag" shown in the right margin.⁶

TEMPLATES. – The icon shown here in the right margin signals a template that can be used to develop various instruments (e.g. rating scale) and forms (e.g. work plan). The templates and instructions for using them are provided in *Templates for Collaborative Action Planning*. As also shown in the right margin above, a cross-reference to the template is included in parentheses.⁷

The Guidebook uses **hyperlinks** to enable you to go directly to other sections of the Guidebook (as seen below for the Reference List), as well as to relevant Web sites (e.g. **Coalition for Community Schools**).

This only works if you are using the PDF version () of the Guidebook (from the CLC Web site) on your computer.

You can use **key words** to search the **PDF** version for material on a topic (e.g. "capacity").

Footnotes at the bottom of the page provide a link to source materials quoted (including quotes in text boxes), as well some comments on the text, while \checkmark notations in light blue text boxes highlight other source materials.

On the CLC Web site, you will find: the CLC Resource Kit:

- ✓ Framework for Action for Anglophone Schools, Centres and Communities
- ✓ Guidebook for Implementing a Collaborative School-Community Partnership
- ✓ Templates for Collaborative Action Planning
- ✓ Workbook for Individualized Planning

and other documents:

- ✓ A Promising Direction for English Education in Québec
- ✓ So You Want to Create a Community Learning Centre: An Overview of the CLC Framework for Action
- ✓ From Values to Results: Key Issues and Challenges for Building and Sustaining School-Community Collaboration

A **Glossary** of all key terms can be found near the end of the Guidebook (p. **98**), followed by a **Reference List** (p. **102**) providing bibliographic details of all source materials

It's UP TO YOU. Like the Framework, this Guidebook is *advisory, not prescriptive*. It is your decision to:

- adopt the suggestions for any given step
- adapt them to better meet your needs, or
- **replace** them with some other approach

Every local context is different. At the end of the day, what counts is that your actions lead to the results you have set and that you are comfortable with both the means and the ends of this process. After all, it's your destination and your journey: *it's up to you where you go and how to get there*.

A Summary of Anticipated Results

The following summarizes the results being sought by each of the five major steps of the Framework in order to create the conditions and provide the services that will lead to ongoing student success and lasting community development.

See Evaluation Checklist

🗙 Templates, p. #

Audit Step

^{6.} The Guidebook includes an eight-step process to conduct an **evaluation audit** (see p. **55**); each step of the audit is signalled by a 'flag' as shown above.

A set of blank templates is also provided in another companion document: Workbook for Individualized Planning. It is published in a Word version so that you can use it to create your own instruments and forms. Cross-references to the Workbook are signalled in the text, the right margin or a footnote, as shown here (IN Workbook, Step #).

STEP	ENABLING RESULT	\rightarrow	PRIMARY OUTPUT	\rightarrow	INITIAL OUTCOME
1	Relevance and feasibility of CLC ascertained	\rightarrow	Decision to proceed (precondi- tion for Step 2)	\rightarrow	Step 2 undertaken
2	Consensus among partners regarding proposed venture	\rightarrow	Partnership Agreement (pre- condition for Step 3)	\rightarrow	Step 3 undertaken
3	Desired results, actions to be taken and means to evalu- ate determined	\rightarrow	Action Plan (precondition for Step 4)	\rightarrow	Step 4 undertaken
4	Services to students and com- munity, and capacity-building activities provided	$ $ \rightarrow	"First-level" results from service delivery and capacity building	÷	Enhanced student success and community develop- ment, according to CLC purpose
5	Relevant data collected and analyzed; lessons learned and feedback loops constructed	\rightarrow	Evaluation reports (account- ability to stakeholders and data for improvement)	\rightarrow	Changes to purpose, and ways and means, as required; ready for next cycle



X Templates, p. 3

Operational Challenges

The following shows the \succ operational challenges of each of the steps outlined in the Framework to be undertaken by a school/centre and community partners to achieve the results outlined above.

	ACTION STEPS AND OPERATIONAL CHALLENGES
1 EXF	PLORE
1.1	See What CLCs Look Like in Other Communities ➤ Gather useful information about community schools ➤ Construct your knowledge about community schools
1.2	Create an image of a CLC for your community ➤ Construct an initial map of the community ➤ Determine the implications of a CLC for your community
1.3	 Decide to Proceed ➤ Determine if the partners and their organizations are ready to embark on this joint venture ➤ Produce the anticipated output for Step 1: Decision to proceed
2 INI1	TIATE
2.1	Map Your Needs and Assets ➤ Identify the needs of the community in relation to the type of CLC envisaged ➤ Identify the assets of the community in relation to meeting the foregoing needs
2.2	Develop Mission Statement > Prepare a statement of values and purpose for the CLC > Identify the kinds of results that the partners expect from the CLC > Establish an appropriate set of principles to guide the operation of the CLC > Combine the foregoing elements to draft a mission statement > Determine how the proposed CLC affects each partner's mission statement

ACTION STEPS AND OPERATIONAL CHALLENGES (CONT.)				
2.3	 Allocate Responsibilities and Resources Structure the CLC to meet identified needs, while dealing with contextual realities Given the structure of the CLC, assign appropriate roles and responsibilities to the partners Given these decisions, assign appropriate roles and responsibilities to the operational team Given the above decisions, determine the general parameters governing the allocation of resources for the CLC 			
2.4	Conclude Partnership Agreement > Establish an appropriate process for concluding the Partnership Agreement > Determine the content of the Partnership Agreement > Produce the anticipated output for Step 2: A signed Partnership Agreement			
3 PLA	Ν			
3.1	Determine Desired Results > Seek points of convergence between the results sought by the various partners > Establish a mutually beneficial chain of intended results			
3.2	 Determine Programs and Services to Be Offered Determine the activities that are likely to produce the short-term results that have been set for service delivery Establish a process to monitor service delivery that is both feasible and effective 			
3.3	 Determine Capacity to Deliver Services > Develop a holistic understanding of the performance capacity for our CLC > Determine the activities that are likely to produce the short-term results that have been, or should have been, set for capacity development > Establish a process to monitor capacity building that is both feasible and effective 			
3.4	 Determine Means to Evaluate Actions and Results > Establish the parameters that define the nature and limits of the evaluation > Decide how to plan the evaluation > Determine precisely what will be evaluated > Adopt performance standards for each object to be evaluated > Select appropriate indicators to measure the objects to be evaluated > Determine appropriate sources and methods of data collection and analysis for each indicator selected 			
3.5	Complete Action Plan > Establish an appropriate process for concluding the Action Plan > Determine how the CLC action plan fits with each partner's annual plan > Determine the content of the Action Plan > Produce the anticipated output for Step 3: An approved Action Plan			
4 IMPL	EMENT			
4.1	 Allocate Resources and Begin Service Delivery ➤ Carry out the plan for the delivery of services ➤ Produce the first set of outputs anticipated for Step 4: Initial results from services provided to students and community 			
4.2	 Allocate Resources and Conduct Capacity Building Carry out the plan for building capacity Produce the second set of outputs anticipated for Step 4: Initial results from capacity building of CLC 			
4.3	Monitor Service Delivery and Capacity Building > Carry out the plan for monitoring service delivery and capacity building			

ACTION STEPS AND OPERATIONAL CHALLENGES (CONT.)				
5 EVA	LUATE			
5.1	Collect the Data > Find the necessary data to produce the indicators chosen > Collect the data chosen after determining appropriate methods for this purpose			
5.2	Analyze the Data ➤ Process the data collected after determining appropriate methods for this purpose ➤ Interpret the processed data after determining appropriate methods for this purpose			
5.3	 Report to Stakeholders Document the entire evaluation process Prepare a comprehensive report of the evaluation, including process, findings and recommendations Undertake appropriate means to inform various groups of stakeholders about the evaluation Ensure follow-up from the results of the evaluation, including the lessons learned 			

■ The steps in this process are sequential but what you do in one step may cause you to revisit an earlier step. Going back and forth is not cause for concern; in fact, it is what you should expect (see Your Steps, Your Sequence, Your Time Line in the Framework, p. **V**).

1 EXPLORE

he **purpose** of this step is to explore the possible creation of a CLC. By the end of this step, you should expect to have achieved the results summarized below.



STEP 1 AT-A-GLANCE 1 2 3 4 5 \rightarrow \rightarrow \rightarrow \rightarrow Explore Initiate Plan Implement Evaluate **Enabling Result** \rightarrow **Primary Output** \rightarrow Initial Outcome Step Decision to proceed (precondition Relevance and feasibility \rightarrow \rightarrow 1 Step 2 undertaken of CLC ascertained for Step 2)



an equal partnership of schools/centres, public or private agencies and community groups, working in collaboration to develop, implement and evaluate activities to answer school and community needs that will enhance student success and the vitality of the English-speaking community of Québec.

Given this definition, a CLC falls on the high end of the cooperation-collaboration continuum.

A PARTNERSHIP OF PEOPLE: Although a CLC is an organization,⁹ in essence, it is a partnership of people; what counts the most are the "processes and relationships" among its

Coordination Cooperation	Collaboration
-----------------------------	---------------

The Policy Research				
Initiative is a excellent				
source of information				
on social capital.				
✓ Schuller. 2001				

- ✓ Woolcock, 2001
- ✓ PRI, 2003

^{8.} **Organization**: entity composed of individuals, groups or other organizations, that act together to achieve shared goals within an identifiable structure defined by formal or informal rules.

^{9.} Some people may not be comfortable with defining a CLC this way because of a preconceived image of an organization as a bureaucratic structure. While some organizations are bureaucratic, this characteristic does not apply to organizations in general, and certainly not to a CLC, as envisaged by this Framework.

See the **CHSSN** Web site for material about the importance of social capital for building community vitality. participants rather than its "structures and rules."¹⁰ The CLC is a means by which its members work together to create 'social capital' for a common end.¹¹

"Family, friends, and acquaintances frequently constitute an important asset essential to the well-being of Canadians. When one is seeking support to make it through hard times, searching for a new job opportunity, or simply living a full and active life, it pays to know people. This is the simple idea behind the concept of social capital."¹²

Social capital comprises several threads, as suggested by a recent report of the Québec Community Health and Social Services Network (CHSSN):¹³

- Social participation: generally indicated in voluntary community activities, joining a social club or recreational association.
- Social support networks: this aspect refers to care relationships such as the support systems of family, friends and neighbours. It can include formal and informal arrangements.
- **Civic engagement**: indicated in political participation, knowledge of community initiatives, and perception of the capacity of the community to influence events.
- **Social inclusion**: this aspect refers to elements like trust in people and institutions, sense of belonging, and confidence in public institutions.

HOLISTIC VISION: A CLC offers an antidote to the compartmentalization of services through a more integrative or holistic approach to service delivery.¹⁴

SUSTAINABILITY: In this Framework, the CLC is envisaged as a long-term investment–not necessarily forever, but more than a "one-off" venture of limited duration, sustainability. The long term viability of the CLC is an important issue.

- To many people, sustainability is associated almost exclusively with funding.¹⁵ This Framework takes a wider view, that there are significant dimensions of sustainability beyond money, namely its spirit, values, niche and capacity.¹⁶
- Sustainability does not occur as a matter of course; it is something that any organization must constantly strive for, if it is to endure beyond the "honeymoon" period created by initial enthusiasm and start-up funding.

- 11. **Social capital**: networks of social relations that provide assets or access to assets, including human, financial or other resources; it differs from **human capital**, which refers to the competencies, capacities and other attributes possessed by individuals.
- 12. Policy Research Initiative, 2005, p. 1. A special issue of **ISUMA**, the Canadian Journal of Policy Research (no longer published) is devoted to social capital
- 13. Pocock, 2006, p. 2.
- This reflects an *ecological* view of school and community as an organic whole which "promotes the interrelationship between the school and the family, and the school and the community" (Saskatchewan Learning, 2000, p. 1).
- 15. E.g.: "The ability of an organization to secure and manage sufficient resources to enable it to fulfill its mission effectively and consistently over time without excessive dependence on a single funding source" (Horton et al., 2003, p. 164).
- "The degree to which [an organization] is able to articulate, teach and live its core values with integrity constitutes the foundation and structural framework on which organizational life is built" (David, 2002, p. 7).

Reference to sustainability will be made throughout this Guidebook (see pp. **26**, **33**, **38**, **39**, **48** and **54**).

^{10.} Mitchell, Walker & Sackney, 1997, p. 52.

The Finance Project in the United States has devoted considerable attention to the sustainability of community-based programs and initiatives. The following exhibit provides a capsule of their sustainability planning framework.¹⁷

Element		Description
1 Visio	on	Capturing what you are trying to achieve and how your initiative fits within your community.
2 Res	ults Orientation	Clearly defining intended results based on data about your community, and planning for and evaluating progress of their achievement.
	ntegic Financ- Orientation	Making the best possible use of existing resources while pursuing opportunities for new sources of funding and other support.
	ad-Base Com- nity Support	Continually making efforts to reach out to a broad spectrum of community members to ensure the long-term vitality of the initiative.
5 Key	Champions	Seeking out key individuals and groups whose advocacy will galvanize the support of others.
	ptability to nging Condi- s	Anticipating, influencing and responding to changes in the environment that are critical to the initiative's continued viability.
	ong Internal tems	Effective and efficient management systems are necessary to maintaining the quality of the initiative over time.
8 Sust	tainability Plan	A sustainability plan deals with all the elements necessary for the sustainability of the initiative in a comprehensive and holistic manner.

THE FINANCE PROJECT SUSTAINABILITY FRAMEWORK

3

See **The Finance Project** Web site, including several from the US Department of Health and Human Services:

^{17.} Langford & Flynn, 2003. [The **Finance Project** provides research, consulting, technical assistance and training for public and private sector leaders.]

 [✓] USDHHS, 2006a, 2006b

Framework, p. 1

1.1 See What CLCs Look Like in Other Communities



As summarized below, the purpose of this step is to see what community schools look like in other communities as an initial step in exploring the desirability and feasibility of creating your own CLC.

STEP 1.1 AT-A-GLANCE

1.1 See What CLCs Look Like in Other Communities 1.2 Create an Image of a CLC for Your Community

1.3 Decide to Proceed

 \rightarrow

Step 1.1 Operational Challenges

Gather useful information about community schools

\mathbf{V}

Construct your knowledge about community schools

 \mathbf{V}

Primary Output

Synthesis of what you have learned

The "Knowledge Center" of the Annie E. Casey Foundation is an excellent source of information on community development:

- ✓ Annie E. Casey Foundation, 2007
- ✓ Bailey, 2006
- ✓ Bailey, Jordan & Fiester, 2006
- 🗸 Jehl, 2007
- 🗸 Jordan, 2006
- 🗸 Manno, 2007

The **major challenges** in this step are to find out about CLCs, share that information with others and, together, create a common understanding of what this venture could mean to you and your community.

Gathering Useful Information

 \rightarrow

The first LEARN publication on CLCs is entitled A *Promising Direction for English Education in Québec* (see **CLC** Web site). It provides a starting point for determining what a CLC could/should look like in your community from the perspective of different "stakeholders."¹⁸



The material that follows will help you meet this challenge by presenting:

- an overview of different images of community schools
- the implications of becoming a "learning community"
- the implications of becoming a "full-service" centre

Images of Community Schools

One of the best sources of such information is the **Coalition for Community Schools**. Their summary definition of a community school is cited below.¹⁹



- 18. Stakeholders: persons and bodies that have a stake in the CLC, who: (a) deliver services, for example, centre staff; (b) are responsible for service delivery, for example, the partners; or (c) benefit from, pay for or are otherwise affected by these services, for example, students, taxpayers and community members.
- 19. Institute for Educational Leadership, 2002, p. IX.

A SNAPSHOT OF A COMMUNITY SCHOOL (CCS)

Community schools are public schools that are open to students, families, and community members before, during, and after school throughout the year. They have high standards and expectations for students, qualified teachers, and rigorous curriculum. The staff knows that students and their families need more to succeed, so community schools do more.

Before- and after-school programs build on classroom experiences and help students expand their horizons, contribute to their communities, and have fun. Family support centers help with parent involvement, child rearing, employment, housing, and other services. Medical, dental, and mental health services are readily available. Parents and community residents participate in adult education and job training programs, and use the school as a place for community problem solving.

Community schools use the community as a resource to engage students in learning and service, and to help them become problem-solvers in their communities. Volunteers come to community schools to support young people's academic, interpersonal, and career success.

Individual schools and the school system work in partnership with community agencies to operate these unique institutions. Families, students, principals, teachers, and neighborhood residents decide together how to support student learning.

Concellant in the

Saskatchewan Learning (SL) has done considerable work developing a community school culture, which they call a *caring and respectful school environment* (CRSE).²⁰

The **CCS Web Site** contains a well-organized set of valuable materials (**E> Supp. Mat.**, p. **153**), including:

- ✓ Berg, Melaville & Blank, 2006
- ✓ Blank & Berg, 2006
- ✓ Blank, Melaville & Shah, 2003
- ✓ CCS, 2000
- ✓ Institute for Educational Leadership, 2002
- ✓ Melaville, Berg & Blank, 2006

See the **CSRE** Web site and other materials from **Saskatchewan Learning**, including: ✓ SL. 2002

✓ SL, 2004a, 2004b

Saskatchewan see and a wire 7

Learning

^{20.} Task Force on the Role of the School, 2001, p. 142.

A CARING AND RESPECTFUL SCHOOL COMMUNITY (SASKATCHEWAN)

- The Community School concept has its roots in community development ideas. These schools collaborate with community members to strengthen both the school and the community in which the school is located. Close ties to the community ensure that school programs reflect the cultural and socioeconomic life experiences of the children and youth who attend, and also are directed at meeting their unique needs.
- Community Schools are characterized by the provision of at least some of the following integrated school-linked services to children and youth, and their families: education, health, social services, justice and recreation. The school is the most convenient site for the delivery of these community-based services.
- Community Schools value community involvement to enable all students to succeed. Parents especially are encouraged to share responsibility for the education of their children. Community School Councils are made up of representatives from the school, including students, and the community. This structure guides the development of the relationship between school and community, and creates the opportunity for community/school collaboration and participation in important decision making.
- Community Schools focus on community development as well as school development. As well as programs for students, school facilities are used for community events, meetings and programs. Adult education activities and day cares are well suited to Community Schools and serve as examples of how community functions can be integrated into the school. An "open door" policy is evident in these schools.
- Teachers' roles are different in Community Schools. Teachers are compelled to interact much more closely with the community and various service providers. They are more integrally involved with the non-academic needs of children and youth. Teachers require in-service to prepare them to work collaboratively with non-educators.
- Administrators play an important leadership role in Community Schools ensuring that decision making is collaborative and that power is shared with teachers, the Council and other service providers.
- Many adults are present in Community Schools on a daily basis, playing a variety of roles from providing services to acting as volunteers. Students have access to a network of adults who support their learning and development. These include a coordinator, teacher associates, nutrition workers, counselors and elders-in-residence.

The following provides selected examples of various forms of school-community collaboration in Québec.

SCHOOL-COMMUNITY COLLABORATION IN QUÉBEC

Supporting Montreal Schools	This program , which targets elementary schools in the most disadvantaged areas of Montréal, emphasizes the importance of reciprocity in fostering school-community collaboration. ²¹	
--------------------------------	---	--

New Approaches,	This strategy , which targets secondary students in very disadvan- taged areas, explicitly recognizes the importance of creating an educational community. ²²
-----------------	---

Families, Schools and Communities	This program seeks to build an educational community to foster	
	Succeeding Together	the success of students from disadvantaged areas. ²³

The Community SchoolThis report of a ministerial task force, man cept and utility of a community school inclu of several community-school initiatives.24	,
---	---

Schools in Partnership	ip This report provides a summary of a research project that exam-	
With Their Community	ined several school-community partnerships. ²⁵	

Healthy Schools	This joint venture aims at promoting the educational success, health and well-being of young people through the collaboration of schools, health and social services centres (CSSS) and community groups. ²⁶
-----------------	--

Developing a Working Definition of a CLC

As seen in the material presented previously from the Coalition for Community Schools and Saskatchewan Learning, there are many different ways to think about a CLC and how it should be defined. The following presents two complementary images of a CLC: first as a "learning community" and second as a "hub" of community service. This will be followed by a summary of the elements used to define a CLC in this Framework.

- 21. Ministère de l'Éducation du Québec, 2000, 2004.
- 22. Ministère de l'Éducation du Québec, 2002.
- 23. Ministère de l'Éducation du Québec, 2004b.
- 24. Working Group on the Development of Community Schools, 2005.
- 25. Boyer, 2006; see also, Prévost, 2005.
- 26. Martin & Arcand, 2005; Arcand et al., 2005.











"Organizational learning

occurs through a collective process of creating and capturing new ideas, knowledge and insights [and] ... in finding new and better ways of achieving the mission of the organization."

- In a school run as a business, the principal is seen as the *manager*.
- In a pedagogically oriented school, he or she is seen as the *head teacher*.
- But in a learning community, the principal is the *head learner*.
- ✓ Canadian Centre for Management Development, 1994
- ✓ Leithwood & Louis, 1998
- ✓ Mitchell & Sackney, 2000
- ✓ Senge et al., 2000
- ✓ Stoyko, 2001

Implications of a Learning Community

The image of a centre as a learning community is not simply an expressive metaphor. The practical question for a would-be CLC is:

What are the implications for a school/centre, community group or other partners if they were to come together as a learning community?

In order to answer this question, we need to know:

- the characteristics of a learning community, and
- how well the school/centre displays these characteristics at the present time

A learning community (or a "learning organization")²⁷ is not defined by boundaries but by a sharing of values and vision. It thrives on *individual* and *organizational* learning by all members of the school community (see text box),²⁸ continually reflecting, not only about how things are done, but *why*.

A learning community has been described as:

- "A group of people pursuing common purposes (and individual purposes as well) with a collective commitment to regularly weighing the value of those purposes, modifying them when that makes sense, and continuously developing more effective and efficient ways of accomplishing these purposes."²⁹
- "A group of people who take an active, reflective, collaborative, learning-oriented, and growth-promoting approach toward the mysteries, problems, and perplexities of teaching and learning."³⁰
- "A place ... rife with activity, mutual respect, and the recognition that everyone in that place is responsible for and accountable to one another..."³¹

The importance of being a learning community for a CLC is the premise that you cannot be a centre for community learning on the outside unless you are committed to learning on the inside. For some schools/centres, this image will fit comfortably with current policy and practice; for others, it will be more of a stretch, even a considerable shift in its organizational culture.

More information about organizational learning and the school/centre as a learning organization can be found in the sources listed on the left (\checkmark).

- 28. Treasury Board of Canada Secretariat, 2005, p. 10.
- 29. Leithwood & Aitken, cited in Leithwood & Louis, 1998, p. 2.
- 30. Mitchell & Sackney, 2000, p. 9.
- 31. Senge et al, 2000, p. 461.

^{27.} Although some authors differentiate a learning community from a learning organization, in this Guidebook the two terms are used interchangeably.

Implications of a "Hub" of Community Service

The second image of a CLC raises a similar practical question as that explored above, namely:

What are the implications for a school/centre, community group or other partners if they were to come together as a "hub" of community service?



As stated in the Framework (p. **3**), this image places the CLC at the centre of a network of services such as those illustrated here. The school/centre might provide the major locus of CLC activities or they might be delivered in a variety of locations. In any case, the aim is to diminish or even eliminate barriers between the school/centre and the community.

Most organizations have a physical structure that people identify as its "home base." In the case of a CLC, this may be the school/centre or some other partner. However, it is possible to have a *virtual CLC* without any physical structure (see text box).³²

Here is an example of a community service hub, provided by the Children's Aid Society model found in New York City schools.³³

THE SCHOOL AS A HUB (CHILDREN'S AID SOCIETY)

The programs, services and student instructional programs interact with one another throughout the day. Each school has its own system for coordinating and integrating services and activities. "The programs are geared toward educational improvement, family involvement and comprehensive services. This focus expands not only the utilization and hours of the school, but ownership and accountability that include the Society, and the community."

33. Agosto, 1999.

The Learning Development Institute offers an example of a virtual network, in this case, communities of research, policy and practice devoted to excellence in the development and study of learning.

^{32.} In order to emphasize the virtual nature of this joint venture, the Learning Development Institute only provides a mailing address *reluctantly* under contact information.

See the **Extended Schools** Web site in the UK for a review of literature and reports on their activities. The CLC as a hub focuses on its role as a "full-service" or "extended" school. A recent report in the UK has identified two basic types of such schools:

- Education focus: schools that expand upon the mission and programs already offered by supplying additional services and facilities.
- Socioeconomic focus: schools that are completely reconceptualized and reorganized as a central node for the delivery of health, education and social services to the community.³⁴

If you intend to create a CLC as a hub of community service, it would be useful to consider the implications of such a move. The authors of the UK report cited above suggest the following difficulties, barriers and challenges to the sustainable development of extended schools:

- "turf" (e.g. ownership of infrastructure and site)
- governance (especially for complex models)
- funding (e.g. interagency conflict)
- training (i.e. to prepare existing personnel)
- controversy and reluctance (e.g. resistance to using school for non-educational activities)
- differences in aims, cultures and procedures among agencies
- overload (or increased workload)
- *impossibility* (perceived complexity of venture)

The Framework Definition of a CLC

As stated previously, the Framework defines a CLC as:

an equal partnership of schools/centres, public or private agencies and community groups, working in collaboration to develop, implement and evaluate activities to answer school and community needs that will enhance student success and the vitality of the English-speaking community of Québec.

Taken together, the major elements of the Framework serve to provide a working definition of a CLC, beginning with its underlying grounded theory of sustainable change (see p. **IV**).

As stated repeatedly, this Framework is advisory, not prescriptive. You are free to adapt or adopt those elements that you find helpful in building your own CLC. However, a CLC envisaged by the Framework is defined by several key elements. If you wish to build such a CLC then it is important to consider the implications of these defining elements.

At this beginning stage, the following elements have been presented:

- The CLC envisaged by this Framework was conceived to support minority Englishlanguage communities in Québec, but this does not preclude the application of the other defining elements to other communities.
- A CLC is an organization, meaning it is an entity that has shared goals and an identifiable structure.
- A CLC is a long-term venture formed by equal partners that include a public school or adult education or vocational centre.

^{34.} Wilkin, White & Kinder, 2003; Wilkin et al., 2003.

- The underlying purpose of this venture is to promote ongoing student success and lasting community development.
- A CLC is meant to create the conditions and provide the services that will achieve this purpose.
- Every CLC is guided by its own theory of change that articulates both its destination (intended results) and the journey (implementation of conditions and services) that will take it there.

The other defining elements are presented in successive steps of this Guidebook. They include:

- a formal partnership based on shared leadership values and purpose
- a results-based planning process for both service delivery and capacity building, and
- monitoring and evaluation of what the CLC does and the results it achieves

Synthesizing What You Have Learned

As suggested at the beginning of this step, the information you gather on CLCs only becomes knowledge when you have processed it and made sense of it, for you.



See Your Synthesis of Community Schools

-0



Framework, p. 3



1.2 Create an Image of a CLC for Your Community

As summarized below, the **purpose** of this step is to create your own image of a CLC.

1.1 See What CLCs Look Like in Other Communities

Step 1.2 Operational Challenges

Define your community

\mathbf{V}

Determine the implications of a CLC for your community

 \mathbf{V}

Primary Output

Preliminary vision of a CLC for your community

Just as students only

them, a major change

unlikely to be adopted,

let alone be sustained,

unless the people most affected by it can see

how it would work in their context.

engage in learning when it makes sense to

in policy and practice, such as a CLC, is



Create an Image of a CLC for Your Community

STEP 1.2 AT-A-GLANCE

1.3 Decide to Proceed

 \rightarrow

The **major challenges** in this step are to define your community and determine the practical consequences that the creation of a CLC is likely to cause, in order to create a vision of a CLC for your community.

Whereas Step 1.1 could be completed by an individual, proceeding with this step necessitates the involvement of other stakeholders who might have an interest in becoming potential partners in forming a CLC (see p. **13**).

Without their involvement, any direction you take may lead to a dead end, rather than where you want to go.

The Children's Aid Society Handbook identifies the following as key members of any community school partnership:

- school representatives
- local community agency
- other social services and youth serving agencies
- parents and community members
- students
- funders³⁵

However, as their Handbook recognizes, the foregoing is only a starting point and lists the following as other partners to consider:

- child welfare authorities
- vocational schools
- area hospitals and clinics
- local businesses and corporations
- community foundations
- employers
- police and other law enforcement agencies
- libraries
- arts and cultural institutions
- local universities/colleges
- legal assistance organizations

ety Handbook ident tership: es ncy and youth serving ag hity members book recognizes, the artners to consider

35. Children's Aid Society, 2001, p. 63 ff.

with potential partners, see the **Community Table** Web site; as well as:
✓ Molloy et al., 1995, pp. 7-16

how to initiate contacts

It is usually a good idea to begin with a smaller group and then expand it as the conversation about the CLC unfolds. However, sometimes it is helpful to brainstorm with a larger group that will then reduce the number to those interested in pursuing the conversation. However you decide to proceed, **trust building** begins here!

It will do little good to talk about a collaborative venture if people do not feel that they are truly being invited as equal partners whose voice will be listened to and respected.

Deciding on Potential Partners

If you have not done so already, at this point in the process you need to decide on the potential partners of the CLC.

Potential is the operative word here—no one is being asked to commit at this point; each organization or group is being asked if they have a strong enough interest in forming a CLC to pursue this exploratory step.

Potential partners come in all "shapes and sizes." Some may be part of a larger organization at the regional or provincial level.³⁶ Others, such as a community group, may be a purely "stand-alone" organization or group. You may wish to provide potential partners with some short pieces of background information such as those listed below (✓).

- ✓ Blank & Shaw, 2004
- ✓ Dryfoos, 2002
- ✓ Kakli et al., 2006
- ✓ Saskatchewan
 Learning, 2000
- ✓ Working Group on the Development of Community Schools, 2005

For a discussion of context, see *From Values to Results*, pp. 15-20 on the **CLC** Web site.

The following exhibit provides strategies for engaging partners and other stakeholders.³⁷

Stakeholders	What Makes It Hard	What Makes It Work
Families	 Negative experiences Language and cultural differences Issues of race and class Lack of preparation 	 Know where you're going: Define vision for family engagement broadly. Share leadership: Encourage families' contributions and leadership. Reach out: Meet families where they are. ID elephant in room: Create a welcoming envi- ronment and have honest conversations. Tell your school's story: Be visible in the community. Stay On Course: Continually assess progress.
Staff	 Isolated and overwhelmed staff Poor implemen- tation Lack of fit 	 Know where you're going: Ensure staff are involved in planning the school's vision. Share leadership: Begin with the Golden Rule and expect the best from staff. Reach out: Use early adapters and positive results to bring staff along. ID elephant in room: Ensure staff are culturally competent. Tell your school's story: Talk about the school's vision constantly with staff. Stay on course: Make learning part of teaching.

SIX KEYS TO ENGAGE STAKEHOLDERS

^{36.} For example, a health and social services centre (CSSS) (formerly CLSC) is part of the regional health and social services network which is connected to the Ministère de la Santé et des Services sociaux (MSSS). The newly created CSSS acts as a hub of services for the community (see CSSS Web page).

^{37.} Berg, Melaville & Blank, 2006, p. ES-5.

Stakeholders	What Makes It Hard	What Makes It Work
Partners	 Accountability Use of space and facilities School culture versus business culture 	 Know where you're going: Look for mission match and build formal agreements. Share leadership: Collaborate across boundaries; fund a full-time coordinator. Reach out: Distinguish between school culture versus business and CBO culture. ID elephant in room: Be aware of power differentials. Tell your school's story: Share students' successes and the challenges they face. Stay on course: Don't be afraid to say "No".
The Public	 Lack of training Politics Minimal contact with residents who don't have children in school 	 Know where you're going: Ask for input from the community. Share leadership: Use staff to communicate and be proactive. Reach out: Encourage an ongoing dialogue about education. ID elephant in room: Create a community "hub" where all are welcome. Tell your school's story: Share stories of successes. Stay on course: Use data effectively.

SIX KEYS TO ENGAGE STAKEHOLDERS (cont.)

All potential partners are affected by their own particular **context**. These contexts may constitute facilitating or inhibiting conditions in relation to the creation of a CLC.

In addition to looking at the particular contextual features of each potential partner, it is equally important to understand their **shared characteristics**, that is, the local, and possibly regional, context in which the CLC will operate. To understand these common contexts, you must define your community.

For example, a

public agency may have access to resources (facilitating condition) but be constrained by the policies that govern its freedom to act (inhibiting condition).

Defining the Community

As noted in the Framework (p. 4), traditional **neighbourhood schools** still exist but they have become the exception, rather than the rule. The community of a school or centre cannot be assumed. It is therefore useful for a school/centre, community group or other potential partner considering the desirability of a CLC to determine the "boundaries" of its own community, and then the "boundaries" of the CLC's community.

The school/centre may be part of a single community such as a homogenous neighbourhood of like-minded citizens of similar socioeconomic status. However, most schools are more likely to be connected to multiple communities, in both geographic and socioeconomic terms.

- In urban settings, many schools still draw from a relatively narrow geographic area but their students come from a widely diverse population, while other schools have a specialized vocation and therefore draw from a wider geographic area.
- In rural settings, shrinking student populations have resulted in an increased consolidation of schools for students who must be bussed from many different communities.

■ Adult and vocational training centres also differ in terms of the range of program offerings and the general "catchment" area of their student body.³⁸

The communities served by other organizations and groups will be different than those served by the school/centre. The way in which these various communities intersect will affect how each potential partner views the CLC.

As a **minority community** (see text box),³⁹ English schools and centres have another dimension of community to consider: they serve one population—the "English-speaking community"—but are part of a wider community not defined by language. Some other potential partners may share this characteristic, while others will not.

There is therefore a need to consider a range of communities in order to define the community of interest for the proposed CLC. The experience of the "Community Table"⁴⁰ provides a good starting point for this inquiry.

The Community Table supports 11 Community Economic Development and Employability Committees (CEDECs). Partnership is the by-word for the Community Table and its 11 CEDECs, as shown in the exhibit that follows.⁴¹

THE COMMUNITY TABLE

"Deeply rooted in the communities it serves, the Community Table builds partnerships and links to help Québec's English Linguistic Minority flourish."

Major Challenges	 Community Capacity Building involves nurturing community pride and encouraging community members to play an active role in their community's development. It is a crucial first step in an ongoing process. Community Economic Development is an ongoing planning process that builds upon community assets, resources, and expertise. By harnessing com- munity strengths, community economic development encourages individuals to play a leadership role in their community and work to enhance quality of life.
Activities	 building community leadership facilitating community planning building partnerships for community economic development (CED) and human resource development (HRD) engaging communities to collaborate in shared interests promoting collaboration with Francophone communities within and outside of Québec enhancing communication of CED and HRD issues and challenges creating and maintaining linkages with federal and regional partners supporting CED and the diversification of local economies supporting vulnerable economic sectors

- 39. Pilote, 1999, free translation.
- 40. The Community Table was created in 1999 as part of a strategic plan for the development of Quebec's English-speaking communities. Together, the Community Table and the "Government Table" form the National Human Resources Development Committee for the English Linguistic Minority. The government component of this partnership comprises a number of federal government departments and agencies.
- 41. See The Community Table, 2007.

"A community learning centre is an institution created by a community to preserve and transmit its linguistic and cultural heritage... The centre thus becomes a venue for uniting and expressing the vitality of the community."

See the **Canadian** Heritage site for a recent study on Francophone CLCs: ✓ Bisson, 2003

- See the Community Table site for information about English-speaking communities in Québec.
- ✓ The Community Table, 2000, 2006, 2007



See Community Boundaries



^{38.} The catchment area of a school refers to the geographic territory from which the student population is drawn.

Activities	 addressing the impacts of urbanization and rural devitalization developing the social economy to support CED and HRD addressing labour market and employability issues and challenges developing a skilled workforce increasing entrepreneurship
	 building the capacity of volunteers to participate in the social economy engaging youth and older workers in CED

THE COMMUNITY TABLE (cont.)

Implications for Your Community

At this point, you should have some sense of **vision**, that is, what the CLC could look like (see text box),⁴² and what the boundaries of its community of interest will be. In order to take the conversation with stakeholders to the next level, it would be useful to build on the knowledge you constructed about CLCs in Step 1.1 to determine the implications of a CLC for your community.

How this exercise proceeds obviously depends on the extent to which stakeholders have become knowledgeable about CLCs.

- You might ask everyone to read A *Promising Direction for English Education* or the Framework or you could simply provide a copy when you meet. You might wish to use one of the PowerPoint presentations on the **CLC** Web site or create one from the synthesis you completed in Step 1.1.
- You might wish to use any of the material suggested previously or engage stakeholders in using the template from Step 1.1, *Your Synthesis of Community Schools*.
- In any event, all key stakeholders involved in this conversation should construct their own knowledge about CLCs that includes a general image of a CLC and what can be expected from one as:
 - a learning community
 - a hub of community services
- They should also be familiar with the definition of a CLC and the steps involved in creating one, as provided for in the Framework (see So You Want to Create a Community Learning Centre on the CLC Web site).

Taken together, these efforts lead to your next challenge: creating an image of what your CLC should look like and a *vision* of where it should take you (see examples on p. **26**).

"Community schools ... have a common philosophy ... based upon the democratic ideal of respect for each individual person and his right to participate in the affairs of the community which concern the common good... Such a program is characterized by change in response to changing needs, continuous experimentation to seek out satisfactory ways of achieving common goals, and careful evaluation of the results of its activities "

See the **Canadian CED Network** for information on community development initiatives in Canada.

✓ Brodhead, 2006



See A Vision of Your CLC

X Templates, p. 9

^{42.} Coalition for Community Schools, n.d., p. 2.

Framework, p. 5

1.3 Decide to Proceed

As summarized below, the **purpose** of this step is to decide if there is sufficient interest and support to proceed with the creation of a CLC.



The fact that potential partners have a vision does not mean that they are *ready* to proceed (even if they are *willing* to do so). This requires determining the "*readiness quotient*" or **RQ** of the emerging partnership to form a CLC.

Relevant factors range from the **tangible** (e.g. sufficient resources), to the **intangible** (e.g. a collaborative culture). They include "**foreground**" factors, that is, those associated with the partners themselves (e.g. the leadership of the partner organization), as well as "**background**" factors, or those that are connected to the partners (e.g. the support a partner can expect from its "parent" organization, such as a social affairs agency from the regional office of its ministry).

The following illustrates some key factors affecting readiness that might be useful to consider:⁴³

You must have:	These are "mixed blessings":
• a legal/administrative framework that per- mits the creation of the CLC	 other changes occurring at the same time, some of which you cannot control
• acceptance of the process by leaders in the partnership	• a history of change within the partnership
• adequate resources (time and people) to create the CLC	 past experience with innovations (positive and negative)

FACTORS AFFECTING READINESS

^{43.} Adapted from Lusthaus et al., 1999, p. 4.

It is nice to have:These can be major barriers:• leaders with credibility• past failures and frustrations with innovations• a clear vision within the partnership of
where it wants to go• low levels of capacity (skills and ability) for
innovation• additional resources for creating the CLC• superficial or negative incentives to proceed

FACTORS AFFECTING READINESS (cont.)

Tentative Commitment

As stated at the beginning, the decision to proceed is the primary output of this step. In summary, you will have the following choices to consider:

- 1. Return to Step 1.1 to consider a new proposal.
- 2. Delay a decision pending further "bridge building."
- 3. Consider some other form of collaboration.
- 4. Proceed with the creation of a CLC as proposed.
- 5. End exploration process completely.

Options 1 and **2** are by definition intermediate, as eventually, one must choose options 3, 4 or 5.

- Option 1 means that the previous steps must be revisited as required.
- Option 2 indicates that either there are serious issues of trust and confidence or serious readiness issues (e.g. a low RQ, see p. 22) that must be dealt with.⁴⁴

If **option 3** is chosen, then this Framework cannot be followed as presented here. However, it may contain various elements that will be useful, provided they are adapted to correspond to the type of collaboration envisaged.

If **option 4** is chosen, it is assumed that there are no serious readiness issues, that is, a moderate to high RQ. It is also important to ensure that all potential partners realize this decision does not constitute an *irrevocable* commitment. Rather, it indicates a willingness to continue toward the creation of a CLC, namely by proceeding to Step 2, presented next.

■ When option 4 results from the intermediate exercise of option 1 or 2, then it is assumed that the previous steps of the Framework have been revisited and that the vision statement of the CLC completed in Step 1.1, and possibly revised in Step 1.2, reflects the vision being pursued.⁴⁵

If option 5 is chosen, then this exploration terminates (at least for the present).

■ The Framework stresses the importance of **student involvement** in the creation and development of the CLC. More than a decade ago, one researcher lamented the scarcity of student voice in published research (see text box).⁴⁶ The statement quoted from Fullan in the Framework (p. **5**) and other studies suggest that students are able and willing to be involved when given the opportunity.⁴⁷

47. See, e.g. MacBeath & Sugimine, 2003; Rudduck, Chaplain & Wallace, 1996; Smith et al., 1998.



Templates, p. 11

See Your Readiness

Quotient (RQ)

Although option 2 represents a setback, it does indicate that stakeholders still believe in the potential of the CLC. (Otherwise they would choose option 5.)

"One way to begin the process of changing school policies is to listen to students' views about them; however, research that focuses on student voice is relatively recent and scarce."

^{44. 🗵} See YOUR READINESS QUOTIENT in your Workbook.

^{45. 🗵} See A VISION OF YOUR CLC in your Workbook.

^{46.} Nieto, 1994, p. 396

2 INITIATE

Z

he purpose of this step is to initiate the partnership. By the end of this step, you should expect to have achieved the results summarized below.

STEP 2 AT-A-GLANCE



NWREL Building Partnerships Workbook ✓ Dorfman, 1998

"Community capacity

is the interaction of human, organizational, and social capital existing within a given community that can be leveraged to solve collective problems and improve or maintain the well-being of a given community." **SHARED LEADERSHIP:** A traditional image of an organizational leader is a hierarchy, with a 'big boss' at the top, followers at the bottom, with intermediate bosses in between. As an active learning community, a CLC projects an entirely different image of "shared leadership" that is central to the building of social capital (see text box),⁴⁹ referred to in Step 1 (p. 2), which in turn, is the key to building community capacity.

The exhibit that follows is taken from a recent study of the Coalition for Community Schools which suggests that three major types of leaders are crucial to the success of community schools. 50





48. See the materials provided by the National College for School Leadership (NCSL) in the UK and the Northwest Regional Educational Laboratory (NWREL).

49. "[Community capacity] may operate through informal social processes and/or organized efforts by individuals, organizations, and the networks of association among them and between them and the broader systems of which the community is a part" (Chaskin, 1999, p. 4).

50. Blank, Berg & Melaville, 2006, p. vi.

Community Leaders	School, local government, civic, corporate and agency leaders whose shared vision and policy commitments say to their constituencies, "We can do this." Typically these leaders organize groups that reflect the unique culture and context of their communities. Often these are cross-boundary entities without formal legal standing; sometimes they are nonprofit organizations. Their power and influence comes not from their legal authority but from the clout, commitment and diversity of the leaders at the table.
Leaders on the Ground	Practitioners and community members at school sites who know local issues and have the skills to build relationships and connect residents to resources and opportunities. They include principals, parents, teachers and community members as well as community school coordinators.
Leaders in the Middle	Organizational managers whose ability to build an infrastructure across institutions and organizations keeps the community school initiative focused. These leaders connect community and school poli- cies and practices, promote the idea of community schools within their organizations and foster alliances among partner institutions. They build infrastructure by focusing on financing, technical assistance and professional development, outcomes and public engagement.

LEADERSHIP AT ALL LEVELS

2.1 Map Your Needs and Assets

Building on the definition of community you decided in Step 1.1, the **purpose** of this step is to produce a map of community needs and assets.



The **major challenges** in this step are to identify the needs to which the CLC could respond, bearing in mind the assets that already exist in the community.

Initiating a CLC from a perceived set of needs can be a positive catalyst to action, provided it does not create a *deficit mentality*, that is, that the community is broken and needs to be fixed:

"... viewing a community as a list of problems and needs leads to a fragmentation of efforts to provide solutions. This denies the breadth and depth of community wisdom which regards problems—and the community's own problem solving capacities—as tightly intertwined." ⁵¹

The antidote to this potential problem is a dual focus on needs and assets. If, at this point, your vision of the CLC is still quite vague, your approach to this exercise is likely to be more "broad brush" than focused.

Community Needs

Two approaches are typically used to assess needs: "top-down" and "bottom-up."

- A top-down approach to assessing needs often fails because it assumes that the agent conducting the assessment knows what stakeholders need (better than they do).
- Conversely, bottom-up assessments often fail because they assume that stakeholder demands accurately reflect their needs.

In both approaches, there is often a tendency to confuse needs with what should be done to meet them. When asked to state needs, respondents often answer with a solution, assuming that it will meet the underlying need, as illustrated by the example in the text box.

Sometimes, there is a "subtext" to the expression of needs, that is, a perceived need that is not stated but which underlies the expression of the stated need.

■ Using the example in the text box, the subtext might be parental need for afterschool daycare, rather than any presumed student need for a program.

One way to diminish the confusion between needs and solutions, is first to set about defining needs collaboratively,⁵² and second, to think about *levels* of needs, as shown below. Framework, p. 6

21



Step 2.1 **Operational Challenges**

Identify the needs of the community in relation to the type of CLC envisaged

 $\mathbf{1}$

Identify the assets of the community in relation to meeting these needs

 $\mathbf{1}$

Primary Output

A map of community needs and assets

For example, community members express the need for an after-school program. This service is presumed to be a solution to an underlying (and unspecified) student need.

^{51.} Mathie & Cunningham, 2003, p. 3.

^{52.} A collaborative approach avoids either a top-down or a bottom-up approach to assessing needs.

Who Are Your "Target" Beneficiaries:

l evel 1

Beneficiary

• students

• parents

• community members

•...?

↓ Level 2 then consider the services required to meet these needs, and finally ↓ ↓ Level 3 determine the resources required to provide these services

LEVELS OF NEED

Start with the needs of "target" beneficiaries (see text box)

Assessing community **needs** at each of these levels is not simply a matter of asking people what they want, but determining the **gaps** between *what is* and *what should be*.

- Level 1: Thus, one begins by asking: Where do the target beneficiaries need to be? and Where are they now? The difference (or gap) between these two states—desired and actual—defines their needs.
- Level 2: With the needs of beneficiaries clearly in mind, one can then go on to the next level and ask: What services would respond to these needs? What services are currently provided? The difference (or gap) between these desired and actual services defines which services are needed.
- Level 3: Finally, one can move on to the third level, asking: What human, financial or other resources would be required to provide needed services? What resources are currently available? The difference (or gap) between these desired and actual resources defines which ones are needed.

Determining the **actual state** at any level requires data to describe current reality. Relying on data means that assertions by respondents are not simply accepted but verified through the use of evidence.⁵³

The challenge in determining the **desired state** at any level is not finding evidence but appropriate criteria to justify the level of benefits, services or resources being sought. This is the essential difference between a true assessment of needs and a wish list (an expression of what one wants but does not necessarily need).

In order to determine these needs, you will:

- identify appropriate sources of data (e.g. community members, school records, Census Canada, CHSSN, etc.)
- determine appropriate means to collect these data (e.g. interview community leaders, observe school activities)
- determine appropriate means to analyze, with your partners, the data collected (e.g. content analysis of comments by stakeholders, statistical analysis of data from a rating scale)

EXAMPLE:

- Adult student needs identified as gap in current skills in technical drawing.
- Current service gap identified as a short refresher course.
- Current resource gap identified as 30 hours of instructor time plus related costs.

^{53.} See Rebore & Walmsley, 2007; Smith, 2007.

Since needs represent the gap between current reality and these desired states, they cannot be determined unless there is agreement as to what the desired state should include <u>and</u> you have a clear picture of the services and resources that currently exist.

Community Assets

Based on the foregoing assessment, it may appear that a CLC could meet the needs of students, community members or others.

However, the CLC may not be the best way to do so and may not even be required at all, if sufficient assets already exist. *Asset mapping* can be used to create a "map" of these existing assets.



- Work sponsored by the Canadian Women's Foundation in Women in Transition Out of Poverty provides an example of asset mapping; ⁵⁴ another example can be seen in the "whole assets" approach to asset mapping used by the Canadian Rural Partnership.
- The Canadian Rural Partnership uses "storytelling" as a means of eliciting "nuggets" of social history to build a more complete picture of community assets.⁵⁵ This approach underscores the importance of people in mobilizing assets.

The Asset-Based Community Development Institute of the Institute for Policy Research, Northwestern University provides a valuable source of materials on asset mapping. Their process includes an **inventory of organizational assets**, as displayed below. Canadian Women's Foundation

Canadian Rural Partnership Handbook



ABCD Institute

^{54.} Murray & Ferguson, 2001; see also Livingstone & Chagnon, 2004; Canadian Cooperative Association, 2003; Markell, 2004; Murray & Ferguson, 2002.

^{55.} Fuller, Guy & Pletsch, 2002.

Personnel	Space and Facilities	Materials and Equipment
Constituents	Expertise	
	Networks of Connections	Economic Power

A WINDOW INTO MY ORGANIZATION

They also construct a **map of community assets** illustrated by the pie chart,⁵⁶ based on three building blocks:

- primary building blocks: assets and capacities located inside the neighbourhood, largely under neighbourhood control
- secondary building blocks: assets located within the community but largely controlled by outsiders
- **potential** building blocks: resources originating outside the neighbourhood, controlled by outsiders⁵⁷



Mapping community needs and assets can be a very "open-ended" exercise if one simply poses general questions about needs and assets. However, it can also be more focused, an approach that seems more suitable for "locating" the proposed CLC on the community map, that is, determining where it fits in relation to community needs and assets.

Another example of a needs assessment can be found in the work sponsored by the **Community Table** of English-speaking communities in Québec.



57. McKnight & Kretzmann, 1996; see also, Kretzmann, 1992.

For additional material, see **NWREL Rural Education.**

^{56.} Adapted from Kretzmann & McKnight, 2005.
Bridges to Success

2.2 Develop Mission Statement

The **purpose** of this step is to develop a statement of the mission of the proposed CLC.



The **major challenges** in this step are reaching a consensus on the values, purpose and desired results of the CLC, and determining the principles that should guide its operations. You will also need to see if the proposed CLC interfaces with the mission of each partner organization.

The mission statement should serve to *situate* the CLC in its context and to inspire and motivate stakeholders, answering questions such as:

- Why is it necessary?
- Whose interests will it serve?

As stated in "Bridges to Success": "A written vision serves partners as a constant reminder of common goals. It specifies the end-point toward which all their work is directed."⁵⁸

However, ultimately it is not how well the mission statement says what it says, but how well the CLC does what it says that will inspire. That inspiration depends as much on the process used to create the mission statement as on the content of the statement itself.⁵⁹

Extract from **Core Values** of Families and Schools Together:

- Parents are the primary prevention agents for their children.
- Trusting relationships help families find and make good use of helpful resources.
- Collaboration across systems to address the needs of at-risk children is necessary and important.
- Stress and social isolation diminish parental effectiveness, and social support increases parental effectiveness.

Crystallizing Values and Purpose

As stated in the Framework (p. **6**), values should serve as "**beacons**" to guide public policy and practice in accordance with the values of society. In an organization such as a CLC, they should also reflect the particular values of its community (see text box).⁶⁰

TIME: The mission statement need not be lengthy but the process to produce it may well be. This process is time well spent if it helps clarify the purpose of the venture, resolve differences of intent among the partners and enhance commitment to the CLC.

Step 2.2 Operational Challenges

Framework, p. 6



 \downarrow

Establish an appropriate set of principles to guide the operation of the CLC

 \mathbf{V}

Identify the kinds of results that the partners expect from the CLC

 \mathbf{V}

Determine how the proposed CLC affects each partner's mission statement

\mathbf{V}

Primary Output

Draft CLC mission statement

^{58.} Melaville, 2004, p. 26.

^{59. &}quot;In building shared vision, a group of people build a sense of commitment together... Without a sustained process for building shared vision, there is no way for a school [or CLC] to articulate its sense of purpose" (Senge et al., 2000, p. 72).

^{60.} Hernandez, 2000, p. 6.

Each organizational partner should have a *vision* of its role as articulated in either its mission statement, or some other expression of its character and aims:

"An organization's vision defines the kind of a world to which it wants to contribute... Missions, on the other hand, are a step in operationalizing the vision, an organization's raison d'être."⁶¹

Missions will differ in terms of key variables, such as:

- values: the core beliefs of the organization
- purpose: why the organization exists
- character: the nature of the organization
- guidance: the direction it provides to the organization⁶²

Ultimately, the indicator of a successful mission is the sustainability of the vision of the organization. ⁶³ The exhibits that follow provide examples of visioning, ⁶⁴ a vision statement from the Partnership for Family Involvement in Education (PFIE)⁶⁵ and the mission statement of the National Community Education Association (NCEA).⁶⁶

EXAMPLES OF VISIONING

- The children of our community will have a safe and fun place to play.
- Through our work, the quality of life in our community will be improved so that individuals, families and businesses will enjoy greater freedom and confidence to prepare for the future.
- Our business venture will be operating well, showing a healthy profit, and be recognized as a community leader in social enterprise and cooperation.

THE PFIE VISION: KEEPING CHILDREN SAFE AND SMART

First and foremost, after-school programs keep children of all ages safe and out of trouble. The after-school are the hours when juvenile crime hits its peak, but through attentive adult supervision, quality after-school programs can protect our children...

After-school programs also can help to improve the academic performance of participating children... in large part because after-school programs allow them to focus attention on areas in which they are having difficulties. Many programs connect learning to more relaxed and enriching activities...

- 62. See the **LEARN** statement of vision and mission on its Web site.
- 63. In other words, sustainability means: "Making sure that the initiative's central ideas and beliefs are firmly in place over time and are not compromised or blurred ... making sure that the core ideas–collaboration, prevention, equal opportunity–are assimilated into the thinking of individuals and the practices of organizations" (cited in Cornerstone Consulting Group, 2002, p. 10).
- 64. Frank & Smith, 2000, p. 26.
- 65. Chung, 2000, p. 2.
- 66. The NCEA is a professional association for community educators; see **National Models** on the Coalition for Community Schools Web site for this and other examples.



X Templates, p. 16

See Partner

Mission Statements

^{61.} Lusthaus et al., 2002, p. 93.

NCEA MISSION STATEMENT

NCEA's mission is to provide leadership to those who build learning communities in response to individual and community needs. It does this by providing its members with national and regional training conferences and workshops; specialized periodicals, publications, and products; opportunities for peer support and networking; and information and referral services. In addition it acts as an advocate for community education by working with related organizations and promoting at the national, state, and local levels:

- parent and community involvement in public education;
- the formation of community partnerships to address community needs; and
- the expansion of lifelong learning opportunities for all community residents.

NCEA's members include community education directors or coordinators at the local school district level. Others are school superintendents, state department of education administrators, education professors in colleges and universities, community college administrators, members of state and local school boards and advisory councils, and state legislators.

Results Areas

The CLC Framework has adopted a **results-based management** approach to the development and operation of a CLC (see text box).⁶⁷ A statement of the "intended results" of any organization is a declaration of what *really matters* to it, an expression of its values and purpose.⁶⁸

Step 3 deals in detail with the development of intended results and a "results chain" (see p. **39**). At this stage, the aim is to set forth "**results areas**", that is, a general statement of the types of results that the partners wish to achieve. Given the general nature of a CLC, these results areas will tend to deal with issues of school, family and community.⁶⁹

The exhibit that follows provides key areas to consider in developing the results areas for your CLC.

RESULTS AREAS TO BE CONSIDERED

early childhood education
youth development
family engagement
employment opportunities
arts and sports
information technology

In terms of your theory of change, these results areas constitute the destination of the



- "to help generate interest in and commitment to improving the lives of children and families;
- "to help them know where they are, where they want to go, and what progress is reasonable to expect; [and]
- "to help them track and improve performance."









journey of change.

^{67.} Watson, 2000, pp. 7, 8, 9.

^{68.} **Result:** a describable or measurable change that occurs because of some action supported by various resources.

^{69.} Alternatively, one might start with the areas relating to the core mission of each partner.



See Guiding Principles

Set Guiding Principles

Guiding principles "chart the course" for the CLC. As stated in the Framework (p. **10**), change theory regarding community schools suggests that guiding principles for community schools relate to three general areas:

- purpose
- leadership for building community
- managing for results⁷⁰

To be useful, guiding principles must be easily understood and helpful in assessing a particular policy, program, action or behaviour. They differ from belief statements which are not action-oriented, and from guidelines which are more specific directions to implement a policy, follow a course of action, etc. (see text box).

The following provides an example from the School of the 21st Century (**21C**), "a model for school-based preschool, after-school care and family support services designed to promote the optimal growth and development of children beginning at birth."⁷¹

SCHOOL OF THE 21ST CENTURY

The School of the 21st Century is firmly grounded in the belief that all families in need of support and quality child care should be able to obtain these services. To achieve this goal, 21C ... sites uphold the following principles:

- strong parental support and involvement
- universal access to programs achieved through sliding scale fees based on family income
- programmatic focus on the physical, social, emotional and intellectual development of children
- quality programming as measured by staff qualifications, staff-child ratios, group size, staff turnover and other relevant criteria
- professional training and advancement opportunities for child care providers
- non-compulsory programming utilized at the discretion of the family



X Templates, p. 20

Aligning CLC and Partner Mission Statements

One of the guiding principles of the Framework is that the CLC dovetails with existing policy and practice in each partner organization. As this process unfolds, therefore, it is essential that every partner ensure that the emerging mission statement of the CLC and its own mission statement are appropriately aligned.

Putting the Pieces Together

In this final section of this step, the aim is to draft a complete mission statement based on the foregoing pieces.

Creating the mission statement will require the input of all partners, but the drafting should probably be left to one or two persons, with feedback and revision until everyone is comfortable with and feels ownership of the statement.

- 70. See *From Values to Results*, pp. 41-47, on the **CLC** Web site for a discussion of guiding principles based on these headings; see Melaville, Berg & Blank, 2006, Appendix B, for an elaboration of key principles of various community-based services.
- 71. School of the 21st Century, n.d., p. 1; see 21C Guiding Principles for details.

Situating Guiding Principles

X Templates, p. 18

Belief Statement

Transparency is an essential quality of good governance.

Guiding Principle

The development of policy should be transparent, that is, open to scrutiny.

Guideline

Set forth the method used to develop the policy and make this information available to stakeholders. Whatever means are chosen to draft the mission statement, it is important to remember, as stated at the beginning of this section, that **the process is as important as the product**. This will be the first real test of the partners' willingness and ability to work together for a common purpose.

2.3 Allocate Responsibilities and Resources

Having set the course, the **purpose** of this step is to provide the CLC with an appropriate infrastructure, as well as human and other resources to accomplish its mission.



The **major challenges** in this step are first to decide how the CLC and the partnership should be structured; then to assign the responsibilities of the bodies and individuals within this structure, and finally, to distribute support to them.

All these decisions should be made in light of the four principles outlined in the Framework (p. 9):

- reciprocity
- equal voice
- collaboration
- flexibility

Any structures or roles shown here are meant to *illustrate*, not *prescribe*, how you should set up your CLC; as always, it is up to you.

Structuring the CLC

As illustrated in the Framework (p. 9), a CLC can be structured in relation to two dimensions. Each model has its advantages and disadvantages:

- In single-site models, the CLC has only one location, for example, a neighbourhood elementary school. This approach is usually less cumbersome to operate and promotes greater community involvement. However, it offers less scope and may discourage involvement of partners who could find themselves in a multiplicity of CLCs.
- In multi-site models, the CLC comprises two or more locations, for example, a regional adult education centre with several satellite centres. This approach can provide more scope and some economies of scale and is attractive to agencies that cover the territory of several schools. On the other hand, it tends to be more complex and can even detract from local ownership.
- In parallel models, existing structures accommodate new mandates arising from a community-school partnership. The old and new coexist and the CLC takes on the flavour of an additional program initiative in the school. This approach is less intrusive and easier to operationalize. However, the potential for conflict remains, as old and new structures compete for scarce resources.



29





2.4 Conclude Partnership Agreement

Step 2.3 Operational Challenges

Structure the CLC in order to meet identified needs, while dealing with contextual realities

 $\mathbf{\Lambda}$

Given the structure of the CLC, assign appropriate roles and responsibilities to the partners

 \mathbf{V}

Given these decisions, assign appropriate roles and responsibilities to the operational team

 \mathbf{V}

Given the above decisions, determine the general parameters governing the allocation of resources for the CLC

 \mathbf{h}

Primary Output

Organizational structure created with primary roles and resources allocated Doing What Matters, the handbook of the **Bridges to Success** initiative, contains a range of strategies for building, adapting and maintaining bridges between the school and the community:

✓ Melaville, 2004

"One common strategy to emphasize collaborative work to improve results is to change organizational arrangements to encourage people and institutions to work together more closely. Yet one of the most resounding pieces of advice, born out of hard-won experience, is not to spend time on making these types of changes, until initiative leaders have gone as far as they could within existing structures."



X Templates, p. 23



✓ Frank & Smith, 2000

✓ King, Smith & Frank, 2000 In integrative models, existing structures are transformed as the school becomes a CLC. This approach is more likely to have significant impact, given its holistic structure and mandate. On the other hand, it is more difficult to create and will be the most disruptive to the status quo.

The first key in choosing and developing the "right" model for a given school/centre and community is to pay attention to local context: one size does not fit all! The second key is to proceed with caution in making structural changes (see text box).⁷²



GOVERNING BOARD: The governing board of a school or centre has an important role to play in charting its course. Thus, for example, the governing board of a school is mandated to adopt the educational project, oversee its implementation and periodically evaluate it.⁷³ The school success plan comprises the measures to be taken based on the goals and objectives of the educational project. The school principal is responsible for developing the plan, but it must be approved by the governing board.⁷⁴ It is obvious, therefore, that the governing board will have a key role to play in creating and implementing a CLC.

SCHOOL BOARD: If a multisite model is employed, then the school board may well be a member of the partnership. However, even in the case of single-site models, the school board has an important role to play.

- New CLCs face significant challenges, especially in an environment where there are few existing community schools to learn from and those that do exist may not be known.
- A school board that takes a leadership role in creating and sustaining CLCs can diminish the impact of these challenges by creating an environment that fosters their development.

OTHER STAKEHOLDERS: Depending on the partners involved in a CLC, there could be one or more counterparts to the school board if other partners are part of a similar regional organization. In such a case, this body would have an analogous role to play.

- There may be other regional bodies that have a role to play in relation to CLCs. These include the regional branches of government ministries and other public sector bodies.
- Their roles will vary according to their relationship to the partners directly involved, but could include various forms of facilitation and support.

The Partnership

Deciding how the partnership itself will be structured, presents choices ranging from very formal to very informal arrangements, depending on the nature and scope of the CLC and the "comfort zone" of each partner with different arrangements.

^{72.} Watson, 2000, p. 17.

^{73.} *Education Act*, s. 74; s. 109 for a vocational or adult education centre.

^{74.} Education Act, s. 37.1; s. 97.1 for a vocational or adult education centre.

- In a multi-site partnership, it is likely that the partners will create a two-tier structure, such as a board of directors for the partners and a site-based council in each site.
- In a single-site partnership, there is likely to be no formal body for the partners, who will make decisions informally, often through the same people who make up the operational team (see below).

It is also important to note that although an organization might be formally represented by one person, many others may play a role in the CLC, be it as active participants, resources or advisors.

Regardless of the structure, *collaboration* is the by-word (see text box);⁷⁵ moreover, even in the absence of any partner-level structure, the partners will still exercise some roles such as the following:

- create and sustain the vision of the CLC
- initiate the CLC by means of the partnership agreement
- ensure liaison among the partners and with outside groups
- act as a "gateway" to home, school and community
- provide policy direction to the operational team
- approve the action plan and the evaluation plan
- be responsible for the operation and results of the CLC
- provide resources, technical assistance, coordination and advice

Therefore, although all work may be delegated to an operational team, it is imperative to determine:

- what decisions the partners will make, and
- how will these decisions be made

Each partner must act in accordance with its own terms of reference. Thus, some roles may be exercised by an individual (e.g. executive director of an agency), while others may have to be fulfilled by a corporate body (e.g. school governing board).

The Operational Team

Just as this framework has been designed to dovetail with existing policy and practice, so must the operational work of the CLC (see text box).⁷⁶ Harmony between the CLC and current operations is essential but cannot be assumed.

- Potential and actual conflicts need to be managed, especially within the school/centre (assuming that is where the CLC is located).
- This task is facilitated if the principal leads or is a member of the operational team; if not, then a key role of the team leader is to ensure ongoing liaison with the principal.

Successful collaboration of partners requires:

- genuine commitment to work together
- strategic leadership
- effective governance arrangements
- assurance of democracy and equality of all partners
- a speedy process for resolving differences

Every Child Matters Change For Children

See the **Every Child Matters** Web site of the UK Department for Education and Skills (DfES) for information on interagency collaboration, including:

 ✓ DfES, 2005a, 2005b, 2005c, 2005d





See Saskatchewan Learning,

✓ SL, 2002, 2004a for materials on collaboration.

^{75.} Adapted from Coleman, 2006, p. 16.

^{76.} Adapted from Coleman, 2006, p. 16.

While the literature on community schools emphasizes the role of the principal in relation to the needs of school-community collaboration, it is equally important to address his or her concerns in an appropriate and timely fashion.

Successful operating teams require:

- clearly defined roles
- strong operational leadership
- capacity to build on existing relationships
- effective means of communication
- adequate resources and support

With this important word of caution in mind, the operational team will exercise roles such as the following:

- prepare the draft Action Plan and submit it to the partners
- implement the plans approved by the partners
- monitor delivery of the programs, services and activities
- conduct the evaluation of CLC operations and results
- submit the evaluation report to the partners
- prepare the next Action Plan, as the cycle begins again

Coordinator/Facilitator

For information on the role of a coordinator, see:

Experience from a wide

the importance of team

building and providing adequate and ongoing

support to the team.

range of site-based initiatives underscores

- ✓ Churchill Associates, 2003
- ✓ Molloy et al., 2000

See: ✓ NSCL, 2005: What does a critical friend do? As stated in the Framework (p. **10**), every operational team must have a leader, be it a *coordinator/facilitator*, or some other leader occupying a full-or part-time position for this purpose. For example, a full-time coordinator can be expected to:

- act as primary staffer managing all organizational matters
- support the local governing body in promoting the *community education* concept
- ensure liaison with various organizations
- provide leadership to all community school operations⁷⁷

The coordinator/facilitator often fulfills the role of a *critical friend*:

"someone who understands and is sympathetic to the purpose of the school, knows its circumstances very well, is skilled in offering a second opinion, or sometimes a first opinion, about an issue only half perceived by the school staff, or if perceived, seems impenetrable."⁷⁸

Whatever title he or she is given, this person is usually expected to:

- help a diverse group of individuals become a partnership that can work collaboratively
- identify common concerns about children and families
- develop collaborative efforts to address those concerns
- build and strengthen leadership so that partners share responsibilities when they work together⁷⁹

^{77.} Association for Community Education in British Columbia, 1997, p. 5.

^{78.} Brighouse & Woods, 1999, P. 148.

^{79.} Molloy et al., 2000, p. 3.

Accountability and Reporting

Two key issues in assigning roles and responsibilities concern accountability and reporting:

- who is responsible to whom, for the various roles they exercise, and
- the nature of the role and accountability in relation to other leaders, notably the school/centre principal

The resolution of these issues depends first on the structure of the CLC.

In the case where the CLC is a parallel structure, the operational team and the coordinator/facilitator has (or should have) a clearly defined sphere of activities. However, where the CLC is a integrated structure, it is difficult (even impossible) to determine where the CLC ends and the school/centre begins.

In both cases, the operational team and the coordinator/facilitator, as well as all others involved in the CLC, must be clear on the reporting relationship. Generally, one would expect that members of the operational team would be responsible to the coordinator/facilitator, who in turn would be responsible to the Partnership.

Thus, **for example**, the principal needs to know that the coordinator/facilitator does not report to him or her. Similarly, even if the coordinator/facilitator has been seconded from one partner organization, for the purpose of exercising his or her role, he or she does not answer to his or her "home" organization.

- The more the CLC and the school/centre are integrated, the greater the importance of settling these kinds of issues. In a fully integrated CLC, maintaining parallel positions of coordinator/facilitator and principal will be extremely difficult if not impossible.
- This does not mean that in such a case one person must assume all responsibilities for the CLC and the school/centre. It does mean that one person must have overall responsibility.

Allocation of Resources

Determining the resources for any programmatic endeavour is a "**Catch-22**" exercise; the program manager cannot determine the activities that can be offered without knowing the resources available but the funder will not allocate the resources without knowing what planned activities will cost.

The allocation of resources tends to be an iterative process, with *preliminary* decisions about resources leading to preliminary decisions about programs, then to *tentative* decisions about each, and so forth.

The partners of a newly created CLC may be solely responsible for providing these resources.

- In many cases, the resources provided by partners may be contributions "in-kind" in the form of staff, volunteers or other resources.
- Alternatively, the CLC may have "start-up" funds from another source.

In either case, **sustainable funding** is a critical issue that should be addressed in preparing the Partnership Agreement. However, as mentioned earlier, funding is only one condition of sustainability:

"Sustainability depends on developing a clear, sensible, and convincing plan for putting in place and keeping in place the key elements that make an initiative successful. It inevitably requires finding adequate funding to keep going. But it also requires an array "The things that everyone says you need to build ... a strong, community-led effort—will, collaboration, data, strategic planning, grassroots support, organizational and individual capacity—are often the things that nobody wants to fund."



See Allocating Resources

X Templates, p. 25

of other resources: political, technical, and administrative. Figuring out what resources you need and how to marshal them is what sustainability planning is all about." ⁸⁰

Almost every new venture eagerly desires **start-up funding** but these resources can be a mixed blessing:

- First, while low levels of funding may not be of much help, it may be very difficult to sustain high levels once this initial funding ends.
- Second, start-up funding may create unrealistic expectations that most costs will be incurred in this initial period and that the ongoing costs of the venture will be quite low.
- Third, start-up funding may be restricted to the provision of programmatic activities, so that the capacity building that is essential to sustainability is ignored (see text box).⁸¹
- Fourth, while a very short start-up period (e.g. one year) may be insufficient, a longer period (e.g. 3 years) may encourage participants to defer any consideration of the long term financial sustainability of the venture.

Whatever situation prevails, it is incumbent upon the partners to plan resources for tomorrow, not just today.

^{80.} Langford & Flynn, 2003, Module I, p. 1. All of these resources are means to an end. As the authors of this work also acknowledge (see Module II), the cornerstone of sustainability is a vision and articulation of results that enable you to see what it is about the initiative that is worth sustaining.

^{81.} Cited in Cornerstone Consulting Group, 2002, p. 12.

2.4 Conclude Partnership Agreement

The **purpose** of this step is to conclude the partnership agreement.



The **major challenges** in this step are establishing a process and then determining the content for the agreement that will govern the operation of the CLC.⁸²



The legal requirements

respecting the partner-

For public sector part-

ners, they will depend

on their enabling leg-

Private sector partners

will likely have fewer

restrictions, depend-

legally constituted.

ing on the terms under which they have been

islation (education, social affairs, etc.).

ship agreement will vary for each partner.

This step provides the foundation for all actions to follow in Steps 3 to 5. As stated in a recent UK guide:

"Multi-agency working is dependent on relationships between many different agencies, in different contexts. Documenting the ground rules for your partnership with another agency will help

Some partners may be put off by too much formality but too little formality, may lead to serious misunderstandings about what has been agreed to, especially when key players leave and are replaced.

ensure the partnership has a firm foundation and can withstand problems and changes of personnel in key positions." $^{\rm 83}$

Setting a Process

A joint venture such as a CLC needs to be "formalized" so that the partners and other concerned stakeholders have a clear understanding of what has been agreed. The first operational issue in concluding the agreement concerns **process**.

- As noted in the Framework (p. 10), this is usually done in a written document such as a contract, a memorandum of understanding or a protocol. A first consideration in this process, therefore, is the nature of this agreement.
- Whether a simple agreement to provide a single service or a more complex agreement for a range of services is being concluded, it constitutes a legally binding contract. It is important, therefore, to pay close attention to the drafting of its provisions.
- Furthermore, the parties to the agreement must have the **legal authority** to agree to all the provisions it contains and the signatories must be mandated by their respective organizations to sign on their behalf.

83. DfES, 2005b, p. 21.

Framework, p. 10

^{82.} As stated in the Framework (p. 14), in the first year of the partnership, one or more partners may be unwilling to sign the agreement until the action plan has been approved. In such a case, signature may be deferred until the end of Step 3.5.

Establishing a viable process requires you to determine who has responsibility for each of the tasks outlined below, with an appropriate time line for each.

It will be helpful to begin with the endpoint of this process—the signature of the agreement—and *tentatively* determine the date by which this should occur in order to dovetail with other administrative time lines for approval of budgets, hiring staff, etc.*

*The flexibility of this date is important in determining the leeway you will have for completing each task related to the agreement.



The amount of time required for each task will depend both on the complexity of the process and the content of the agreement.

- If the scope of the agreement is large and complex, the review and approval will likely take longer to complete.
- Similarly, if the draft has to be referred back to the partners' internal governing bodies for reactions and approval, then more time will be required.

This penultimate step may give rise to further revisions, especially if changes requested by one partner lead to other changes requested by another. The final task-signing the agreement-may also be delayed if one or more partners insist on seeing the action plan before signing (see \boxtimes **NOTE** at the beginning of Step 2.4)

Determining Content

The second operational issue in concluding the agreement concerns content.



In a formal written agreement, it is inappropriate to include details that are subject to change. Thus, for example, rather than include a detailed budget as part of the agreement, it is preferable to specify the financial and other resources to be provided by each partner during the life of the agreement, as well as the terms and conditions for the approval and revision of annual budgets.

Closure

In accordance with the process decided above, closure of Step 2 is provided by the signature of the Partnership Agreement by all parties. However, "closure" is also a misnomer as the agreement signifies the *beginning* of the partnership in action.

Although the agreement will always remain an important expression of how the partnership is meant to work, the *real* working relationship happens on a day-to-day basis. True partnership occurs in the actions taken by the partners and the other people who work in and are associated with the CLC. These relationships will rely on the agreement, but they will rely even more on the "give and take" that participants demonstrate in breathing life into the Partnership Agreement.⁸⁴

^{84.} See National Council for Voluntary Organisations, n.d.

3 PLAN

s summarized below, the purpose of this step is to develop an Action Plan⁸⁵. By the end of this step, you should expect to have achieved the results summarized below.



 $\mathbf{1}$

3.1

Determine Desired

Results

 $\mathbf{1}$

3.2

Determine Programs

and Services to Be Offered

 $\mathbf{1}$

3.3 Determine Capacity to

Deliver Services

 $\mathbf{1}$

3.4



The **major challenges** in this step are determining where you want to go, how you will get there and how you will evaluate success. In other words, you will use this step to map the "*pathways to change*" envisaged by the Framework. Like any plan based on a theory of change, the Action Plan:

- establishes the **destination** or the end-points of the change process that are desired, and then
- uses back mapping (see below) to specify what must occur before this destination can be reached and desired changes realized

The process can be long, complex and demanding. Among other demands, it requires organizational leaders to be visionary, realistic and optimistic (see text box).⁸⁶

BACK MAPPING



Back mapping is a key strategy in change theory. It "requires planners to think in backward steps from the long-term goal to the intermediate and then early-term changes that would be required to cause

the desired change."⁸⁷ In other words, once you establish your destination, you follow the trail from this end-point back to your current position. The purpose of this strategy is to avoid starting out on paths that may not lead to your destination.⁸⁸



Determine Means to Evaluate Actions and Results

\downarrow

3.5 Complete Action Plan

85. This plan must be developed in accordance with the parameters you set in Step 2.4 (I≫ See **PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT** in your **Workbook**).

- 86. Levin, 2005, p. 199, emphasis added.
- 87. Anderson, 2004, p. 3.
- 88. Imagine a person confronted with a maze which typically contains several false trails but only one path that leads to the exit. He or she is likely to follow several dead ends before discovering the right path. However, if the person could see the exit, he or she could map the right path back to the beginning and avoid the false leads.

"Vision is necessary to see what might be possible. Realism is essential to recognize what can actually be achieved. Optimism is required to keep trying to move forward even when the circumstances are not propitious."

Like any grounded theory, the logic of your theory of change must be *demonstrable*, at first by the experience of others, and then, by your experience.

See the **Theory of Change** Web site for on-line materials on their "pathway to change" process.

Managing Risk

- ✓ Pearson & Stecher, 2004
- ✓ Treasury Board of Canada Secretariat, 2001

Planning is a way of "finding order in chaos."⁸⁹ A plan, or *a pathway of change*, "allows stakeholders to challenge the underlying logic of the connections between preconditions and planned interventions while everything is still on the drawing board."⁹⁰ This same author states that the plan should:

- force planners to be explicit about how resources will be used
- help the group to develop a complete picture of the change process
- help the group to build consensus on how the success will be measured
- help stakeholders develop a "shared understanding of what they are trying to accomplish"

An Action Plan is the foundation for the sustainability of the CLC and the basis on which its performance will be judged. Like any plan, it must take into account any potential risk involved.

- **RISK**, as defined in the Framework,⁹¹ has two faces:
- The first involves the risks that uncertainty poses for the achievement of the intended result
- The second entails the potential risk that the result (or the attempt to achieve it) may cause.

In other words, there are potential risks both to and from what is being planned.

- If participants from one or more of the partner organizations in the CLC have been socialized to equate risk with danger (something to be avoided), then they will be more reticent in supporting a plan that appears to be risky.
- One of the key roles of the team leader, therefore, is to convince them that sometimes innovation requires risk taking. This shift in culture means accepting an appropriate level of risk, commensurate with the likelihood of a given risk occurring and the consequences if it does.

SUSTAINABILITY: Some risks may threaten the long term sustainability of the venture. Thus for example, if the Partnership did not adequately deal with long term funding, this uncertainty creates a level of risk that must be considered. Other risks to sustainability may not be visible. Detecting any such risks requires both a *long view* and imagination, a perspective that is dealt with in the next section in relation to the determination of short-medium-and long-term results.

PERFORMANCE: In this Framework, performance has a dual meaning (operational and results-based).⁹² This definition keeps the ends in focus without ignoring how those ends are achieved. It reflects the two principal dimensions of a theory of change: the destination and the journey.

- 89. Bailey, Jordan & Fiester, 2006, p. 5; see *Imagine, Act, Believe, A Framework for Learning and Results in Community Change Initiative.*
- 90. Anderson, 2005, p. 9.
- 91. **Risk**: uncertainty about the achievement of the intended result or what that result (or the attempt to achieve it) may cause.
- 92. See definition in note 129. This approach is similar to the one adopted by the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) which defines performance as the extent to which an organization "operates according to specific criteria/standards/guidelines or achieves results in accordance with stated goals or plans" (2002, p. 29, emphasis added).

3.1 Determine Desired Results

The Mission Statement, adopted in Step 2 (IN) See **PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT** in your **Workbook**), outlined the results areas that should direct the work of the CLC. In this step, you sharpen this directionality by specifying the results to be achieved in each of these areas.



X Framework, p. 12

STEP 3.1 AT-A-GLANCE 3.3 3.2 3.4 Determine 31 Determine 3.5 **Determine Means** Gaps in \rightarrow \rightarrow **Determine Desired** \rightarrow Programs and \rightarrow Complete Capacity to Evaluate Actions Action Plan Results Services to to Deliver and Results Be Offered Services

The **major challenge** in this step is clarifying your intended results at each level of the results chain shown in the Framework (p. **7**):

outputs \rightarrow outcomes \rightarrow

"There is a growing body of evidence that suggests a program's success over the long term is associated with the ability of key stakeholders to change the conditions within which programs operate, thereby creating an environment where programs can flourish."

The clarity of intended results is analogous to "pinpointing" your destination on a map, as opposed to saying: "We are going *that-a-way*."

impact

The goal of **sustainability** is embedded in this step in at least two ways:

- First, longer term outcomes and impact cannot occur unless the CLC is able to sustain its effectiveness over time.
- Second, the results chain must include building the capacity that will enable the achievement of these outcomes and impact (see text box).⁹³

The Results Chain–The Sequence of Change

As stated in the Framework (p. 7), a *results chain* is used to express the presumed sequence of change: activities produce outputs that lead to desired outcomes that lead to desired impact.



■ Activities are a process using resources and other capacities to produce a result. However, the completion of an activity should not be considered as a result.

Step 3.1 Operational Challenges

Seek points of convergence between the results sought by the various partners

 \mathbf{V}

Establish a mutually beneficial chain of intended results

 \downarrow

Primary Output

Statement of Intended Results learned

^{93.} W.K. Kellogg Foundation, 1998, p. 43; see also W.K. Kellogg Foundation, 2001.

FOR EXAMPLE:

- A workshop (**activity**) for parents has been completed.
- The **output** of this activity is that parents have <u>enhanced</u> <u>capacity</u> to advocate for their children.
- An anticipated **outcome** of this output is that parents become <u>more effec-</u> <u>tive advocates</u> for their children.

For examples of linked results, see

- ✓ From Values to Results, pp. 35-38, and
- ✓ A Promising Direction for English Education in Québec, p. 6 on the CLC Web site.

See also:

 ✓ Organizational Research Services, 2004, pp. 13-16

From results **AREAS**, for example:

• early childhood development

to **SMART** results, for example:

 children starting kindergarten have readiness skills to begin reading

- An **output** is defined as the direct result of a given activity.
- Any result (other than long term impact) that cannot be directly linked to a given activity is considered an **outcome**.

Using the **EXAMPLE** in the text box, if parents do not acquire the enhanced capacity envisaged, then there is no result, even though the workshop was completed.

The most important challenge is determining and demonstrating the rationale that links activities, outputs, outcomes and impact. In other words:

What leads you to believe that the results chain you have in mind is valid?

Answering this question is a form of **back mapping** (p. **37**), as you start at the end of the results chain and move toward the beginning. This exercise expresses the **theory of change** that underpins the causal logic of *your* results chain.⁹⁴

Mapping a results chain is often done in graphic form (see example on p. **41**). However, it is also useful to express these relationships in *narrative* form. This will test the viability of the linkages depicted on the map.

The Intersection of Complementary Results

"Making the vision concrete" is the first task in making the shift from the results areas set forth in the mission statement to a set of results that are *operationally* defined, in other words, **SMART** results:

- **S**pecific: state precisely what is being sought
- Measurable: so we can see if they are achieved
- Achievable: so that success is realistic
- **R**elevant: to client/organizational needs
- Time bound: so we can establish a deadline

The following provides a graphic illustration of the situation described in the Framework (p. **12**) where two partners discover common longer-term results that are served by separate but complementary medium-term results, both of which can be served by short-term results from common activities, thereby justifying a mutual investment of resources.

^{94.} Since the Framework is not prescriptive, the general theory of change which it expresses is articulated differently by each individual CLC when it chooses its own particular activities and results.

BUILDING A JOINT VENTURE



FOR EXAMPLE: A community organization, concerned with youth justice, partners with a vocational centre. Both organizations seek similar long term results and have different medium-term results that can be supported by a common short-term result as illustrated below.



-0



Long	A society with less crime, more productive citizens, etc.	
	7	
Medium	Reduction in number of juvenile offenders	Employment for graduates
	Л	7
Short	Vocational students graduate (especially those who are at risk of dropping out and turning to crime in lieu of employment)	

Other Issues

When plotting possible results, one needs to consider three issues:

- **BENEFICIARY REACH**: Determine the reach of the program—Who will benefit, either directly or indirectly, from the intended results?⁹⁵
- UNINTENDED RESULTS: In addition to plotting intended results, you should look for any unintended results that might occur.⁹⁶

^{95.} Generally, program participants and (if applicable) their group or organization will be the direct beneficiaries from the program outputs, while other individuals, groups or organizations may indirectly benefit from the longer-term results being sought (outcomes and impact).

^{96.} These may only come to light once the program has been launched, but looking for them at the beginning may help avoid some unpleasant surprises later on.

Assumptions: "Assumptions describe the necessary conditions that must exist if the cause-effect relationships between levels of results are to behave as expected."⁹⁷ One must assess the consequences of conditions not being achieved and the probability that this may occur (degree of risk) (see graphic).⁹⁸

CONSEQUENCES



Unpacking the Results Chain

In this Framework, outputs are short-term results that flow directly from activities and must lead to outcomes, the next level of results.

- However, in many cases, this chain is more complex than a simple cause and effect relationship of $A \rightarrow B$, where A is the output of activity A and B is the intended outcome.
- It is more likely, in fact, that various activities and their outputs are chained in sequence that together lead to one or more linked outcomes.

Understanding this underlying sequence can be thought of as *unpacking* the results chain.

Take, for example, the educational outcome of **graduation**. As illustrated below, back mapping from this result leads to:

- the curricular and cross-curricular competencies that we expect students to master, then to
- the capacities that students must have or acquire in order to achieve these competencies, which require
- student engagement, that is, presence and active participation in school, and finally
- a host of school-related conditions that prevent dropping out and support student engagement and the acquisition of various capacities and competencies

your theory of change.

This exercise constitutes the core function in the development of

^{97.} CIDA, 1999b, section 4.1; see also CIDA, 1999a, 2000, 2004.

^{98.} The risks that fall in the shaded quadrant warrant the most attention: high degree of risk <u>and</u> high level of consequences.

A RESULTS CHAIN TO GRADUATION AND BEYOND



output leading to one outcome.





Framework, p. 13

3.2 Determine Programs and Services to Be Offered



As summarized below, the purpose of this step is to move from intended results to programs and services.

3.1 Determine Desired → Results

Step 3.2 Operational Challenges

Determine the activities that are likely to produce the short-term results (outputs) set for service delivery

 \mathbf{V}

Establish a process to monitor service delivery that is both feasible and effective

 \mathbf{V}

Primary Output

Service Delivery Plan





The **major challenge** in this step is creating a service delivery plan comprising needed programs and services, as well as a means to monitor service delivery.

Programs and Services

In this step, you are back mapping from the results established in Step 3.1 that are intended to benefit students or the community to the "service activities" that will bring about or contribute to these results.

The insights gained from your analysis of needs and assets (IN) SEE A MAP OF COMMUNITY NEEDS AND ASSETS in your Workbook) should help in deciding which services are most appropriate in your context. However, in each case, the key

Service Activities	÷	Outputs (for students
		or community)

question remains: What is the rationale for believing that this activity is likely to achieve intended results? What are the necessary conditions for this to occur?

Conditions for Success

A great deal has been learned from research and practice about what works best in multiple contexts and which **factors** or **conditions** are most important in relation to:

- the services themselves
- their actual delivery
- surrounding conditions⁹⁹

Take for example, a case where the intended result is improved student awareness about the environment. $^{\rm 100}$

^{99.} Ministère de l'Éducation du Québec, 2002, p. 15.

^{100.} Melaville, Berg & Blank, 2006; quotations from pp. 41, 31, 28.

CREATING ENVIRONMENTAL AWARENESS

Services	Some programs, such as the community-based environmental educa- tion program, have been found to be better than others at achieving this result because, among other reasons, they provide "instructional settings that increase students' sense of personal responsibility and internal locus of control."
Actual Delivery	However, the program experienced by students is the one actu- ally delivered. Using teaching strategies that encourage students to become active participants in this initiative will enhance its chances of success: "When students engage in learning, they are more likely to care deeply, work harder, and achieve their goals."
Surrounding Conditions	Finally, community-based programs do not operate in a vacuum and their potential is enhanced by a variety of supporting conditions such as linkages with community organizations: "Schools must seek mutually beneficial relationships with community partners who have expertise to share and publicly recognize the assets they bring to student learning and civic development."

Choosing appropriate services requires paying attention to all three types of conditions, some of which may require capacity development, which is dealt with in Step 3.3.¹⁰¹

The **allocation of resources** is obviously a function of the funds determined for each service contemplated, as well as any other available resources (e.g. human resources provided by partner). The combination of these resources, plus those required for capacity development (Step 3.3) determine the program budget. However, determining that a given service requires certain resources and allocating them are separate steps in the planning process. This is especially true for human resources:

- At this stage, they are expressed as estimates of the number and cost of different types of staff.
- At a later stage, the exercise becomes one of assigning existing personnel or hiring of new employees or contract staff.

Work planning operationalizes the provision of service delivery. A work plan is typically organized as a sequential flow of activities, with assigned responsibilities for various team members, and a time line for their completion.¹⁰² *Sequencing* is another important consideration for work planning if:

- one programmatic activity must take place before another is undertaken, or
- some form of capacity development must occur prior to a new program or service being introduced

Sequencing can be thought of as part of *unpacking* the short-term results chain, presented above (p. **42**). Activities may be situated anywhere along this short-term continuum, each producing its own intermediate output(s).

For examples of community school services, see From *Values to Results*, pp. 67-70, on the CLC Web site. See also:

- ✓ Bagby, 2004
- ✓ Kakli et al., 2006
- ✓ Wilkin et al., 2003

^{101.} Assumptions about conditions for success and any inherent risks must also be taken into account in planning activities, as they were in determining results (p. **42**).

^{102.} The work plans for service delivery, capacity building and evaluation (discussed in Steps 3.3 and 3.4) must be coordinated. In addition, a CLC, especially a new one, has to take into account how these work plans will dovetail with existing programs and services.

Comparing Alternatives

Deciding on appropriate services almost always involves the consideration of alternatives, either in terms of:

- one activity versus another, or
- different means to pursue a given activity

One technique used widely to consider alternative services (or different ways to deliver a given service) is the **SWOT** analysis.¹⁰³ First one considers the strengths and the weaknesses of the proposed service, then the opportunities it could create and any threats (risks) it may pose.

SWOT ANALYSIS			
STRENGTHS	WEAKNESSES		
OPPORTUNITIES	THREATS		



- Assessing relative strengths/weaknesses and opportunities/threats of any service first entails a consideration of the extent to which it contributes to the desired results.
- Once a suitable link has been established, the relative merits of the service can be properly assessed.
- Services cannot be analyzed without a consideration of the resources that will be needed, including people, materials, equipment, facilities, and so forth.
- Except for volunteers and other forms of donated services, all these resources bear a cost. The most significant cost is personnel. Therefore, estimating the cost of staffing a given program is the core of resource planning.¹⁰⁴

Being adept at costing alternatives is an important technical skill in this process, but it is only useful if it complements sound judgment when looking at the "big picture" that takes into account all relevant factors in order to answer questions such as:

- Which option will dovetail better with existing programs?
- Does one have a better track record than the other? And so forth.¹⁰⁵

^{103.} This simple management technique encourages a balanced assessment of any proposal. If it is used routinely, no one need feel defensive when asked: What's the downside of this proposal?

^{104.} The "formula" for making this estimate is quite straightforward. (For each type of personnel, the total cost = number of hours/days of service x hourly/daily rate.) However, deciding which type of personnel to engage, estimating the time required and including contingencies requires the judgment of the planner.

^{105.} Looking at different options requires an assessment of the relative *cost effectiveness* of each one: comparing alternatives in a matrix showing **two dimensions**: their relative costs and effectiveness at producing intended results. At an evaluation stage (i.e. after the fact), it may be possible to measure both dimensions, but at a planning stage, estimating effectiveness is a tentative exercise at best. Typically, program planners craft alternatives that they believe will achieve the desired results and compare the costs.

Monitoring Service Delivery

Monitoring, as defined in the Framework,¹⁰⁶ is a key strategy in managing risk that involves continually checking to see what is happening on a day-to-day basis to detect any problems, preferably before they become serious, and even before they arise. Monitoring aims first at prevention, and then, at early intervention by asking:

- Are all key aspects of the activity on track?
- If not, what adjustments should be made?

In general terms, monitoring requires ways and means to keep an eye on the conduct of activities, including the utilization of resources and progress toward results.

- Monitoring activities involves looking at process, how the conduct of programs and other services is proceeding, as well as the coordination or administration of these activities.
- Monitoring resources and other conditions involves looking at the provision of human, material and other resources, or any other essential conditions (see p. 45), that are—or were supposed to be—put in place for the activity.
- Monitoring results involves looking at progress toward desired results, as distinct from the conduct of the activity (see example in text box).

As stated in the Framework (p. **14**), monitoring is not the same as evaluation,¹⁰⁷ although the terms are used interchangeably by some authors. An organization monitors its activities *as they occur* in order to keep an eye on its performance.¹⁰⁸ An organization evaluates its activities *after they have occurred* (or at least after some stage has occurred) in order to make judgments about its performance (see p. **53**).¹⁰⁹

One of the perennial problems associated with monitoring is *overload*, that is, attempting to do too much too often. If the expectations are set too high, then it is likely that the monitoring will begin to fall off or even break down completely—better an imperfect process that works than a perfect one that does not.

Finally, it is necessary to monitor the monitoring, especially in new systems, making adjustments as required to the monitoring process.

FOR EXAMPLE:

Take an after-school program, where students are supposed to be honing their math skills. The program could well be proceeding exactly as planned, with budget on track, except for one small problem: no one is learning any math!

AN ANALOGY FROM HEALTH-CARE: During the drug trial, the hospital monitors the patients to see how they are responding to treatment, if the dosage should be increased or decreased, if there are side-effects, etc., but especially to see if any immediate action needs to be taken.



See Monitoring Service Delivery

X Templates, p. 35

```
106. Monitoring: an ongoing process to ensure that planned activities or processes (including resources) are "on track" and that progress is being made toward intended results.
```

- 107. See definition in note 106.
- 108. See the analogy from health care in the text box, where a hospital is testing an experimental drug on a group of patients.
- 109. However, as noted at the beginning of Step 5 (p. **71**), although evaluation judgments are made at the end of the year (or some other period), the evaluation process, especially the gathering of data, occurs throughout the year.

Framework, p. 14

3.3 Determine Capacity to Deliver Services



As summarized below, the **purpose** of this step is to build the capacity of the CLC to conduct the service activities decided upon in the previous step.

STEP 3.3 AT-A-GLANCE 33 3.2 3.4 Determine 3.1 3.5 Determine **Determine Means** Gaps in \rightarrow \rightarrow \rightarrow \rightarrow **Determine Desired** Programs and Complete Capacity to to Evaluate Actions Results Services to Be Action Plan and Results Deliver Offered Services Step 3.3 The major challenge in this step is to complete a capacity development Determine the activities plan comprising the required "building blocks" of capacity, as well as a that are likely to means to monitor this process.¹¹⁰

> As defined in this Framework,¹¹¹ capacity provides the "building blocks" to attain and sustain high levels of performance (see text box).112 Meeting the "sustainability challenge" is one of the most critical tasks of a learning community:

The CLC may receive assistance from a critical friend to successfully achieve a given result. However, if after that assistance has been provided, the capacity of the CLC has not improved, it will not be able to sustain such results in the future.

"Creating sustainable conditions means, first, understanding the culture that exists in the (organization) and, second, deciding on those norms and values that deserve to be retained and those that should be changed."113

The notion of organizational capacity may seem confusing at first but, as stated in the Framework (p. 14), capacity simply refers to "what it takes" in order to do well. The CLC's capacity to perform is analogous to an athlete's capacity to successfully complete a race or a student's capacity to learn (see text box).

Educators know that students need various capacities to achieve learning outcomes. They also know that in order to learn, students must learn to learn. These "meta-learning" capacities are at the heart of the cross-curricular elements of the Québec Education Program.

- 111. Organizational capacity: the resources, systems and other capabilities of an organization that enable it to attain and sustain high levels of performance in accordance with the expectations of its stakeholders.
- 112. Hence the traditional wisdom from international development: Give a family a fish and you feed them for a day. Teach them to fish and you feed them for a lifetime.
- 113. Mitchell & Sackney, 2000, p. 117.

Operational Challenges

produce the short-term results set for capacity development

 $\mathbf{1}$

Establish a process to monitor capacity building that is both feasible and effective

 $\mathbf{1}$

Primary Output

Capacity Development Plan learned

^{110.} A set of socially important results, backed by appropriate programs and services mean little if the organization does not have the capacity to deliver. Unfortunately, it is also the part that is most often neglected. Accordingly, this step represents a particularly significant set of challenges for the team leader.

The Building Blocks of Capacity

Horton and his colleagues provide a starting point for thinking about the individual "blocks" for building capacity. According to them,¹¹⁴ sustainable organizations should ideally have:

- the ability to scan the environment, adapt to it, and seize opportunities it offers
- strong leadership and management
- the ability to attract and retain qualified staff
- the ability to provide relevant benefits and services for maximum impact in communities
- the skills to demonstrate and communicate this impact to leverage further resources
- community support and involvement
- commitment to building sustainable (not dependent) communities

Various authors have developed different ways of thinking about capacity and how individual components should fit together. For example:

- Mitchell and Sackney emphasize personal and interpersonal capacities for building strong learning communities.¹¹⁵
- The framework used by the Venture Philanthropy Partners places aspirations at the apex of a pyramid of building blocks.¹¹⁶
- Louise Stoll outlines three influences on the capacity of schools to produce the four *pillars* of *knowledge* required for lifelong learning.¹¹⁷

For purpose of the CLC Framework, we have also drawn on many other sources to arrive at a holistic presentation of the interrelated capacities needed by a CLC to attain and sustain high levels of performance.¹¹⁸ A simplified image of this integrated set of the building blocks of capacity is presented below.¹¹⁹

- 116. McKinsey & Company, 2001.
- 117. Stoll, 1999. The four pillars are learning to know, learning to do, learning to live together, and learning to be. The capacity building factors include the learning context of the school and external contextual influences.
- 118. In developing this set of building blocks, we have relied strongly on the work done by Lusthaus and his colleagues of the International Development Research Centre (IDRC) (Lusthaus et al., 1999, 2002), who have been world leaders in conceptualizing and mapping the elements that comprise organizational capacity and performance.
- The other key sources are Horton et al., 2003; McKinsey & CompanY, 2001; Mitchell & Sackney, 2000; McLennan & Smith, 2002; and the Task Team on Education Management Development, 1996.

For a short article on capacity building, see the **Canadian Journal of Educational Administra***tion and Policy*:

 ✓ Mitchell & Sackney, 2001

See also:

✓ Horton et al., 2003

A page on the IDRC Web site, **Evalua**tion Publications and **Resources**, contains a variety of practical materials on capacity development and organizational evaluation.

^{114.} Horton et al., 2003, P. 164.

^{115.} Mitchell & Sackney, 2000.

[✓] Lusthaus et al., 2002



A HOLISTIC VIEW OF THE BUILDING BLOCKS OF CAPACITY

"The failure rate of most planned organizational change initiatives is dramatic. What is most interesting about these failures, however, is the reported reasons for their lack of success [notably] a neglect of the organization's culture." **ORGANIZATIONAL CULTURE:** The literature on managing change places considerable emphasis at making changes in the *culture* of the organization, that is, its shared assumptions, values and beliefs, the way organizational members see the world. It "runs like an invisible thread throughout the entire subject of capacity building"¹²⁰ (see text box).¹²¹ However, organizational culture is intangible and often elusive.

Resources: The primary tangible capacity blocks of an organization are the resources it has at its disposal, namely its financial, human and material resources. In an organization that is a service provider such as a CLC, its most important resource is its staff and associates. If they do not possess the capacity to deliver the services envisaged for the CLC, the latter will not have the capacity to perform, no matter what other capacities it possesses.

ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE: This block refers to the capacity provided by the governance and operational "shell" of the organization for the allocation of authority and other roles and responsibilities. The key elements of this block were determined in Step 2.3 (see p. **29**). However, as the structure becomes operational, deficiencies in the way it supports the performance of the CLC may come to light.

^{120.} McKinsey & Company, 2001, p. 63.

^{121.} Cameron & Quinn, 2006, p. 1.

MANAGEMENT SYSTEMPS: If organizational structure provides the "hardware" capacity of the CLC, its management systems provide the "software." This block includes the systems to manage service delivery ("line" functions) and those "staff" functions, for example, communication technologies, that operate in the background (see text box).¹²²

EXTERNAL LINKAGES: In stark contrast to the traditional image of an inward-looking bureaucracy, this block looks outside the organization to gain capacity from its linkages with other organizations, groups and individuals. Given the very nature of a CLC, this block is a "no brainer"; however, keeping it in mind may be important if you discover that there are some key players who are missing from the Partnership.

STRATEGIC LEADERSHIP: This core block refers to the capacity to situate the organization in its environment, provide strategic policy direction to it and motivate its members. All of the foregoing types of capacity—and of course capacity building—depend at least to some extent on this block, which in the context of a CLC, implies *shared leadership*. Thus a recent guide describes authentic leaders as those who are adept at "making the most of what they have" (see text box).¹²³

Building Capacity

In this step, you are back mapping from the results that are intended to build the capacity of the CLC to the "capacity-building activities" that will bring about or contribute to these results,¹²⁴ which in turn will contribute to the results intended from service delivery, as illustrated below.

CAPACITY BUILDING TOWARD RESULTS



Building capacity means creating or improving conditions that have been found, through research and practice, to enable, or even be essential for, the provision of various services (see text box).¹²⁵ As noted in the previous step (p. **45**), these factors relate to:

- the services themselves
- the delivery of these services
- surrounding conditions

"Think of an organization that has a demonstrated record of success in delivering a particular program, but has very limited skills in such areas as financial management or program evaluation. This skill gap inherently compromises the ability to improve and expand services..."

"Authentic leaders know that leadership is about change that will move the organization toward a better future. They know that to promote change, they must learn the art of change..."

"[The] ability to change the conditions within which the program operates has oftentimes been more important to its ultimate success than the program's level of innovation. Given this, we need to pay attention to ... [the] conditions which support or hinder a program's growth and sustainability, and identify effective strategies for creating supportive conditions and changing difficult or hostile environments."

^{122.} McKinsey & Company, 2001, p. 44.

^{123.} Beach, 2006, p. XVII.

^{124.} **Organizational capacity development**: a continuing process by which an organization increases its capabilities to perform.

^{125.} W.K. Kellogg Foundation, 1998, pp. 43-44.

The exhibit that follows uses the same example provided in Step 3.2 (p. 44) regarding improved student awareness about the environment to illustrate the consideration of such conditions.

Services	Capacity building could include the development of a suitable program if none was available (material resources).
Actual Delivery	Capacity building could include professional development for teachers (human resources).
Surrounding Conditions	Capacity building could include the development of links with commu- nity groups (external linkages) or changes in the way the teaching time was organized (management systems).

By adding capacity building, you transform a simple results chain shown which only includes results from service delivery, to a "compound" results chain which includes capacity-building results (CB) that support service delivery results (SD).



A "COMPOUND" RESULTS CHAIN

In this graphic, the "Service Delivery" box represents the activities that lead to the outputs shown above it.

Monitoring of Capacity Building

As mentioned in the Framework, the process for monitoring service delivery described in the previous section (p. **47**) applies equally to the monitoring of capacity building.

3.4 Determine Means to Evaluate Actions and Results

As summarized below, the purpose of this step is to create the plan that will be used to evaluate $^{\rm 126}$ the performance of the CLC. $^{\rm 127}$



The **major challenges** in this step are multi-layered, beginning with the parameters of the evaluation and then proceeding to determine what will be evaluated and how.

Just like student assessment, organizational evaluation can be **formative** (with an aim of supporting improvement) and **summative** (with an aim of supporting accountability). The Framework definition includes both types, supporting both the improvement of and accountability for organizational performance.

When an organization conducts its own evaluation, it is engaged in a form of "**self-evaluation**." Although some people question the ability of any organization to evaluate itself, self-evaluation is now widely recognized as an essential undertaking of any organization. Self-evaluation is a participatory process, involving all the major stakeholders of the organization, including students—the most neglected participants in school improvement efforts.¹²⁸

Given this Framework's use of a **Theory of Change** approach to planning (see p. **37**), the evaluation seeks to measure performance in terms of both the intended results and the means selected to achieve them.¹²⁹

- 126. **Evaluation**: a systematic inquiry about the performance of an organization (e.g. CLC) for the dual purpose of accountability and improvement.
- 127. **Organizational performance**: the extent to which an organization or a system operates and achieves results in accordance with the expectations of stakeholders.
- 128. The National College for School Leadership (**NCSL**) provides a good starting point for learning about self-evaluation (NCSL, n.d., MacBeath, n.d.-a, n.d.-b.); see also Conseil supérieur de l'éducation, 1999; Leithwood, Aitken & Jantzi, 2006; MacBeath & McGlynn, 2002; Smith & Gouett, 2002; Sturge Sparkes, 1999.
- 129. This approach is similar to the use of a "logical framework" (often shortened to "logframe") which "helps the [organization] lay out its desired results, what affects those results, what it plans to do, and how it will measure progress" (Watson, 2000, p. 21). See also W.K. Kellogg Foundation, 2001.

Step 3.4 Operational Challenges

Establish the parameters that define the nature and limits of the evaluation

 \mathbf{V}

Determine precisely what will be evaluated

 \mathbf{V}

Adopt performance standards for each object to be evaluated

\mathbf{V}

Select appropriate indicators to measure the objects to be evaluated

 \mathbf{V}

Primary Output

Evaluation Plan





Framework, p. 15

X Templates, p. 39

As alluded to earlier in the discussion of monitoring (see p. 47), evaluation differs from monitoring, essentially because it is used to make judgments about whatever is being evaluated. Whereas monitoring data are collected and acted upon "on the go," evaluation implies a pause with time to reflect upon the data to judge both the process and the results of the activity in question.¹³⁰

AN ANALOGY FROM HEALTH CARE: After the drug trial has finished, the hospital evaluates the effectiveness of the drug, that is, the extent to which the condition being treated has been eliminated or its effects attenuated, etc., the efficiency of the drug (cost versus benefits), as well as any unintended results, such as side effects.

Evaluation is also an important means of promoting sustainability. Researchers from the Harvard Family Research Project go beyond the traditional view of evaluation and sustainability (that if evaluation can show positive results, program managers will be able to secure continued funding to maintain the program). Rather they argue that evaluation can support sustainability as an outcome.¹³¹

CONTEXT: One cannot understand an organization, let alone evaluate its performance, without first considering its context. For the evaluation envisaged by this Framework, the context is delineated by the community map, and the values, nature and purpose of the CLC, as developed in Steps 2.1 and 2.4.

Establishing the Parameters

Establishing the parameters that define the nature and limits of the evaluation involves three major issues:

- the ethical standards governing the evaluation
- the trustworthiness of the evaluation
- the purpose and scope of the evaluation

Ethical Standards

See the Ethics Guidelines of the **Canadian Evaluation** Society.

See Statement

of Ethics

X Templates, p. 40

Most evaluation data will be about people: students, staff members, etc. Guidelines are an important means to ensure that the evaluation follows accepted professional codes of ethics and is respectful of the welfare of those involved in or affected by the evaluation, especially any vulnerable populations such as children with special needs. The guidelines should deal with a number of issues including:

- privacy and confidentiality regarding "raw" data¹³²
- informed consent for participants
- accuracy and honesty of analysis and reporting

131. Evaluation can help by "tracking progress on sustainability and feeding back regular information that can be used to ensure sustainability is on course, and if not, to point to opportunities for midcourse corrections." (Weiss, Coffman & Bohan-Baker, 2003, p. 2).

132. Raw data: information as collected from and about participants in an evaluation.



Harvard Family **Research Project**

^{130.} See the continuation of the analogy from health care from page 65 in the text box, where a hospital is testing an experimental drug on a group of patients.

Trustworthiness of the Evaluation

Evaluation results often attract critics—especially if they are not what stakeholders expected—who inevitably will ask: Is this evaluation *trustworthy*?¹³³ Being able to answer such a question depends on the criteria that will satisfy stakeholders. In other words, you must:

- determine what qualities make an evaluation trustworthy, and
- be able to demonstrate that your evaluation possesses these qualities

A good starting point toward making the evaluation trustworthy is the adoption of a recognized set of **evaluation standards** (generally accepted principles for the conduct of an evaluation).¹³⁴

Trustworthiness must be considered at each stage of the evaluation, as the trustworthiness of the evaluation report depends on how this **process** was conducted. Establishing trustworthiness depends, in part, on the *rigour* of the conduct of the evaluation.¹³⁵ In this Framework, the principal criteria for establishing the rigour of an evaluation are based on its validity¹³⁶ and its dependability.¹³⁷

- Validity aims at establishing that both the overall evaluation and the individual actions and products it comprises are demonstrably legitimate, well founded and defensible. Each action and product depends on previous ones. Thus, the findings cannot be valid if they are based on faulty analysis, invalid data, etc.
- **Dependability** is concerned with establishing that the same results would be arrived at if the same instruments or procedures were applied a second time or by another evaluation team.¹³⁸

The Evaluation Audit

The "evaluation audit" is a very useful technique for ascertaining the trustworthiness of an inquiry such as an evaluation, in order to:

- verify that the evaluation process has followed generally accepted evaluation procedures
- attest to the accuracy of the *product*, that is, the findings and conclusions of the evaluation

When an external auditor is asked to conduct such an exercise, it usually occurs at the end of the evaluation. However, if you are conducting an internal audit, it is preferable to conduct it in stages, rather than waiting until the end. Accordingly, a "flag" (as shown to the right) will be included at each key point in the Guidebook, where one step of the audit should be conducted.

- 135. Rigour is not an absolute concept. The aim here is to make the process rigorous enough to be credible, but not so rigorous that it is not feasible.
- 136. Often termed "credibility" in qualitative research, **validity** is defined in this Framework as the following: any product of or action taken in the evaluation process is valid if it and any prior product or action on which it depends is demonstrably legitimate, well founded and defensible.
- 137. Often termed "reliability" in quantitative research, **dependability** is defined in this Framework as the following: the instruments and methods used in the evaluation will produce consistent results in given conditions.
- 138. An evaluation may be valid but not dependable, but it cannot be dependable unless it is first valid. (A valid road sign must point in the right direction, but it is not dependable if it swings in the wind.)

The Evaluation Center of the University of Western Michigan provides a summary statement of **Evalua**tion Standards.

Audit Step

^{133.} **Trustworthiness**: the evaluation's representation of the performance of the organization is both valid and dependable.

^{134.} See Joint Committee on Standards, 1994.

Determining the Boundaries of the Evaluation

The boundaries of the evaluation are determined by its purpose and results, and by its scope.

PURPOSE AND RESULTS: In this Framework, the evaluation is meant to serve the dual purpose of accountability¹³⁹ and improvement,¹⁴⁰ with respect to organizational performance.

- Evaluation serves the accountability purpose by making it possible to report to stakeholders and the public about the performance of the CLC.
- Evaluation serves the improvement purpose by making it possible to provide, data to guide improvement efforts.
- The outputs of the evaluation are the evaluation reports and other forms of communication to stakeholders.
- The outcomes of the evaluation are enhanced organizational capacity and performance.

In this Framework, performance is an *active* concept: it is about what people and organizations do (operational performance) and what they achieve (results-based performance). Each of these performance focuses spotlights one side of the results chain (activities \rightarrow results).

- Evaluating the results side informs us about the effectiveness of this chain—the extent to which results have been achieved. This is easiest to do for results that were meant to have been achieved at the time the evaluation is conducted, but more difficult to do for progress toward those that are anticipated in the future.¹⁴¹
- Evaluating the activities side informs us about the conduct of activities—the extent to which they have been carried out in accordance with our expectations, including the efficiency of this process, that is, how well resources have been allocated and managed.

SCOPE: The Framework limits the scope of the site-level evaluation by a CLC to a manageable set of evaluation questions concerned with key areas of performance. This limitation assumes that the conduct of more in-depth or specialized evaluations will be undertaken periodically as a shared responsibility of the CLC, its partners and other bodies, according to the nature and purpose of these evaluations.

The time frame of the evaluation also affects its scope. In this Framework, it is assumed that the evaluation will be done every year. However, several variations of this approach are both possible and desirable. A CLC could decide to limit the scope of its by evaluation by:

- evaluating certain matters every year
- evaluating others every second year
- evaluating still others over a three-year period

An evaluation typically begins with an overarching question that it is meant to answer. In a self-evaluation about organizational performance, the implied question is:

How well is my organization performing?

- 139. Accountability refers to "the requirement of a public body or official to answer for the use of public funds, the performance of public duties or the achievement of anticipated results" (Smith & Sturge Sparkes, 1998, p. 99).
- 140. "From this perspective, school improvement is a part of the ordinary process of operating the school, rather than a response to a belief that things are terribly wrong or that there are dreadful problems that cry out for immediate solution. Learning how to do things better is simply a way of life ..." (Joyce, Calhoun & Hopkins, 1999, p. 8).
- 141. The evaluation of longer-term results is essential. Short-term results mean little if they do not lead to intended outcomes or if the latter do not lead to the impact they are meant to produce.

It is important to emphasize that this evaluation is not intended to evaluate either students or staff members; nor is it intended to evaluate particular programs or other initiatives.





This question is shaped by the definition of performance presented above and the objects of evaluation presented in the next subsection (see below).

Work Planning

Evaluation is an *iterative process* which is depicted in four steps in the Framework:

- Step 3.4: Determine Means to Evaluate Actions and Results
- Step 5.1: Collect the Data
- Step 5.2: Analyze the Data
- Step 5.3: Report to Stakeholders

One should expect to revisit steps because of what one does in a subsequent steps. Similarly, although lessons learned from the evaluation are dealt with in the final step, lessons are learned throughout the evaluation process and should be acted upon as soon as is appropriate, not merely at the end.

This first step (3.4) deals with the development of the evaluation work plan which, in this Framework, is part of the overall Action Plan of the CLC.

Planning the evaluation involves a certain amount of preparatory work, especially if it is being done for the first time. One obvious task is the selection of the evaluation team.¹⁴²

As mentioned in Step 3.2, the work plans for service delivery, capacity building and evaluation must be developed in concert. The evaluation plan is meant to ensure that the evaluation is feasible.

Evaluation needs resources. As an essential step in a management-by-results framework, it must have a reasonable claim on available resources. This is why evaluation planning takes place during the same time as other action planning, so that the costs of the evaluation can be taken into account when the CLSC's budget is being prepared.

The Objects of the Evaluation

As stated in the Framework (p. 16), deciding precisely which aspects of the CLC's performance will be evaluated defines the *objects* of the evaluation. Making this decision is analogous to viewing a landscape through a telescope in order to focus on selected objects of interest. This decision extends the overarching evaluation question posed previously to:

- How well is my organization performing *in relation to* ... [objects chosen]? (see example in text box)
- As shown below, these objects are chosen in relation to the two types of activities in which the CLC will engage, as well as the two dimensions of performance evaluation adopted in the previous subsection.¹⁴³





Although the focus of this evaluation is the organization, much of the literature on **program evaluation** will be relevant:

- ✓ Boulmetis & Dutwin, 2000
- ✓ Mark, Henry & Julnes, 2000
- ✓ Stufflebeam, 2003





Work in Field (1)

• A desired result, that graduates obtain work in their chosen field within two years, becomes an **object** of the evaluation.

^{142.} The evaluation team will probably consist of members of the operational team and others (e.g. critical friend). It is not necessary that all team members be able to perform all tasks associated with the evaluation. What is important is that collectively they have the requisite knowledge and skills.

^{143.} **Reminder**: In keeping with the limitation of the evaluation to key areas of performance, the objects chosen must be kept to a manageable number.

THE OBJECTS OF THE EVALUATION



For ideas to help choose objects and indicators, see:

HM Inspectorate of Education [HMIe] of the Scottish Executive Education Department:

✓ HMIe, 2005, 2006a, 2006b, 2006c, 2006d

OBJECTS TO BE EVALUATED: When an outcome or an output is to be evaluated, identifying the object is simply a matter of stating the outcome or output.

When conduct or efficiency is to be evaluated, identifying the object requires formulating a statement, for example:

- engagement of community members in a weekend seminar (conduct)
- administrative staff relations (conduct)
- investment in computerized selfstudy program for adults (efficiency)

The evaluation question now becomes:

- How well is my organization performing in relation to the following **objects**:
 - outcomes (effectiveness)
 - outputs (effectiveness)
 - conduct
 - efficiency
 - of each activity?

Outcomes and Outputs (Effectiveness)

When the objects to be evaluated are anticipated results (outcomes or outputs), this part of the exercise is completely straightforward, as one is simply asking: To what extent has this result been achieved?

Choosing objects to evaluate the operational performance of an activity (conduct or efficiency) is less straightforward, as discussed briefly below.

Conduct and Efficiency of Activities

CONDUCT: Operational performance covers a very broad spectrum as it may include everything an organization does—or does not do—to achieve intended results or provide any desired conditions (including capacity).

Generally, this aspect of performance evaluation raises questions such as the following:

- Are participants present and engaged in programmatic activities?
- Are these activities being conducted as expected?
- How can relationships among participants and service providers be characterized?
- Are appropriate administrative measures in place to support programs and services?

Efficiency refers to operational performance in relation to the extent to which an organization makes optimal use of its resources to achieve intended results or provide any desired conditions. Efficiency means *wise* spending not *miserly* spending.¹⁴⁴ This aspect of performance evaluation raises questions such as the following:¹⁴⁵

^{144. &}quot;Because of the difficulty in capturing all the outcomes of a given program, lower program costs can mean a lack of investment in education, not efficient use of funds. The challenge for schools is ... to look critically at how resources are used to produce programs, conditions and outcomes" (Smith, 2000, p. 69).

^{145.} Adapted from Posavac & Carey, 1992, p. 11.

- Are funds being spent for their intended purpose?
- Can expenditures be attributed to various programs, outcomes and conditions?
- Are outcomes being produced at a reasonable cost?
- Can the costs of different programs, outcomes and conditions be compared?

The objects chosen should provide insights into **why** we achieve certain results and why others are only partially achieved or not achieved at all. Understanding operational performance is essential to the improvement purpose of the evaluation.

The Trustworthiness of the Objects Selected

In many cases, selecting the objects to be evaluated does not raise any issues of trustworthiness, as the objects are considered as a "given," with only the methodology and reporting being subject to scrutiny for trustworthiness. However, in this Framework, the objects are taken to represent "key areas of performance." If they do not, any evaluation report that claims to represent the performance of the CLC will be deficient and possibly fraudulent, if the selection was deliberatively misrepresentative.

The selection should provide, therefore, a reasonable representation of the performance of the CLC, with any omissions declared and explained. (For example, as stated previously, to keep an evaluation manageable, some objects might be omitted this year but be scheduled for evaluation next year.)

Performance Standards

By determining "performance standards,"¹⁴⁶ we are responding to a crucial aspect of the evaluation question arrived at in the previous subsection:

■ *How well* is my organization performing in relation to the conduct, efficiency and effectiveness of ... [objects chosen]?

In other words, standards help us to define successful performance. Using an analogy from athletics, the desired result is completing the high jump; the standard is how high we set the bar.

Standards may be "unitary" or "multi-level":

- Unitary standards are of the "pass-fail" variety–either the standard is met, or not.
- Multilevel standards comprise "gradations," signalled by expressions such as "excellent," "superior," "acceptable," and so forth. They are analogous to student grades of "A," "B," "C," etc.

Standards may be set by an outside body (e.g. government policy) or self-determined (i.e. by the organization itself). Regardless as to how they are set, standards may be either absolute or relative.

- Absolute standards apply uniformly to all individuals or organizations concerned.
- Relative standards are applied differentially in recognition of *relevant* contextual factors.

See Evaluation Grid (Objects)



Audit Step #2



Templates, p. 42

Just as we have "criterion referenced" standards of student achievement, organizational performance standards specify the criteria that will be used to decide whether the standard is met.

For EXAMPLE: The Minister might set an absolute standard that all secondary schools achieve a pass rate of 80%. Alternatively, a relative standard could be set where the pass rate was differentiated, depending on the student composition of each school.

^{146.} **Performance standards**: specify the level(s) or degree(s) of desired performance, often using various *evaluation criteria* that enable us to observe and measure performance.

Work in Field (2)

- A survey reveals two benchmarks: the average for all centres in Québec is 80% (employment in chosen field within two years) and the rate of the top ten centres is 90-95%.
- Aspiring to be a top centre, the **standard** of 90% is set.
- However, given its past performance (50-60%), successive **targets** of 70%, 80% and 90% are set for a three-year period.



X Templates, p. 49

As embodied in our definition (note **146**), standards are made concrete by **criteria**. Without criteria, standards have little or no meaning. They enable us to answer the following questions:

- How do we know whether the standard has been met?
- How do we differentiate "excellent," "adequate" and "unsatisfactory" (or pass from fail)?

Again, the analogy with student evaluation is useful. A teacher who grades essays A, B, C, etc. without criteria will likely face a chorus of cries that the grading is biased and unfair. The consistent application of appropriate criteria is an essential ingredient of a credible evaluation.

Targets and Benchmarks

The expression "**performance targets**" is often used interchangeably with standards but there is an important difference.¹⁴⁷ Standards specify the level of performance that *should* be attained, while targets specify the level of performance that we expect. Targets are often set incrementally, with the target of the final increment coinciding with the bar itself.

Thus, for example, the standard might specify a pass rate for students in the final year of high school of 90%, with targets set at 70% in year one, 80% in year 2 and 90% in year 3.

Benchmark is a popular "buzz word," again often incorrectly used as a synonym for standards and targets.¹⁴⁸ Originally, the term referred to a landmark used in topographical surveying; the term is now used "rather loosely to describe all manner of comparisons."¹⁴⁹ Benchmarking typically employs one of two techniques for making comparisons: normative reference points and examples of "best practice."

- Normative reference points use statistical norms for comparison and are most often used in relation to results (e.g. "league tables" that rank schools based on predetermined measures of performance such as high school leaving results).
- "Best practice" reference points are set by exemplary policies and practices in high performing organizations for comparison and are more commonly used in relation to operational performance.

The example in the textbox serves to show the differences among standards, targets and benchmarks, using the following as an **object** of the evaluation: graduates obtain work in their chosen field within two years.

149. Kelly, 2001, p. 1.

^{147.} **Performance targets**: specify the expected level of performance, often in a given space of time, with respect to some object of evaluation.

^{148.} Benchmark: a comparative reference point for setting performance standards and targets.
The Trustworthiness of Performance Standards

Assuming that the objects being evaluated provide a fair representation of the performance of the organization, the performance standards chosen constitute the next element in establishing the trustworthiness of the evaluation. If a standard is to be considered legitimate, it must be underpinned by criteria that stakeholders will accept as a reasonable basis for determining how well the CLC is performing. Using appropriate benchmarks will often be critical in this regard.¹⁵⁰

Measuring Performance

Evaluation, like any form of systematic inquiry, employs various methodologies in order to answer the questions set for the evaluation. Because organizational performance is neither simple nor straightforward, it is often measured by the use of *indicators*, the approach adopted in this Framework.¹⁵¹

Performance Indicators

Indicators may be *quantitative* or *qualitative* in form.¹⁵² They are widely used to provide quickly understood information on the economy, the environment, social policy and so forth.¹⁵³

The textbox continues with our previous example where an **object** of the evaluation is that graduates obtain work in their chosen field within two years:

A variety of metaphors have been used to capture the elusive meaning of an "indicator." The term has been described as a "gauge" or "pointer":

"Like the odometer, speedometer, temperature and fuel gauges in a car, educational indicators provide essential information about the system's current functioning, suggest whether good progress is being made, and warn of potential problems."¹⁵⁴

However, Riley provides useful advice about these warning lights.¹⁵⁵

- 151. **Indicator:** a *pointer* that provides a *proxy measure* or a symbolic representation of organizational performance.
- 152. Thus, OECD, 2002, p. 25, defines an indicator as a: "Quantitative or qualitative factor or variable that provides a simple and reliable means to measure achievement, to reflect the changes connected to an intervention, or to help assess the performance of a development actor."
- 153. A publication of the Canadian Council on Social Development refers to social indicators as: "statistics, statistical series, and all other forms of evidence that enable us to assess where we stand and are going with respect to our values and goals" (cited in Reid, 2000, p. 22). "Other forms of evidence" (qualitative indicators) are especially useful if the object being evaluated cannot be counted or when a non-quantitative *representation* of the object is desired.

155. "Equating performance indicators to 'dials' ... [implies that they] provide clear and unambiguous measures of output. Measures of performance are, instead, more contestable notions, influenced by a complex range of factors and are perhaps more aptly described as 'tin openers' which open up a 'can of worms' and lead to further examination and enquiry" (Riley, 1994, p. 87).

Audit Step #3 See Auditing the Evaluation, Step 3 X Templates, p. 43

Work in Field (3)

 The chosen indicator could be the percentage of graduates who report finding such employment.

^{150.} **For example:** Consider a centre that set out to make its facilities "barrier-free" for students with disabilities. If the criteria found in the *National Building Code* (National Research Council, 2005) were used to set the standard, it would have built-in legitimacy. If, by contrast, the only criterion adopted was a ramp to the main entrance, the standard would have little or no legitimacy. (Given the cost of bringing older buildings "up to code," this is also an example of a situation where successive targets could legitimately be set.)

^{154.} Oakes, 1986, p. 1.



Because of the contestability of some indicators, it is always preferable to use more than one type of indicator for each object being evaluated.



See Evaluation Grid (Indicators)

X Templates, p. 49

Work in Field (4)





See Evaluation Grid (Sources and Methods)

XX Templates, p. 49

Another helpful image of an indicator states that:

"Indicators are a way of seeing the 'big picture' by looking at a small piece of it. They tell us which direction we are going: up or down, forward or backward, getting better or worse or staying the same."¹⁵⁶

This image helps to identify the power and the perils of indicators. The obvious example from the education sector is the ranking of schools on a league table as an indicator of overall school performance.

Using these criteria as a guide, the CLC must find *multiple* indicators (see text box) that provide a *reasonable* measure of performance, that will be accepted by its stakeholders, and that can be produced in a given organizational context.

TRUSTWORTHINESS: Problems with the validity and dependability of indicators may reside in the indicator itself or in the means used to produce them, as presented below. Therefore, the trustworthiness of the indicators will be considered after this presentation (see below).

Sources and Methods

Producing selected indicators is a technical exercise requiring the determination of appropriate sources and methods of data collection and analysis for each indicator selected.

Meeting this challenge eventually involves the following:

- selecting appropriate sources of data
- adopting, adapting or creating instruments to collect data
- ensuring that ethical guidelines for data collection are respected
- developing methodologies to analyze the data that will be collected

At this planning stage, it is not necessary to create the instruments or develop the methodologies to be used. All of these challenges are dealt with in detail in Step 5.1. The aim at this stage is simply to ensure that:

- appropriate sources of data are available
- appropriate instruments exist or can be developed
- you have or can acquire the capacity to collect and analyze the data envisaged

The textbox continues with our previous example where an **object** of the evaluation is that graduates obtain work in their chosen field within two years, and the chosen **indicator** is the percentage of graduates who report finding such employment:

The Trustworthiness of Indicators

VALIDITY: At this stage, we are primarily concerned with the degree to which the indicator measures what it is supposed to measure. Given that indicators are really indirect or *proxy* measures of performance, determining validity is often problematic. As a preamble to this exercise, it may be necessary to identify any assumptions being made about a potential indicator, especially if the assumption is being made tacitly.

^{156.} Jacksonville Community Council, cited in Reid, 2000, p. 1.

FOR EXAMPLE: Many people assume that IQ tests provide a valid measure of intelligence. However, many of these tests are culturally biased and most are only trying to measure cognitive intelligence, to the exclusion of a range of "multiple intelligences" that students possess.¹⁵⁷

Similarly, as discussed previously, a school's ranking in a league table is often accepted to be a valid indicator of its performance. This acceptance is based on a number of assumptions:

- that the basis of the ranking (school aggregate of standardized test scores) provides a fair basis of comparison across schools
- that average student performance on these tests can be equated with school performance
- that the tests provide a valid measure of student achievement

When these assumptions are unpacked, it quickly becomes obvious that the indicator lacks validity.

As alluded to previously, it is possible for an indicator to have potential validity but be invalid because of the means used to produce it.

FOR EXAMPLE, stakeholder perception of the "warmth" of school culture can be a valid measure of this construct. However, if the instrument used to gather these opinions is seriously flawed then the resultant indicator will be invalid.

DEPENDABILITY is also an important consideration in developing indicators:

Will a given indicator produce the same measure of the same performance each time it is used?

If not, one cannot tell if changes in the measure truly reflect changes in performance or merely the undependability of the indicator. Once again, dependability is a function of the indicator and the means used to produce it.

FOR EXAMPLE, the percentage of incidents of violence in the playground can be a valid measure of one aspect of school safety using teacher observations whose validity is provided by a structured observation protocol; however, the resultant indicator may be undependable if only some observers can be relied upon.

Audit Step #4



^{157.} See Gardner, 2006.

Framework, p. 17 $|X\rangle$

3.5 Complete Action Plan

The **purpose** of this step, which brings the planning phase to a close, is to complete the action plan.



Step 3.5 **Operational Challenges**

Establish an appropriate
process for concluding
the Action Plan

 $\mathbf{1}$

Determine how the
CLC Action Plan fits
with each partner's
annual plan

 $\mathbf{1}$

Determine the content of the Action Plan .

 $\mathbf{1}$

Primary Output

Action Plan

The major challenges in this step are focussed on both the process and the content of the Action Plan.

Setting a Process

Just as a process had to be developed for the Partnership Agreement (p. 35), one is needed for the approval of the Action Plan. This process, or at least the broad outline of it, should have been provided for in the Partnership Agreement. If so, then this process must be followed, subject to any allowable changes that seem necessary. If not, then a suitable process will have to be devised.

Like any such process, this involves determining the endpoint of this process—the approval of the Plan—and back mapping the steps required for this approval to be secured.



The amount of time required for each task will depend both on the complexity of the process and the content of the Action Plan.

- If the scope of the Action Plan is large and complex, the review and approval will likely take longer to complete.
- Similarly, if the draft has to be referred back to the partners' internal governing bodies for reactions and approval, then more time will be required.
- The review may give rise to further revisions, especially if changes requested by one partner lead to other changes requested by another.

Review Partner Planning

As mentioned previously with regard to the CLC's mission statement (Step 2.3), in the case of a minor CLC initiative, the school/centre should expect to revise its success planning process to accommodate this new initiative. By contrast, in the case of a major CLC initiative, the school/centre should expect to merge both into one integrated process. Each partner faces similar challenges, depending on the extent to which its operation is affected by the CLC.

Determining Content

The content of the Action Plan has been determined by the preceding Steps 3.1 to 3.4. However, it is advisable to consolidate the content from these steps, making any revisions that are deemed advisable, before it is presented for review and approval.¹⁵⁸





Templates, p. 53

^{158.} **Sign Partnership Agreement**, if the actual signing of the partnership agreement (Step 2.4) was deferred until the action plan was completed.

4 IMPLEMENT

• he purpose of this step is to implement the action plan developed in the previous step. By the end of this step, you should expect to have achieved the results summarized below.



 \mathbf{V}

4.1 Allocate Resources and Begin Service Delivery		
\checkmark		
4.2 Allocate Resources and Conduct Capacity Building		
\checkmark		

4.3 Monitor Service Delivery and Capacity Building The **major challenge** in this step is actually undertaking the journey that you planned in Step 3.

4.1 Allocate Resources and Begin Service Delivery

As summarized below, the **purpose** of this step is to provide services and programs for students and community members.





The major challenge in this step is implementing the service delivery plan and monitoring service delivery.

For the operational team leader of a recently created CLC, this step may present a paradox: it is both old and new, simple and difficult.

- It is old and simple in the sense that it comprises the same actions and the same skills that other programs and services require.
- It is new and difficult in that the programs and other services being offered operate within a new frame of reference: a joint venture of two or more partners shaped by a results-oriented mission.

The old aspect of this step provides a sense of security: "been here, can do this," just as the new aspect may create insecurity: "not sure what is expected here." This is the point at which the abstract notion of risk management becomes real and the qualities of leadership are tested.

This is also the point at which the strengths and weaknesses of the initiation and planning steps come to light.

- If a solid, viable partnership structure has been created, with appropriate roles and responsibilities assigned, supported by adequate resources,
- if realistic results have been operationally defined, with programs and other services designed to achieve these results, and proper attention has been paid to capacity building (see Step 4.2 below),

then this step *should* unfold easily and smoothly.

If, on the other hand,

- there are serious flaws in the partnership structure, if the assignment of roles and responsibilities has been muddled, or lacking in appropriate support,
- if results are not realistic or have not been operationally defined, with a weak match between programs and other services and these results, and if little attention has been paid to capacity building,

then this step will not unfold easily and smoothly.

In all likelihood, the reality will be between these two extremes:

A reasonable partnership structure will have been created, but with some tensions.

Step 4.1 **Operational Challenges**

> Framework, p. 18

Carry out the plan for the delivery of services

 $\mathbf{1}$

Primary Output

Initial results from services provided to students and community

- Appropriate roles and responsibilities will have been assigned, but with some details yet to be worked out (e.g. dovetailing roles with those exercised by other site managers).
- Resources will have been provided, but others will always be needed. The results will probably be realistic, although they are less likely to have been operationally defined.
- The design of programs and other services will have assumed that they will achieve intended results, but it is quite possible that all relevant factors will not have been considered.
- Finally, it is likely some attention will have been paid to capacity building but key elements may have been sacrificed in allocating scarce resources.

The reaction of an inexperienced site administrator to the foregoing is likely to be: Help! While the reaction of an experienced site administrator is likely to be: So? That's the way it is. That's what it means to manage a program, to keep it on track toward desired results. To do this requires a timely response to problems as they emerge, and that is a function of monitoring (p. **69**).

Framework, p. 18



4.2 Allocate Resources and Conduct Capacity Building

As summarized below, the **purpose** of this step is to develop the capacity of the CLC to provide services and programs for students and community members.

4.1 Allocate Resources and Begin Service Delivery 4.2 Allocate Resources and Conduct Capacity Building

 \rightarrow

STEP 4.2 AT-A-GLANCE

4.3 Monitor Service Delivery and Capacity Building

Step 4.2 Operational Challenges

Carry out the plan for building capacity

 $\mathbf{\Lambda}$

Primary Output



The major challenge in this step is implementing the capacity-building plan and monitor it.

 \rightarrow

Capacity building is an ongoing process that cannot be accomplished by "one-off" activities. It is not an auxiliary activity, but an essential feature of program management. A CLC cannot aspire to become a learning community without it.

Many of the same comments made above regarding service delivery apply here. In theory, at this point you *simply* have to implement what the action plan has laid out in terms of capacity development. In practice, as with service delivery, this may not be so simple after all. There is even some reason to suggest that the plan may contain several shortcomings:

- first, because the operational team is likely to have less experience with capacity development than with service delivery
- second, there will be greater pressure on the team to focus on services for students, community members, etc., leaving capacity development for tomorrow, tomorrow and ...

There is also a danger when pressures are high and time and resources are limited to go with "time-honoured" practices. This expression refers to those practices that are honoured because they are the same ones the organization has relied on time and time again, whether or not they work. (If they did, they would probably be referred to as "success-honoured" practices.) In terms of capacity development, the "time-honoured" tendency will likely mean a focus on professional development.

- This is not an inappropriate focus; however, it may mean that the holistic approach to capacity development stressed earlier will go by the wayside.
- It may also mean a continuation of the so-called professional development that educators have come to dread: "one-shot workshops on programs and processes that have been developed outside the educators' context or of 'feel-good' talks by educational gurus who expound their ideas on the lecture circuit."¹⁵⁹

Assuming that holistic capacity development is a new venture, both for members of the operational team and others, considerable leadership is required to make the shift from "time-honoured" to "success-honoured" practices. This approach involves the following:

- Engagement: the ability to recognize an issue or situation that has no clear definition, let alone an obvious solution; and the facility to engage others in understanding the issue or situation and discovering a solution together.
- **Systems thinking:** the ability to see the hidden dynamics of complex situations-to think outside the box.
- Leading learning: the quality of leadership that models and encourages in others a "learner-centred" as opposed to an "authority-centred" approach to problem solving.
- Self-awareness: knowing the impact the leader is having on people and the system and how that impact has changed over time.¹⁶⁰

4.3 Monitor Service Delivery and Capacity Building

As summarized below, the **purpose** of this step is to monitor the provision of services and programs for students and community members, as well as all capacity-building activities undertaken.

STEP 4.3 AT-A-GLANCE

 4.2
 Allocate Resources and Conduct Capacity Building

4.3 Monitor Service Delivery and Capacity Building

 \rightarrow

The **major challenge** in this step is implementing the plan to monitor service delivery and capacity building.

Monitoring service delivery is something every administrator does, even if unconsciously and informally. Monitoring capacity building is essentially the same kind of exercise, even if capacity building is a new type of activity. However, if the monitoring envisaged by the Action Plan contemplates a new focus or is more demanding, then this may present a challenge to the operational team leader.

4.1

Allocate Resources and

Begin Service Delivery

S

Step 4.3 Operational Challenges

X Framework, p. 18

Implement the plan for monitoring service delivery and capacity building

 $\mathbf{\Lambda}$

Primary Output

Problems identified and appropriate remedial actions taken

^{159.} Mitchell & Sackney, 2000, p. 38.

^{160.} Roberge, 2000.

Monitoring needs to be simple to be effective. After all, the easiest way to manage the unmanageable is to ignore it! Assuming that the monitoring system envisaged in the plan has followed the advice provided earlier, then the team leader may proceed to implement the plan as summarized below.

- First, ensure that the monitoring system is *operational*. This means that forms and procedures have been devised and preferably pilot-tested to assess their feasibility. Are the forms user-friendly? Do they provide all data required, while excluding any that are not required? (The fastest way to discourage participation in monitoring is to collect data that serve no purpose.)
- Second, communicate the new system to all staff members concerned, emphasizing the importance of monitoring to achieve the results for which the CLC was created. This is an opportunity to receive feedback from stakeholders on the new system, especially if the system was not pilot-tested.
- Third, after making any further revisions required, the team leader must then ensure that data about resources, activities and results are actually collected in accordance with the frequency foreseen in the plan.
- Fourth, the team leader must look at these data on a regular basis. Frequency will vary, but the process falls apart if this scrutiny does not occur as often as required to detect potential problems. Prevention and early intervention are the by-words of monitoring.
- Finally, the team leader must do something with the data. The most common failing of monitoring systems, aside from being too cumbersome, is that no one does anything with the information they provide.

In some cases, the team leader will be able to act on his or her own to deal with problems encountered during monitoring. In others, he or she may need to refer the matter back to the team or the partners. In every case, the aim remains the same: see if program services are on track and, if not, make appropriate and timely adjustments.

5 EVALUATE

he purpose of this step is to evaluate the performance of the CLC in relation to the results, actions and resources/conditions foreseen in the Action Plan. By the end of this step, you should expect to have achieved the results summarized below.



STEP 5 AT-A-GLANCE



Evaluation provides the "connector" between the aspirations of this Plan and the reality of implementation: "the reflective link between the dream of what should be and the reality of what is."

Resources:

✓ Checkoway & Richards-Schuster, n.d.

See also: CYFERnet

Children, Youth and Families: Education and Research Network Your **focus** in this step is to implement the evaluation plan devised in Step 3.4 by gathering and analyzing the data, and reporting your findings to stakeholders. It is the culmination of one planning cycle and the harbinger of the next, generating reflections on past experience and lessons learned for the future (see text box).¹⁶¹

In operational terms, its path is largely predetermined by the evaluation component of the Action Plan (Step 3.4) which established, among other aspects:

- the standards of ethics to be followed
- the boundaries of the evaluation
- what would be measured and how, and
- a work plan to carry out the evaluation

Contrary to what some might expect, evaluation does not occur only at the end of the year (or other evaluation period) but during the year as well, when much of the work of Step 5.1 must be undertaken.



^{161.} Government of Saskatchewan, 1997a, p. 2.

Framework, p. 19

5.1 Collect the Data



As summarized below, the **purpose** of this step is to gather all relevant data that a CLC then transforms into knowledge about its performance.

STEP 5.1 AT-A-GLANCE



5.1 Collect the Data

Step 5.1 Operational Challenges

Find the necessary data to produce the indicators chosen

\mathbf{V}

Collect the data chosen after determining appropriate methods for this purpose

 \mathbf{V}

Primary Output

Evaluation data for analysis The **major challenges** in this step are finding, and then collecting, **data**, or bits of information. This step begins to build the 'story' of the CLC's performance (see text box) by "assembling good data and drawing [them] into a process of looking at the whole picture."¹⁶²

Sources of Data

People are one of the most common sources of data for an evaluation; they may be used to find out what respondents do or think, or to gather data about anything else. Data may also be found in "**records**," such as a list of student marks or minutes of a meeting; "**documents**," such as reports or photographs; and "**artifacts**," which can include a range of materials from furniture to litter in the playground.¹⁶³

- Data may already exist in a usable form (e.g. a summary record of parental attendance at school events).
- They may exist but require some level of processing to be usable (e.g. raw data about parental attendance that must be compiled and summarized to be usable).
- They may have to be "generated" by the evaluator (e.g. responses by parents on a questionnaire about attendance at school events).

TRIANGULATION: Where possible, you will be looking for complementary sources of data about a given object, a process known as *triangulation*. Like benchmarking, this term comes from surveying: using two reference points instead of just one to pinpoint a location (see text box).



^{162.} Earl & Katz, 2006, P. 4.

163. Record: "any written or recorded statement prepared by or for an individual or organization for the purpose of attesting to an event or providing an accounting" (Lincoln & Guba, 1985, p. 277). Document: any written or recorded material that is not a record or a product of the evaluation. Artifact: any human-made product or "trace evidence" of human activity, other than a document or record.

72

- In evaluation, triangulation refers to the use of multiple sources of data, methods, perspectives or evaluators to establish greater certainty, and thereby, greater cred-ibility, in the findings and the report.
- Triangulation can be used to identify discrepancies that raise questions about a particular finding or bring to light different perspectives.

Types of Data

As stated in the Framework (p. 19), there are two major types of data:

- quantitative data, that are numerical in nature, that is, information bits that can be counted
- qualitative data, that are verbal or visual in nature, that is, information bits that cannot be counted

These terms are often assigned meanings that they were never meant to bear, reflecting a rigid and inaccurate view of these two types of data:

A FALSE DICHOTOMY

Qualitative data are subjective and	Quantitative data are objective and
soft, therefore, biased and weak	hard, therefore, unbiased and strong

This **common but erroneous view** of data is grounded in the "special seductiveness of numbers in modern society."¹⁶⁴ It reflects false assumptions about the nature of both quantitative and qualitative data and the characterization of "objective" data and unbiased and "subjective" data as biased.¹⁶⁵

Although it is tempting to avoid either of these value-laden terms, they do have a place. In this Guidebook, we use:

- subjective to refer to data emanating from one person's consciousness or perception (individual meaning)
- objective to refer to data that are external or independent of individual perception (shared meaning)

Both quantitative and qualitative data can be either objective or subjective. For example:

- If respondents provide narrative comments about the warmth of the school climate, they are providing **subjective**, **qualitative** data.
- If they rate the warmth of the school climate on a numeric scale, they are providing subjective, quantitative data.

It is more useful to think about data in terms of the extent to which they enable you to answer the question you have posed in ways that others will find meaningful and credible.

^{164. &}quot;Numbers convey a sense of precision and accuracy even if the measurements which yielded the numbers are relatively unreliable, invalid, and meaningless... Numbers do not protect against bias; they sometimes merely disguise it" (Patton, 2002, p. 573).

^{165.} Describing data as either hard or soft is a purely emotive expression without any descriptive value and will not be used in this Guidebook.

Subjective data will tend to provide different kinds of information than objective data but neither type of data is inherently better or worse than the other. One may be preferable to the other, depending on your information needs. Take, for example, the question:

Does this school provide a safe environment for students and staff?

- Objective data might come from a checklist of recognized safety features in a public building, a chronology of past incidents of accidents, violence, etc.
- Subjective data might come from the perceptions of stakeholders.

The former would provide useful information but alone would be insufficient if the latter revealed that people were afraid to be in the school after hours.

Identifying the Data

In Step 3.4, tentative sources of data were identified for each indicator (IN) See **Evaluation Grip** in your **Workbook**). It would be useful at this point to revisit the Evaluation Grid and decide for each indicator whether these sources still seem appropriate. It may also be necessary to revisit the Work Plan.

Since most data will likely come from people, you find yourself asking questions such as:

- Do I need to send a questionnaire to all parents? Interview all teachers in the school?
- If not, how many, and how do I decide whom to include?

Answering these questions requires a brief discussion of when and how to collect data from a **sample** of the **target population**.¹⁶⁶

Target Population and Sampling

To decide if a sample is sufficient, we need to answer three questions, as presented below.

When should a sample be used?

Sampling is useful to collect data from a very large target population, for example, the student population of a large school, or if you have some special purpose in mind. However, if not done properly, the effort will have been wasted and the validity of the data compromised.

How should the sample be constructed?

There are two major types of techniques that can be used: *representative* and *purposive* sampling.

REPRESENTATIVE SAMPLING: In this technique, the sample is deemed to represent the characteristics of the target population. Ideally, participant selection should be done on a purely **random** basis.¹⁶⁷ However, for site-evaluation purposes, it is acceptable to use a **systematic sample**, where every nth person on a list is chosen.¹⁶⁸

166. Target Population: all cases or members of the group in question.

Sample: a subset of the target population that may or may not be representative of the latter.

- 167. **Random sample:** each person in the target population has an equal chance of being selected and each combination of participants is equally likely.
- 168. A systematic sample is less accurate because the selection is not purely random and adjacent names on the list cannot both be included.

Including different stakeholders in your data set ensures *diversity of voice*. People are much more likely to pay attention to an evaluation if they have been included as participants. Sometimes, it is necessary to create a stratified sample, where the target population is deliberately subdivided into desired subgroups so that each will be represented in the sample (e.g. parents from different neighbourhoods). Despite the obvious advantage of this approach, it is more complex and will increase the size of the sample.

PURPOSIVE SAMPLING: In this technique, the sample is not representative of the target population but is selected for some specific purpose on the basis of specified criteria.¹⁶⁹ Since purposive sampling does not rely on statistical rules for selection, great care must be taken to ensure that the sample serves its intended purpose.¹⁷⁰

How big should it be?

SAMPLE SIZE: The sample size is a function of two factors: the statistical accuracy being sought,¹⁷¹ and the size of the total population–the smaller the total population, the bigger the sample required (as a proportion of the target population). If you are working with a small target population, the size of the sample would be so large that it would not be any simpler or less expensive to administer. Moreover, the small percentage not included in the sample may resent being left out.

It is also important to remember that it is not only what you ask for (i.e. the sample you envisage), but also what you get (i.e. the sample that responds) that counts: "No matter how well the sample is designed and selected, if people drop out for whatever reason, the remaining respondents will not be representative of the total population."¹⁷²

Evaluation Ethics

Selecting sources of data raises the first practical ethical issues of the evaluation, as they will undoubtedly include *people as respondents* and both human and non-human sources of *data about people*. The treatment of these issues anticipates the means of data collection which will be dealt with below. Therefore, any decisions about ethics made now must be reviewed after these methods have been finalized.

TRANSPARENCY: Any kind of school evaluation creates anxieties, especially for those stakeholders most affected, notably students and staff.¹⁷³

Transparency is a key feature of the Québec framework for the management and delivery of public services. In this context, transparency begins with the provision of the Statement of Ethics and a written description of the evaluation (IX) See STATEMENTS OF ETHICS in your Workbook). This description should be short and written in "accessible" language suitable for the intended audience.

- 171. The template, *Creating a Sample*, provides guidance in determining sample size.
- 172. Anderson, 1990, p. 202.
- 173. That is why the first three ethical guidelines in the suggested *Statement of Ethics* (IX) Templates, p. 40) deal with the provision of information to stakeholders, especially potential participants.

X Templates, p. 55

A "direct participant" is someone who takes part in the evaluation by completing a guestionnaire, being part of an interview, focus group or observed activity; an "indirect participant" is anyone about whom a third party provides information.



^{169.} Three common types of purposive sampling techniques are: typical case selection, where participants are selected because they represent what is typical, normal or average in the target population extreme case selection, where participants are selected because they are atypical ("outliers"), departing significantly from the average, and reputational sampling, where participants are selected on the basis of informed opinion about who can provide the type of information being sought

^{170.} See Patton, 2002, pp. 230-246.

Transparency is all about "openness," that is, behaving in an open and frank manner with everyone affected by the evaluation. Nothing gets an evaluation off to a worse start than stakeholders feeling that the evaluators are hiding the true purpose or nature of the evaluation. Thus, although any information document should be as brief as possible, the evaluators should be prepared to answer any additional requests for information, subject to the other ethical principles of privacy, confidentiality and anonymity discussed below.

"INFORMED CONSENT" means the permission of an individual for one or both of the following:

- to participate in the evaluation
- to allow a third party to release information about himself or herself

In the case of a minor,¹⁷⁴ consent must also be obtained from the person's parent or guardian.

Consent alone is not deemed to be sufficient unless the individual:

- has been adequately *informed* about the evaluation—its purpose, any risks involved, how any information obtained will be used, and so forth
- agrees to participate voluntarily—without any coercion, subtle or otherwise
- has the right to withdraw his or her consent at any time¹⁷⁵

Consent raises three important issues mentioned above: privacy, confidentiality and anonymity—terms that are often confused.

PRIVACY:¹⁷⁶ Under Québec law: "Every person has a right to respect for his private life."¹⁷⁷ Respecting this right means not crossing the line that separates public from private domains without consent. Thus, obtaining information from or about an individual that is not available to the public without consent is violation of privacy.¹⁷⁸

CONFIDENTIALITY:¹⁷⁹ Québec access to information legislation¹⁸⁰ stipulates that any personal information that allows a person to be identified is 'nominative information' and, as a general rule, cannot be disclosed, that is, it remains confidential, unless permitted by law or allowed by the individual. Confidentiality shifts the focus from *access* to information to *use of* that information.¹⁸¹

ANONYMITY:¹⁸² Finally, consent agreements must deal with most participants' desire to remain anonymous.¹⁸³ Thus, an individual may consent to the evaluator having access to

- 175. See Guideline #7 in the suggested Statement of Ethics (Templates, p. 40).
- 176. **Privacy:** participant's control of other's access to himself or herself and associated information, protection against giving or receiving information.
- 177. Charter of Human Rights and Freedoms, s. 5.
- 178. See Guideline #4 in the suggested Statement of Ethics (Templates, p. 40).
- 179. **Confidentiality:** control regarding what may or may not be done with information supplied by or about a participant.
- 180. Act Respecting Access to Documents Held by Public Bodies and the Protection of Personal Information.
- 181. See Guideline #5 in the suggested Statement of Ethics (Templates, p. 40).
- 182. **Anonymity:** control regarding whether or not a participant will be identified in any way in published reports or by other means.
- 183. See Guideline #6 in the suggested Statement of Ethics (Templates, p. 40).

It's a small world:

Protecting anonymity can be difficult when the number of participants is small and easier to identify than would be the case with a large-scale evaluation of several organizations.

^{174.} A minor is anyone who has not attained the "age of majority" which, in Québec, is 18 years (*Québec Civil Code*, art. 153).

personal information, provided that it is treated confidentially and that he or she is not identified in any report.

As the evaluation is not an exercise performed by a single individual, a critical issue for many participants may be knowing—and controlling—precisely who will have access to "raw" data which permits a person to be identified, both now and in the future.¹⁸⁴ Such concerns may be dealt with by restricting access to team members, using instruments with no nominative labels, or if necessary, identification codes that are subject to special security safeguards.

The most difficult task will likely be "drawing the line" between information for which consent is required, and "routine" information, for which consent is not deemed to be required. In the case of research done by an outside body (e.g. university), consent is always required. However, because the evaluation contemplated here falls within the mandate of a public body, the provision of some information does not require consent.¹⁸⁵

Consent is requested by means of consent forms and accompanying letters explaining the request.

Trustworthiness of the Data

The trustworthiness of performance indicators is dependent on the trustworthiness of the data. It is therefore necessary to ask:

- Do the data selected for a given indicator provide a valid source of information? Will this source be viewed as credible by stakeholders?
 - The validity of data is affected by sampling; an unrepresentime. tative sample cannot be used to draw valid generalizations about the target population. Problems of validity may arise from the sample envisaged (design or size) or the actual sample collected.
 - Validity can also be affected by any "bias" in the data, be it respondent or documentary bias. The problem may lie in the evaluator, in the choice of data or in the data themselves.
- Can a given source be regarded as dependable, that is, will it produce valid data every time (see text box)?

Collecting the Data

Before deciding on the methods and instruments used to collect data (presented below). a preliminary issue at this point is determining who will undertake the various tasks associated with this step:

- develop the consent forms
- construct the instruments
- design the methodology
- administer questionnaires
- conduct interviews

185. See Guideline #9 in the suggested Statement of Ethics (Templates, p. 41).

For EXAMPLE: Teacher observations may be a valid source of data regarding playground safety but those immediately consigned to notes will be more **dependable** than those recalled at a later





See Auditing the Evaluation, Step 5

X Templates, p. 43

WYCIWYCA: What you collect is what you can analyze. This variation of the computer acronym, "WYSIWYG" (what you see [on screen] is what you get [in print]], underscores the obvious. You can only analyze data that have been collected. Omissions at this stage can be fatal as it will often be too late to go back and collect missing data.

See Sample

Consent Forms



There will likely be

ences of opinion as to what constitutes

must be dealt with

in a transparent and

respectful manner.

"routine information," and these differences

legitimate differ-

^{184.} See Guidelines #11 and 12 in the suggested Statement of Ethics (Templates, p. 41).

Methods and Instruments

There are a wide variety of methods for collecting data in a site-based evaluation, which have been grouped in the Framework under three broad headings:

interactions with people: this method can be subdivided into three main types:

- **survey:** usually a "pen and paper" exercise, either face-to-face with a group of respondents or individually by telephone, mail, e-mail or Web server
- **interview:** a personal interaction between the evaluator(s) and "key informants," usually in person but sometimes by telephone or video hook-up
- **focus group:** in this method, which is not merely a group interview, the evaluator moderates an informal discussion that is intended to allow "one person's ideas to bounce off another's creating a chain reaction of informative dialogue"¹⁸⁶
- observation: a multi-variant method whereby an observer as participant or spectator in a single or multiple visits uses formal or informal approaches with a narrow or broad focus to observe a setting or activity
- archival: gathering of records, documents and artifacts

Observation is less often used in site-based evaluation because of the time and effort required. However, it is a method still worth considering, especially if the observer can master the art of "seeing" what he or she does not see (see text box).

All of the above methods have their advantages and disadvantages.¹⁸⁷ The success at using any one of them depends first on the quality of the instruments used to collect the data, and then on the skills of the persons who actually collect the data. Constructing instruments and training people to use them is probably an area where the team will need the help of a critical friend or some other outside resources.

Each of these major methods uses various *instruments* for collecting data. The most common instruments are:

- questionnaire: a set of questions used to ascertain opinions or obtain other information from respondents
- checklist: a set of characteristics about various objects of inquiry used by respondents or the evaluator to determine the presence or absence of these characteristics
- rating scale: a set of statements about various objects of inquiry used by respondents or the evaluator to assess each item, using the scale provided
- protocol: guidelines for both the content and the conduct of an interview, a focus group or a structured observation
- tests: a set of tasks or problems used to assess individual differences with respect to various skills or knowledge

Some instruments are closely associated with particular methods, a good example being questionnaire and survey. Other instruments are commonly used in different methods. A rating scale, for example, can be completed as part of a survey or used in observation.¹⁸⁸

- 187. It is therefore useful to become acquainted with their respective strengths and weakness
 (IN Supp. Mat., See p. 46, SWOT analysis).
- 188. Each method and instrument also has implications for data analysis (dealt with in Step 5.2). It is a good idea to be familiar with these implications before deciding how data will be collected. For example, collecting a mass of quantitative data will be problematic if there is no capacity to

The following sources provide examples of various instruments for collecting data:

- ✓ Leithwood, Aitken & Jantzi, 2006
- ✓ Lusthaus et al., 1999
- ✓ MacBeath, 2002
- ✓ HMIe, 2005, 2006a

If experience leads you to conclude that such and such would *normally be expected* in this setting, then noting these non-occurrences becomes an important task for the observer.

Bringing Families and Schools Closer

Together: See Supporting Montréal Schools site for Elementary templates and guides* (Azdouz et al., 2005), and the NANS site for Secondary templates and guides* (Azdouz et al., 2004).

* Templates include an inventory of school practices and questionnaires for parents.

See also the series, *Evolve Through Evaluation:*

 ✓ Gaudreau, 2005a, 2005b, 2005c

^{186.} Anderson, 1998, p. 200.

Gathering Archival Data

The first challenge in gathering archival data is knowing what to look for. In some cases, certain types of information must be available by law; in others, prior experience will indicate what types of information one would normally expect to find. In still other cases, this method begins with informal interviews to ascertain not only what information is available but the form(s) in which that information exists.

In some cases, it may be possible to obtain data in more than one form: one that will take considerable time to transform so that it is usable (e.g. scores from individual tests that must be tabulated to determine aggregate scores for the school); one that is ready for analysis. Any work that must be done to make the data usable is dealt with in Step 5.2 (Analyze the Data). At this stage, you simply want to ensure that you obtain the data in the most useful form available.

Archival data can be an important source of *triangulation* in evaluation. Thus, student records will confirm or call into question a statement by a respondent that students from all communities served by the school are equally successful. Financial records will enable the evaluator to test the assertion that a particular program is efficient.¹⁸⁹

Designing Your Own Instruments

Even the "best examples" of instruments you might find in books, on the Web or elsewhere must be adapted to meet your needs. It will take time and effort to develop these instruments but the investment is worthwhile, as you can expect to use various versions of them for years to come.

PREPARATION: When a frontline organization prepares instruments for data collection, there is always pressure "to get on with it" and move quickly to really *do* something-as if designing the instruments was not real action. However, skimping on preparation time is a false economy. Getting the results you want from data collection necessitates back mapping through all the mini steps that are required to get there. Preparation includes "big picture" issues (e.g. Will this method produce the data we need?) to "small picture" issues (e.g. How can we schedule the completion of questionnaires in one school day?)

FORM AND CONTENT: It is not possible in this Guidebook to cover all aspects relating to the form and content of the range of instruments that a CLC might wish to use. However, since many instruments will involve the use of questions for participants, the following provides some guidance in this regard, beginning with **what** type of information can be sought:¹⁹⁰

See Sample Instruments

X Templates, p. 59

conduct the statistical analysis of these data. Conversely, open-ended questions may be easier to construct but are much more time-consuming to process and analyze.

^{189.} Different approaches to evaluation can be seen in the Harvard Family Research Project report, Beyond the Head Count, that deals with family involvement in various out-of-school programs.

^{190.} Patton, 1987, pp. 115-119.

Experience/ Behaviour	• Questions about what a respondent does or has done.
Opinion/Values	• Questions about what a respondent thinks about a given subject.
Emotions	• Questions about how a respondent feels about a given subject.
Knowledge	• Questions about what a respondent knows about a given subject.
Sensory	• Questions about what a respondent has seen, heard, touched tasted or smelled.
Background	• Questions about the respondent's background characteristics.

SEEKING DIFFERENT KINDS OF INFORMATION

There are many different ways to pose questions that determine **how** you will obtain any of the above types of information.

Types of Questions	Example
"Open-ended " questions pose the issue in neutral terms leaving the respondent complete latitude in crafting his or her response.	"How would you describe your involvement in this project?"
"Leading" questions are not neutral but suggest the answer that is expected; as a general rule, they should be avoided.	"Tell how this program was successful?"
"Funnel " questions start with a wide perspective of a topic and then progressively narrow the focus to "zero in" on subtopics or selected aspects of the general question.	"Tell me about this program."[then] "How would you characterize the practicality of the fieldwork compo- nent?"
Closed" questions predetermine the possible nswers to a question, one of which must be selected y the respondent. "Generally, would you charac your experience in this progra (a) very positive (b) positive (c) negative (d) very negative"	

ALTERNATIVE WAYS TO POSE QUESTIONS

Whatever form questions take, and they will vary for questionnaires, interviews and focus groups, as they will for the purpose of the inquiry, all questions should be **clear**, **specific** and "**singular**" (i.e. do not ask for one answer from two questions: "Do you think this presentation was informative <u>and</u> entertaining?").

USING THE INSTRUMENTS: As suggested previously (see note **189**), using some instruments requires more skills than others. Thus, for example, it takes more skill to moderate a focus group than to administer a questionnaire. Accordingly, the following provides some guidance for conducting a **focus group**:¹⁹¹

- Keep the discussion **on track** when it wanders from the topic.
- **Draw out** participants, especially shy persons, to ensure that everyone has a say.
- **Rein in** anyone who is monopolizing the discussion or belittling the opinions of others.
- Verify what you think you are hearing by summarizing responses.
- Seek various **perspectives**, especially if "group think" seems to predominate.
- Use **probes** to delve into significant issues and stimulate discussion.

^{191.} Adapted from Anderson, 1998, p. 206.

Although "technical skills" tend to predominate in the design of instruments, using them effectively relies on "people skills."

If participants "tune out" when they complete a questionnaire or "clam up" in a focus group, the best instrument in the world will do little good.

At the end of the day, participants must be motivated to provide forthright and complete answers to your questions. Otherwise, you will be left with no answers or, even worse, answers that look good but in fact are meaningless.

Evaluation Ethics

As mentioned earlier, the methods foreseen to collect data will almost certainly raise various **ethical issues** that were dealt with in the guidelines provided in the parameters governing the evaluation plan (p. **54**) and operationalized in the previous substep (p. **75**). There is a need, therefore, to review the methods chosen in light of the foregoing guidelines to see if any revisions are required in either the sources and methods of data collection or the guidelines themselves. (For example, new methods of data collection require new consent forms.)

Trustworthiness of Data Collection

No matter how trustworthy the sources of data may be, the collection of data must be both valid and dependable to maintain the integrity of the evaluation process. The key points to scrutinize can be summarized as follows with respect to instruments, methods and application:

- Instruments: Does each instrument measure what it claims to measure about performance? Is the validity of any instrument compromised by any inherent bias (e.g. important items omitted, "leading questions")? Can each instrument be considered inherently dependable?
- Methods: Assuming valid and dependable instruments: Do the methods planned maintain the valid measure of performance (e.g. are free from any bias)? Can each method be considered inherently dependable?
- **Application:** Assuming that both instruments and methods are valid and dependable: What aspects of the actual conduct of data collection are likely to compromise either the validity or the dependability of this process? Have appropriate measures been planned to minimize such risks (e.g. training of evaluators), to detect and monitor any problems that occur?

In different situations. the instrument, the method or the application may be the primary element in ensuring trustworthy data collection. **Pilot testing** can be invaluable in detecting and correcting problems in all three before they are actually implemented. Ensuring transparency throughout the evaluation enhances trustworthiness <u>after</u> they have been implemented.

Audit Ste	p #6
×	See Auditing the Evaluation, Step 6
X Ten	nplates , p. 44

Framework, p. 19

5.2 Analyze the Data



As summarized below, the **purpose** of this step is to make sense of all the data collected in the previous step.

5.1 Collect the Data

Step 5.2 Operational Challenges

Process the data collected after determining appropriate methods for this purpose

\mathbf{V}

Interpret the processed data after determining appropriate methods for this purpose

 \mathbf{V}

Primary Output

Data analysis tables for report learned

Although it is possible to do simple data processing by hand, for all practical purposes, data processing is done on a micro-computer, using spreadsheets, database or statistical software. STEP 5.2 AT-A-GLANCE

5.2 Analyze the Data



Your **focus** in this step is to process and interpret the data thereby preparing the basis for the report that follows in Step 5.3. The analysis of the data is the pivotal point in the evaluation that determines whether all the effort expended collecting data in Step 5.1 was worthwhile and whether it will be possible in Step 5.3 to construct a report that is useful to stakeholders.¹⁹²

Processing Raw Data

 \rightarrow

In this substep, one is confronted, hopefully, by the dilemma of success: what to do with all the raw data that have been collected so that they can be interpreted (the next substep). In addition to deciding on the ways and means to analyze the data, a preliminary issue is determining who will undertake various tasks, more specifically:

- set up the data files on the computer
- enter the quantitative data on the computer
- transcribe qualitative data and (if applicable) field notes on the computer
- compute quantitative data and construct appropriate data tables for analysis
- summarize and code qualitative data and construct appropriate data tables for analysis

Processing Quantitative Data

As stated previously, quantitative data are data you can count, such as test scores or categorical responses to a questionnaire (i.e. where respondents check one of a fixed set of possible responses: a, b, c, etc.). In the discussion which follows, we will refer to questionnaire data but the same principles apply to other forms of quantitative data processing.

The processing of quantitative data consists of three major tasks: entering, computing and tabulating the data.

ENTERING THE DATA: Data are stored in a master file which consists of a set of *fields* (corresponding to columns in a spreadsheet) that define the file structure and a series of *records* (corresponding to rows in a spreadsheet) that contain the information. Normally, each field corresponds to each item on the questionnaire and every record contains one respondent's answers to each of these items.

^{192.} To paraphrase the advice from the Kellogg Foundation (1998, p. 83): a complex analysis that does not lead to improvement is less desirable than a simple analysis that does.

COMPUTING THE DATA: This aspect of the process refers to the methods used to produce *statistics* about the data.¹⁹³ Before looking at some methods that are likely to be useful, two cautionary words seem appropriate:

- Producing useful statistics in site-based evaluation does not require highly specialized knowledge or skills.
- Given the relatively small datasets that normally characterize site-based evaluation, there are severe limitations on what can be expected from statistical analysis.

Simple descriptive statistics can be used to delineate the characteristics of a "distribution" of data about a particular **variable** (e.g. student scores on a math test, gender of respondents).¹⁹⁴

The most common descriptive statistics are the minimum, maximum and "mean" (average) values of a distribution,¹⁹⁵ as well as the "variance"¹⁹⁶ in the range of these values.¹⁹⁷

TABULATING THE RESULTS: Once various descriptive statistics have been computed, the results need to be "tabulated," that is, displayed in appropriate tables for analysis. Because of the small data sets involved in on-site evaluation, we are interested in differences in the data that *matter*, rather than those that are *statistically significant*.¹⁹⁸

Processing Qualitative Data

Qualitative data present a paradox: they appear to be easier to deal with but in fact are more difficult. Processing qualitative data consists of three major tasks, which are analogous to those described above for quantitative data processing:

- transcribing the data in a data file so that they can be processed
- sorting, coding and often reducing the data to manageable chunks
- displaying the data in a form that allows the desired analysis to proceed

For Statistics Without Tears, see ✓ Rowntree, 2000



Once again, if there is a significant amount of data to be processed, a computer is required, using wordprocessing, database or more specialized qualitative data programs.

^{193.} For our purposes, we can think of a *statistic* as a numerical quantity that summarizes some characteristic of a sample or the entire target population.

^{194.} **Variable:** an observable characteristic to which quantitative or qualitative values can be assigned.

^{195.} Frequency distribution: the number of observations of different values in a set of data, usually arranged from lowest (*minimum* value) to the highest (*maximum* value). Mean: the most common measure of the *average* value in a distribution of data that is equal to the sum of all values observed, divided by the number of observations.

^{196.} Range: a simple (and sometimes misleading) way to express the variance in a distribution of data, that is equal to the difference between its minimum and maximum values. Standard deviation: a statistical measure of the variance in a distribution of data that expresses the extent to which the observations vary from the mean of the distribution.

^{197.} Two alternative measures of the average value in a distribution of data are: Median: value that divides the distribution in half, that is, the value which has an equal number of observations on either side of it.
Meda value that is acculate the value with the greatest frequency of chapterinting.

Mode: value that is equal to the value with the greatest frequency of observations.

^{198.} Statistical significance is usually defined as a statistical finding which is unlikely to have occurred by chance alone.

TRANSCRIBING THE DATA: In this step, analogous to the entering of quantitative data, the aim is to transcribe the raw data onto the computer so they can be processed.

SUMMARIZING AND CODING THE DATA: It is common practice in qualitative analysis to summarize the data in more "manageable chunks," leaving out any content that is irrelevant to the inquiry.¹⁹⁹

These data summaries do not replace the transcribed data which must be conserved to preserve this link in the audit trail from the evaluation report back to the raw data (see Trustworthiness of Data Analysis, p. **86**).

Coding refers to the use of *labels* or *tags* to assign units of meaning to chunks of data, according to some coding scheme which is predetermined or which emerges from the analysis. Simple forms of coding can be used to organize the data (e.g. by subject matter, positive versus negative comments), while more complex forms can be used to seek out thematic patterns in the data.

DISPLAYING THE DATA: The foregoing process continues until the data have been *displayed* in some format that permits more interpretative analysis to be undertaken. The most common type of display is some form of *matrix*. (See the template, *Qualitative Data Analysis*, below).



> Templates, p. 67

Constructing data displays is not an easy task but an extremely important one as these displays constitute the working form in which the qualitative data from the evaluation are viewed in order to conduct the interpretative analysis and answer the questions posed by the evaluation team. As one sourcebook states: "You know what you display."²⁰⁰

Interpreting the Data

The final—and obviously critical—stage of the analysis is the interpretation of the data. This involves making judgments about what the data have to say about the performance of the CLC with respect to the objects chosen for evaluation. It is at this point that the evaluation team grapples with the core element of the questions posed earlier: *How well* is the CLC doing with respect to ...? This is also the point at which any shortcomings in the design or conduct of the evaluation come home to roost.

This exercise should be relatively straightforward, provided that:

- the object to be evaluated was clearly stated
- an appropriate standard was set
- a suitable indicator, together with appropriate methods for data collection and analysis, were selected
- the necessary data were actually collected and processed for analysis

^{199. &}quot;Unlike the computation of statistical data, this exercise does not follow set conventions or rules; there are general guidelines which apply but it requires more skill and experience to ensure that data are not misinterpreted or that valuable bits are not lost inadvertently or deliberately." (Smith, 2000, p. 131).

^{200. &}quot;Valid analysis requires, and is driven by, displays that are focused enough to permit a viewing of a full data set in the same location, and are arranged systematically to answer the research questions at hand... The chances of drawing and verifying valid conclusions are much greater than for extended text, because the display is arranged coherently to permit careful comparisons, detection of differences, noting of patterns and themes, seeing trends, and so on" (Miles & Huberman, 1994, p. 92).

However, *in practice*, interpreting the data is likely to be less straightforward. If performance standards are found to be too vague, one is left interpreting scores on an instrument as "high" or "low" without being sure what these levels of performance really mean.

Using the **EXAMPLE** in the text box: The quantitative data have been processed, and the frequency of responses in each category (1 to 5) as well as the mean scores have been tabulated. Assuming that the scale was positively graded (1=lowest; 5=highest), then the higher the mean, the better the performance of the CLC as rated by respondents. However, in the absence of an unambiguous standard, what level of performance should be deemed acceptable?

This is where the value of benchmarks becomes evident. As presented previously (p. **60**), they provide internal and external points of comparison that enable the findings to be interpreted with answers to questions such as:

- How well are we doing compared to our performance last year (internal)?
- How well are we doing in comparison to other centres (external)?

However, in the case of a newly established centre, comparison with past performance will only become possible in the future. External comparisons may be equally problematic unless other similar centres use parallel measures of performance *and* make their findings available.

Ideally, the findings should enable the evaluator to discern the "**value added**" by the centre in achieving a particular condition or result. In other words, if a particular outcome is achieved, to what extent is that achievement due to the CLC as opposed to other factors (see text box).

In contrast to making sense of the numbers that quantitative data produce, interpreting qualitative data presents different challenges. As a general rule, qualitative analysis involves some form of *content analysis*, that is, making sense of the words which comprise the data set.²⁰¹

There is no hard and fast demarcation between qualitative data processing and interpretation as there is with quantitative data analysis. Summarizing and coding the data is not a mechanical exercise but one that requires judgment. Throughout this analytic process, the evaluator uses both inductive and deductive reasoning to answer the questions posed for the evaluation.²⁰²

Interpreting qualitative data may also involve quantitative aspects. It is one thing to discover noteworthy, but isolated, praise or criticism in comments provided by respondents. It is quite another when almost all respondents make similar comments about a given matter.

In some cases, a particular indicator of performance will be based either on quantitative or qualitative data. In others, both forms of data will have been obtained. This permits some level of triangulation, as the evaluator can determine if the quantitative and FOR EXAMPLE: Take the case where one of the indicators chosen was student satisfaction and the instrument a questionnaire that asked (among other items) for a rating of a resource room on a five-point scale, plus comments.

For EXAMPLE: A valueadded measure of school performance in relation to student achievement attempts to determine the extent to which a given level of achievement is due to the school, as opposed to that which is due to students' innate abilities and other factors such as family background.

^{201.} This exercise is generally understood as searching for themes and patterns in the data: "the analytical process is meant to organize and elucidate telling the story of the data" (Patton, 2002, p. 457).

^{202.} **Inductive** reasoning interprets specific points of data to derive general concepts, while **deductive** reasoning uses predetermined general concepts to interpret specific points of data.

qualitative findings are congruent. If they are, the findings are mutually supportive; if they are not, one needs to explore the differences and attempt to explain them.

Finally, the interpretation of data must take into account any other relevant factors, beginning with the quantity and quality of the data themselves, by asking questions such as the following:

- Is the response rate on the questionnaire high enough to provide a satisfactory level of confidence in the data?
- When the tape recorder malfunctioned, did the field notes adequately capture the data from the interview?
- Did the members of the focus group seem open and frank in expressing their opinions?

Sometimes concerns with some aspect of the data or the data collection process may simply warrant a cautionary note; for example, that these comments came from a small number of respondents. In extreme cases, they might cause you to disregard the data completely. All such concerns, and more importantly, how they are dealt with, affect the trustworthiness of the data analysis (see below).

Evaluation Ethics

At this stage, you are concerned with how the analysis is conducted and not with what is reported. The latter raises different ethical issues which will be dealt with in Step 5.3.

Processing and interpreting data raises the following ethical issues:²⁰³

- First, were all the data gathered in the previous step respectful of consent agreements with participants? If not, some data may have to be excluded from the analysis, even if this results in too few data to complete certain analyses.
- If confronted by too much data, there may be a temptation to reduce the mound to a more meaningful level. This may simply mean setting aside boxes of documents. However, if people went to the trouble to provide you with data you requested, you owe them a "return" on their investment of time.
- In processing the data, the principal ethical concern is honesty and accuracy but this concern is not limited to blatant falsification of numbers—an extreme case. There are more subtle concerns, beginning with ensuring that data have been correctly recorded. During the actual processing itself, problems arise from including or excluding certain data (whether deliberately or carelessly) or from the use of inappropriate procedures.
- In the final stage—interpretation—ethical concerns focus on a fair and balanced interpretation of the evidence.

Trustworthiness of Data Analysis

Data analysis constitutes the next major link in establishing the trustworthiness of the evaluation. Once again, there are significant differences in the way this issue is dealt with in relation to quantitative and qualitative data analysis.

If any ethical problems in data collection are only discovered at this stage, it will likely be impossible to correct them.

^{203.} See Guideline #10 in the suggested Statement of Ethics (\boxtimes Templates, p. 41).

QUANTITATIVE DATA ANALYSIS: Maintaining validity in quantitative data analysis is aided by standardized methods of processing and computing the data. However, like every step, this one is affected by the previous one. For example, the way a questionnaire or other instrument is scaled will affect the computation of the mean of the distribution.²⁰⁴

There is even less standardization regarding the interpretation of data, although there certainly are conventions for interpreting quantitative data. The most likely problems to occur here will arise from a lack of precisely defined standards. In such a case, readers may question the validity of an analysis that ascribes epithets of successful performance without any valid basis for making these judgments.

QUALITATIVE DATA ANALYSIS: As stated previously, there are conventions for conducting qualitative data analysis but there is far less standardization of procedures than for quantitative methodologies. Furthermore, given the widespread faith in the truth of numbers, the validity and dependability of qualitative data analysis are likely to be subject to greater scrutiny.

As also noted previously, judgments are made all along the continuum of qualitative data analysis from how the data should be the summarized, through how it should be coded and displayed, to how it should be interpreted. Each step along the way raises questions of validity and dependability.

A MATTER OF CONFIDENCE: The validity of—and the reader's confidence in—the analysis will be enhanced by demonstrating that the judgments are sound and can be relied upon. Such a demonstration can be provided by a variety of means, including:

- explaining the methodology used to arrived at the findings and showing that is was rigorous
- providing examples of the various steps (data summary, coding and display) showing they reflect the totality of the data, accurately depict actual patterns in the data and synthesize the foregoing in a meaningful form
- offering evidence as to how the data analysis was audited by the team, or even better, by an external auditor with a reputation for expertise and integrity
- a variety of techniques such as:
 - the presentation of alternative explanations and conclusions, showing that the ones you arrived at were not the only ones considered
 - use of triangulation of data, methods, evaluators (different team members) and perspectives
 - the contextualization of the analysis, showing how it is grounded in the reality being evaluated

204. **Example**: Compare the proper use of a 4-point likert scale that treats non-committal responses as "no opinion" and does not count them, to a 5-point scale that treats them as "neither disagree nor agree" by inserting them as a midpoint on the scale. The latter results in an artificial increase in the mean score by including them.

An audit trail is an invaluable means of ensuring that proper procedures have been followed and of keeping track of any anomalies.

To avoid cluttering the report with detail, these explanations and examples can be placed in an appendix, for anyone with concerns over the methodology.





See Auditing the Evaluation, Step 7

X Templates, p. 44

Framework, p. 20

5.3 Report to Stakeholders



As summarized below, the **purpose** of this final step is to prepare and present the evaluation report.

STEP 5.3 AT-A-GLANCE



Step 5.3 **Operational Challenges**

Document the entire evaluation process

 $\mathbf{\Lambda}$

Undertake appropriate means to inform various groups of stakeholders about the evaluation

 $\mathbf{1}$

Prepare a comprehensive report of the evaluation, including process, findings and recommendations

 $\mathbf{1}$

Ensure follow-up from the results of the evaluation, including the lessons learned

 $\mathbf{1}$

Primary Output

Evaluation Report

Your **focus** in this step is to take the results of the analyses of different data and present them to various groups of stakeholders in a way that is meaningful to each of them.

The evaluation report, and more particularly, other forms of communication to stakeholders, are the most visible features of the evaluation process.

If key stakeholders do not clearly understand what the evaluation discovered and the recommendations being made, the entire process will end in *meltdown*.

The antidote to this end is **simplicity**: more light, less heat. Simplicity as a virtue means striving to enlighten rather than impress.²⁰⁵

Documenting the Evaluation

Before actually putting fingers to keyboard to draft the report, it is a good idea to pause, assemble all materials that will be needed, and review the evaluation process to date.

If you have been monitoring the evaluation all along, this review should simply constitute the final step in this process. However, assuming that not everyone will have been involved in all aspects of data collection and analysis, this may be the first opportunity for all team members to review the findings and the results of the analysis.



Audit File

The Audit File, as defined here, is the repository that compiles all relevant nonconfidential from the evaluation. It thus constitutes the public audit trail for the evaluation report discussed below. The following provides an outline of the material to be included in the Audit File (presuming that you have been using or adapting the templates provided):206

COMMUNITY BOUNDARIES in your **Workbook** (Step 1.2)

88

5.1

^{205. &}quot;It often involves more work and creativity to simplify than to rest content with a presentation of complex statistics as they originally emerged from the analysis" (Patton, 1997, p. 310).

^{206.} Some of the materials suggested for inclusion in the Audit File go beyond that which would normally be found in such a compendium. They have been included, especially for a newly created CLC, to ensure that key documents that precede the evaluation plan (the normal starting point) are not forgotten or ignored.

PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT in your **Workbook** (Step 2.4):

- The Partners
- Mission Statement
- Division of Responsibilities
- Allocation of Resources
- Other Provisions
- **See Action Plan** in your **Workbook** (Step 3.5):
 - Intended Results
 - Activities
 - Monitoring
 - Evaluation
 - Work Plan
 - Resources
- IN STATEMENTS OF ETHICS in your Workbook (Step 3.4) and <u>blank</u> consent forms and letters based on templates provided
- data collection instruments
- methodological notes (e.g. actual collection and analysis of data, including sources of data, instruments, procedures, constraints and limitations)
- data tables, including initial processed data, data summaries and data tables used in analysis
- evaluation reports and other communications to stakeholders about the evaluation
- the evaluation audit based on the template provided

Confidential Record

The **Confidential Record**, <u>constructed and stored separately</u>, contains all confidential material and is restricted to authorized members of the evaluation team in accordance with the Statement of Ethics. The following provides an outline of the material to be included in the Confidential Record:

- all the raw data (e.g. completed questionnaires, interview tapes)
- completed consent forms
- field notes, etc.

The Evaluation Report

Even though the evaluation report may be the most visible feature of the evaluation process, this does not mean that it will be the most welcome. In addition to the scepticism of readers (see text box),²⁰⁷ there may well be resistance among the partners—who may be wary of the report coming back to haunt them—or from members of the operational team who will have to write it—report writing can be an onerous task.

Neither foregoing the preparation of an evaluation report nor ignoring these concerns is a viable option. The report does not have to be long and formal but there must be one.

"People who read evaluations either say they are too long to read, or they are too short to believe."

^{207.} Hopkins, 1989, p. 48.

All issues regarding its form and content should be dealt with in the development of your overall strategy for reporting to stakeholders.²⁰⁸

Drafting the Report

The *Evaluation Report* is the principal medium to report the findings of the evaluation. How and by whom it is written are critical issues in bringing this final stage of the evaluation to a successful conclusion.

Writing the report collectively is an approach that rarely works. A single author (if possible) will provide consistency of style, unity and coherence of the presentation. However, team discussions are essential:

- before drafting, to decide on what the report should look like, developing an outline, etc.
- after drafting, to provide feedback on both the form and content of the draft, especially the conclusions and recommendations

The **target audience** of the Evaluation Report consists of the key stakeholders of the centre who should be able to get a clear picture of the evaluation from the report without consulting the Evaluation File (although it should be available).²⁰⁹

^{208.} See the template, *Reporting to Stakeholders* in the section Getting the Message Across, beginning on p. **94**.

^{209.} **Reaching a diverse audience:** Even though the Performance Profile (which follows) is intended to provide a more popular treatment of the evaluation, the audience of the evaluation report will vary from those who want considerable detail to those who want just a bit more than the Performance Profile provides. This diverse readership can be accommodated by providing material in layers, by clearly separating details from the main points in each section, and by the strategic use of appendixes for supplementary material.

The following provides a suggested outline for such a report:

Report Cover Name of CLC, Title, Author(s)				
 Preliminary Pages Executive Summary Table of Contents 	The Executive Summary provides a 1-2 page abstract of what follows in the Evaluation Report.			
Introduction • Purpose of Report • Overview • Statement of Ethics	Briefly describe the purpose and scope of the evaluation, as well as the organization of the report.			
BackgroundCommunity ContextCLC Purpose and ResultsPrograms and Services	Provide some general background information about the centre and its community, especially any contextual features that are important for understanding and interpreting the evaluation.			
Methodology • The Evaluation Canvas • Data Collection • Data Analysis	Describe how you conducted the evaluation, providing as much information as necessary so that the reader can assess the credibility of the evaluation (additional details can be included in an appendix—see below).			
Findings Service Delivery Capacity Building 	Present the major findings resulting from your analysis of the data, subdividing this part into sections for each major object of the evaluation.			
Conclusions • Operational Performance • Achievement of Results	Set forth the conclusions that can be drawn from the evalu- ation with respect to the operational and results-based performance of the CLC.			
Next Steps • Lessons Learned • Recommendations	Summarize the lessons learned from and about the evaluation and the recommendations for future action in relation to intended results, services to clients and capacity building, monitoring and evaluation.			
Appendixes • Consent Forms • Instruments • Methodological Notes • Supplementary Data Tables	Include in appendixes any data tables not included in the main body of the report as well as any other material that you feel is useful to a general readership.			

SUGGESTED REPORT OUTLINE

In a results-based management framework, the output of the evaluation (the reports) should lead to the outcomes of improved performance and ultimately impact on student success.



The extent to which people read a report provides an indicator of its minimal usefulness. However, the extent to which something happens because they have read it, provides an indicator of its true usefulness. According to one source book from a series on evaluation,²¹⁰ the likelihood that evaluation findings will be used and not ignored are increased if:

- the information is communicated to the appropriate potential users
- the report addresses issues that the users perceive to be important
- the report is delivered in time to be useful and in a form that is clearly understood by the intended users

The challenge is to be comprehensive but as brief as possible, especially in an age where we suffer from *information overload* and where colourful graphic displays of material are expected as a matter of course. Accordingly, tables, graphs, photographs and other techniques are an important means to *spotlight* findings and communicate information in a compact and visually attractive form.

Like any technique, the use of tables and figures does not automatically make a report more effective and accessible.

- First, some people dislike—and therefore ignore—tables and graphs. To ensure that the report is accessible to all audiences, tables and figures should complement, not replace, the narrative.
- Second, they must be connected to the narrative, even for devotees of tabular and graphic displays of data. (Hence, the rule of thumb: never include a table or graph unless you talk about it in the text—if it's not worth talking about, it's not worth including.)

If used skillfully, tables and graphs provide an effective means to convey information in a concise manner. "There is nothing more off-putting in a report than a long paragraph chocked full of numbers and percentages, strung together by repetitious prose."²¹¹

In addition to tables and graphs, a report can be spotlighted by a wide variety of *visual aids*, including:

- photographs
- quotable quotes
- vignettes of real-life situations
- other graphic illustrations such as flow charts

From an **accountability** perspective, the conclusions are the most important part of the report but from an **improvement** perspective, the recommendations are the most critical, as they are the basis for future action. Apart from those who only read the Executive Summary, the conclusions and recommendations are what most people zero in on.

^{210.} Adapted from Morris, Fitz-Gibbon & Freeman, 1987, pp. 9-10.

^{211.} Smith, 2000, p. 152.

Recommendations must flow from the conclusions but they must also be framed to anticipate the future and deal with the real world in which they are meant to be implemented.

- It is always a good idea to limit the number of recommendations: better to have few that are acted upon than many that are ignored.
- It is usually helpful to group recommendations in some way—by theme, importance, time span—and to include some sense of their magnitude. Readers will want to know, for example, whether they are likely to be very costly, highly disruptive, take a long time to implement, etc.

Developing, outlining, drafting and finalizing the report is a mini-process of its own and needs to be planned. The presentation of a draft version to the partners, even if not for-mally required, is an important step in this process, especially if the report contains any unexpected findings or controversial recommendations (see text box).²¹²

Evaluation Ethics

There are some ethical issues that are specific to the reporting stage. First and foremost the evaluation report should:

- be complete and fair in its examination and presentation of the strengths and weaknesses of the centre, so that strengths can be built upon and problem areas addressed
- include the full set of findings along with relevant sources and methods of data collection and analysis, together with any limitations of same
- respect all informed consent agreements regarding confidentiality and anonymity
- be accessible to all informants and other stakeholders

Another ethical issue that may arise in report writing is the handling of sensitive material.

- First, "The evaluator needs to be sensitive to possible misinterpretations and overgeneralizations that policymakers and the public are prone to make."²¹³
- Second, occasionally an evaluation brings matters to light concerning staff, students or others that must be handled outside the framework of the evaluation.

This is the final check on the ethics of the evaluation; once the report is released, it will likely be too late to right any ethical wrongs that have been missed. If you have any serious questions about ethical issues that you feel unable to adequately address, then the assistance of a critical friend with relevant expertise would be very advisable.

Trustworthiness

Like the above review of ethics, the review of trustworthiness of the report is the final check in a process that began with the selection of the objects to be evaluated.

CREATING IMAGES: An evaluation report provides a set of images of the performance of the CLC. A valid report produces *true* images, that is, ones that are grounded in the data. A report that presents conclusions that flow, not from the actual data collected and analyzed, but from team members' beliefs about the performance of the organization, has no credibility.

"Evaluation isn't a birthday party, so people aren't looking for surprises. If you're coming up with data that are different than the conventional wisdom, a good evaluation effort ... would get those ideas floated during the evaluation process so that when the final report comes out, they aren't a surprise."

^{212.} Patton, 1997, p. 334.

^{213.} Newman & Brown, 1996, p. 170.

Bias is an obvious threat to validity at this stage. The person writing the report has the power to distort what may have been a perfectly valid exercise to this point. Bias can occur through commission—what is said in the report—and omission—what is not said.

Any report must be selective; however, the selection of material to be included must fairly present both negative and positive findings of the evaluation. Moreover, how something is said can also reflect bias, or at the very least, the appearance of bias. It is not only important that the report be unbiased, it must also appear to be unbiased.

ADDING COLOUR: We live in an age where public discourse is replete with—some might say plaqued by—euphemisms, where failure is described as "experiencing difficulties" and problems have become "challenges." The pressure to conform to such expectations may cause the report writer to "tone down" the language of the report. This is often preferable to a report that is acerbic in tone, creating an unnecessarily black image of the organization. On the other hand, too much toning down can result in a whitewash. Whatever "colour" is adopted, the report should be even-handed so that differences in

style or tone do not convey a false image of the matter at hand. Finally, it should be noted that many of the comments made previously about the trustworthiness of the evaluation process (see pp. 55, 59, 61, 62, 62, 77, 81, 86), apply to reporting

as well. Thus, for example, if you wish stakeholders to have confidence in the data analysis,

you must include material in the report about the analysis (not just the findings).

Reporting and the Partners

As noted in the Framework (p. 20), the evaluation reporting must dovetail with each partner's reporting of its own performance. This can be dealt with as you develop a reporting strategy (see the template, *Reporting to Stakeholders* at the end of this section).

Getting the Message Across

The Performance Profile

The *Performance Profile* is a popular medium to report the findings of the evaluation to a wider audience comprising centre stakeholders and members of the public. This report is strong on form and short on content; however, it should present a fair and accurate, albeit brief, picture of the evaluation. Since it is not meant to be a comprehensive standalone document, the reader should be referred to the Evaluation Report for more information. As shown in the following mock-up for a four-page profile, it does not follow the format of the Evaluation Report

1	2	3	4
Title			Where Do We Go
Introduction	What We Found	What We Found	From Here
Context		(cont.)	
How We Proceeded			For Further Information
			information

Inexperienced writers tend to view shorter reports as easier to write than longer ones, while experienced writers know the opposite is true. The shorter the report, the more selective one must be with respect to content and the greater the challenge to present the highlights of the evaluation without distorting it.



the Evaluation, Step 8

X Templates, p. 45

Other Forms of Communication

No matter how good written reports are, there are more stakeholders than most of us would care to admit who will not read them. They may, however, attend an oral presentation which may be the team's only chance to inform people directly about the results of the evaluation. There are many opportunities which exist or could be created to communicate the results of the evaluation to different audiences.

However, to reach a wider audience, the **Internet** is now the option of choice. Schools and centres have their own Web sites. Highlights can be read easily on screen and documents downloaded for home use. Creating an evaluation Web page, with links to different aspects of the report, related material or other sites can be a creative way to present the report. In the same vein, compact disks and video disks can be used to communicate findings to increasingly visually oriented audiences. The only limit to these possibilities is the creativity of the team and its associates.

Next Steps

One of the outcomes of the evaluation is a set of follow-up actions for future improvement. One published report suggests several uses of data to effect community change:

- setting goals and strategies for local use of data
- using data to engage community members
- balancing competing interests of data providers and users
- ensuring data are used fairly²¹⁴

These actions are presaged by the recommendations of the Evaluation Report which, subject to the caveat stated in the text box,²¹⁵ flow from the findings and the lessons learned.

■ Improvement requires not simply knowing *if* results were achieved, but *why*.

However, because an annual performance evaluation asks only a limited number of questions, some kind of follow-up may be required. In many cases, the follow-up can be accomplished informally and quickly, for example, by convening a focus group of students enrolled in these programs. In other cases, a more systematic inquiry is called for.

FEEDBACK LOOPS FOR NEXT PLANNING CYCLE: When an organization only questions *how* it is doing, it is engaged in "single-loop" learning, but when it asks *why*, it is engaged in "double-loop" learning. Thus, as illustrated below, the first loop provides feedback on the ways and means used to achieve a desire result, while the second loop provides feedback on the purpose or rationale of the intended results.





^{214.} Annie E. Casey Foundation, 1998, pp. 25-26.

See Reporting to Stakeholders



"The core dilemma that confronts organizations [is]: we learn best from experience but we never directly experience the consequences of many of our most important decisions."

^{215.} Senge, 1990, p. 23.

The first feedback loop considers all decisions made and other actions taken to achieve the results set for the CLC, including:

- the assignment of responsibilities and the allocation of resources (Step 2.4)
- the plan for service delivery and capacity development (Steps 3.2 and 3.3)
- the actual implementation of the plan (Step 4)

The second feedback loop focuses on the underlying reasons for these actions, namely:

- the values and mission of the CLC (Step 2.2)
- the short- and longer-term results which were meant to be achieved (Step 3.1)

The combination of these two loops is a prelude for the next planning cycle which might confirm the CLC's values, mission and intended results and focus solely on the ways and means to move forward. Alternatively, they might suggest some revisions in its values, mission or intended results.

Thus, the feedback sets the stage for new action and evaluation plans and, possibly, a modified partnership agreement, perhaps with new partners. This feedback is also essential for re-examining your theory of change.

Your Theory of Change: Retrospect and Prospect

This Guidebook began with the Framework's grounded theory of sustainable change (p. **IV**) and its capsule definition of a CLC (p. 2). However, as stated at the outset, the Framework theory of change does not prescribe a fixed set of conditions or services. Rather, you were invited to use the suggestions offered in the Guidebook to build your own theory of change to meet the needs of your community.

- Thus, in Step 1 you explored the possibilities of a CLC that enabled you to create your own vision of a CLC in your community and a decision to proceed.
- In Step 2, you transformed the vision into a mission statement and Partnership Agreement, outlining your values and purpose, the results areas to be pursued and the principles that would guide your actions.
- In Step 3, you transformed this statement of purpose and intent into an Action Plan that provided the route map of your journey of change toward your destination (intended results) and the activities required to build capacity and deliver services to achieve them.
- In Step 4, you implemented the plan by building capacity and delivering services; in other words, you undertook the journey of change.
- At this point, you can see that this journey has already led to some results (destination), but others will only be realized in the future, reminding you that change is a long-term process.
- In Step 5, you began the evaluation of the journey—began because you have yet to evaluate the contribution of the journey to longer-term results. This evaluation also provided feedback loops that enable you to reflect on your destination, the planning and conduct of the journey and to continue your journey in ways that will benefit students and community.


Includes all terms found in the Framework Glossary plus those introduced in the Guidebook.

GLOSSARY OF TERMS

- **Anonymity:** agreement with participants in an evaluation about whether or not they will be identified in any way in published reports or by other means.
- Artifact: any human-made product or "trace evidence" of human activity, other than a document or record.
- Audit trail: a documentary record of the evaluation process, including its data, procedures and findings.
- **Back mapping:** planning strategy that begins with intended results and then deduces the actions, conditions, etc. that are necessary in order to achieve these results.
- Benchmark: a comparative reference point for setting performance standards and targets.
- CLC, or community learning centre: an equal partnership of schools/centres, public or private agencies and community groups, working in collaboration to develop, implement and evaluate activities to answer school and community needs that will enhance student success and the vitality of the English-speaking community of Québec.
- **Confidentiality:** agreement with participants in an evaluation about what will be done (and may not be done) with information supplied by or about them.
- **Deductive reasoning:** the use of predetermined general concepts to interpret specific points of data (see *inductive reasoning*).
- **Dependability** (reliability): the instruments and methods used in the evaluation will produce consistent results in given conditions.
- Document: any written or recorded material that is not a record or a product of the evaluation.
- Effectiveness: the extent to which an organization achieves intended results.
- Efficiency: the extent to which an organization makes optimal use of the resources at its disposal.
- **Evaluation:** a systematic inquiry about the performance of an organization (e.g. CLC) for the dual purpose of accountability and improvement.
- Evaluation process: a series of sequential and linked actions and products that flow from the scope and purpose of the evaluation to the objects of evaluation; to evaluation standards; to indicators; to sources of data; to instruments, methods and conduct of data collection; to instruments, methods and conduct of data analysis; to findings; to conclusions; to recommendations.
- Evaluation standards: generally accepted principles for the conduct of an evaluation with respect to four major issues:
- utility: evaluation will serve the information needs of intended users
- feasibility: evaluation will be realistic, prudent, diplomatic, and frugal
- propriety: evaluation will be conducted legally and ethically
- **accuracy:** evaluation will provide technically adequate information to answer questions posed
- **Feedback loops:** the systematic use of information to review organizational performance, consisting of:
- **single feedback loops:** regarding <u>only</u> the ways and means the organization employed to achieve results (how), or
- **double feedback loops:** regarding <u>both</u> the ways and means the organization employed to achieve results <u>and</u> the underlying purpose of those results (how and why)

- Frequency distribution: the number of observations of different values in a set of data, usually arranged from lowest (*minimum* value) to the highest (*maximum* value).
- **Grounded theory:** theory developed on the basis of observation of real-world events, organizations, relationships, etc.
- Human capital: the competencies, capacities and other attributes possessed by individuals.
- **Indicator:** a *pointer* that provides a *proxy measure* or a symbolic representation of organizational performance.
- **Inductive reasoning:** the interpretation of specific points of data to derive general concepts (see *deductive reasoning*).
- **Mean:** the most common measure of the *average* value in a distribution of data that is equal to the sum of all values observed, divided by the number of observations.
- **Median:** an alternative measure of the *average* value in a distribution of data that is equal to the value which divides the distribution in half, that is which has an equal number of observations on either side of it.
- **Mission:** fundamental statement of why an organization exists (purpose), including its core values and defining characteristics (see *vision*).
- **Mode:** an alternative measure of the *average* value in a distribution of data that is equal to the value with the greatest frequency of observations.
- **Monitoring:** an ongoing process to ensure that planned activities or processes (including resources) are "on track" and that progress is being made toward intended results.
- **Need:** gap between actual and desired state with respect to beneficiaries (level 1), services (level 2) or resources (level 3).
- **Objective data:** bits of information that are external or independent of individual perception (shared meaning) (see *subjective data*).
- **Organization:** an entity composed of individuals, groups or other organizations, that act together toward some shared goals within an identifiable structure defined by formal and informal rules.
- **Organizational capacity:** the resources, systems and other capabilities of an organization that enable it to attain and sustain high levels of performance in accordance with the expectations of its stakeholders.
- **Organizational capacity development:** a continuing process by which an organization increases its capabilities to perform.
- **Organizational performance:** the extent to which an organization or a system *operates* and *achieves results* in accordance with the expectations of stakeholders, hence:
- results-based performance: the effectiveness of achieving outputs and outcomes
- operational performance: the conduct and efficiency of the organization
- **Performance standards:** specification of the level(s) or degree(s) of desired performance, often using various *evaluation criteria* that enable us to observe and measure performance.
- **Performance targets:** specification of the expected level of performance, often in a given space of time, with respect to some object of evaluation.
- **Privacy:** control of other's access to oneself and associated information, protection against giving or receiving information.
- **Purposive sample:** a sample is not representative of the target population but is selected for some specific purpose on the basis of specified criteria.

- Qualitative data: bits of information that are verbal or visual in nature and cannot, therefore, be counted.
- Quantitative data: bits of information that numerical in nature and can, therefore, be counted.
- **Random sample:** each person in the target population has an equal chance of being selected and each combination of participants is equally likely.
- **Range:** a simple (and sometimes misleading) way to express the variance in a distribution of data, that is equal to the difference between its minimum and maximum values.
- Raw data: information as collected from and about participants in an evaluation.
- **Record:** "any written or recorded statement prepared by or for an individual or organization for the purpose of attesting to an event or providing an accounting."
- **Representative sample:** sample that is representative of the target population (see *random sample* and *systematic sample*).
- **Result:** a describable or measurable change that occurs because of some action supported by various resources:
- outputs: short-term results (objectives)
- outcomes: medium-term results (purpose)
- impact : long-term results (goal)
- **Results chain:** the sequence of change from program resources and activities to outputs, outcomes and impact.
- **Risk:** uncertainty about the achievement of the intended result or what that result (or the attempt to achieve it) may cause.
- **Sample:** a subset of the target population that may or may not be representative of the latter (see *representative sample* and *purposive sample*).
- **Social capital:** networks of social relations that provide assets or access to assets, including human, financial or other resources.
- **Stakeholders:** persons and bodies that have a *stake* in the CLC, who: (a) deliver services, for example, centre staff; (b) are responsible for service delivery, for example, the partners; or (c) benefit from, pay for or are otherwise affected by these services, for example, students, taxpayers and community members.
- Standard deviation: a statistical measure of the variance in a distribution of data that expresses the extent to which the observations vary from the mean of the distribution.
- **Statistical significance:** a statistical finding which is unlikely to have occurred by chance alone.
- **Subjective data:** bits of information that emanate from one person's consciousness or perception (individual meaning) (see *objective data*).
- **Sustainability:** the long term viability of a policy, program, organization or some other entity to accomplish its purpose over time.
- Systematic sample: sample of the target population where every nth person (or other item) on a list is chosen.
- Target population: all cases or members of the group in question.
- **Theory of change:** actions and conditions strategically aligned in order to achieve a set of intend results.

- **Triangulation:** the use of multiple sources of data, methods, perspectives or evaluators to establish greater certainty, and thereby, greater credibility in the findings and the report.
- **Trustworthiness:** the evaluation's representation of the performance of the organization is both valid and dependable.
- Validity (credibility): any product of or action taken in the *evaluation process* is valid if it and any prior product or action on which it depends is demonstrably legitimate, well founded and defensible.
- Value-added: the extent to which a performance result is attributable to the organization.
- **Variable:** an observable characteristic to which quantitative or qualitative values can be assigned.
- **Vision:** an image expressing the impact of the organization, of how the world will be different because of what it does.

NOTES

REFERENCES

- Act Respecting Access to Documents Held by Public Bodies and the Protection of Personal Information, R.S.Q. c. A-2.1. Retrieved from http://publicationsduquebec.gouv.qc.ca/
- Agosto, R. (1999). Community schools in New York City: The Board of Education and the Children's Aid Society. *NASSP Bulletin*, *83*(611), 57-63.
- Anderson, A.A. (2004). *Theory of change as a template for strategic planning*. New York: The Aspen Institute. Retrieved from http://www.aspeninstitute.org/
- Anderson, A.A. (2005). *The community builder's approach to theory of change: A practical guide to theory development*. New York: The Aspen Institute. Retrieved from http://www. aspeninstitute.org/
- Anderson, G. (1990). Fundamentals of educational research. London: Falmer Press.
- Anderson, G. (with Arsenault, N.). (1998). *Fundamentals of educational research* (2nd ed.). London: Falmer Press.
- Annie E. Casey Foundation. (1998). *Evaluating comprehensive community change*. Baltimore, MD: Author. Retrieved from http://www.aecf.org/
- Annie E. Casey Foundation. (2007). *Eminent domain: Implications for community development efforts*. Baltimore, MD: Author. Retrieved from http://www.aecf.org/
- Arcand, L., Joncas, C., Martin, C. & Rodrique, Y. (2005). *Healthy schools: A fictional example of an educational project and success plan of a healthy school*. Québec: Ministère de l'Éducation, du Loisir et du Sport du Québec. Retrieved from http://www.mels.gouv.qc.ca/
- Argyris, C. & Schön, D.A. (1996). Organizational learning II: Theory, method and practice. Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley.
- Association for Community Education in British Columbia. (1997). *Community schools: A handbook of "best practices"* (Document in progress). Vancouver: Author. Retrieved from http://www.acebc.org/
- Auspos, P.& Kubisch, A. (2004). *Building knowledge about community change*. New York: The Aspen Institute. Retrieved from http://www.aspeninstitute.org/
- Azdouz, R., Béïque, Garneau, B. & Roy, S. (2004). *Bringing families and secondary schools closer together* (Guide + instruments). Québec: Ministère de l'Éducation du Québec.
- Azdouz, R., Béïque, Garneau, B. & Roy, S. (2005). *Bringing families and elementary schools closer together* (Guide + instruments). Québec: Ministère de l'Éducation, du Loisir et du Sport du Québec.
- Bagby, J.H. (2004). A resource guide for planning and operating after-school programs (2nd ed.). Austin, TX: Southwest Educational Development Laboratory. Retrieved from http://www. sedl.org/
- Bailey, T. (2006). *Ties that bind: The practice of social networks*. Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation. Retrieved from http://www.aecf.org/
- Bailey, T., Jordan, A. & Fiester, L. (2006). Imagine, act, believe: A framework for learning and results in community change initiatives. Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation. Retrieved from http://www.aecf.org/
- Beach, L.R. (2006). *Leadership and the art of change: A practical guide to organizational transformation*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Berg, A., Melaville, A. & Blank, M.J. (2006). Community and family engagement: Principals share what works. Washington: Coalition for Community Schools. Retrieved from http://www. communityschools.org/
- Bisson, R. (2003). Study on the conditions for success of the centres scolaires et communautaires. Ottawa: Canadian Heritage. Retrieved from http://www.canadianheritage.gc.ca/

- Blank, M.J. & Berg, A. (2006). All together now: Sharing responsibility for the whole child. Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development. Retrieved from http://www.communityschools.org/
- Blank, M.J., Berg, A. & Melaville, A. (2006). Growing community schools: The role of crossboundary leadership. Washington: Coalition for Community Schools. Retrieved from http:// www.communityschools.org/
- Blank, M.J., Melaville, A. & Shah, B.P. (2003). Making the difference: Research and practice in community schools. Washington: Coalition for Community Schools. Retrieved from http:// www.communityschools.org/
- Blank, M.J. & Shah, B.P. (2004). Educators and community sharing responsibility for student learning (Infobrief, No. 36). Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development. Retrieved from http://www.ascd.org/
- Boulmetis, J. & Dutwin, P. (2000). The ABCs of evaluation. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Boyer, M.-C. (2006). *Schools in partnership with their community* (Summary of an exploratory study). Québec: Ministère de l'Éducation, du Loisir et du Sport du Québec. Retrieved from http://www.mels.gouv.qc.ca/
- Brighouse, T. & Woods, D. (1999). How to improve your school. London: Falmer Press.
- Brodhead, F. (2006). *Youth in community economic development* (Final report). Victoria: Canadian CED Network. Retrieved from http://www.ccednet-rcdec.ca/en/
- Brodhead, F. & Hood, R.J. (2006). *Youth in community development: Santropol Roulant*. Victoria: Canadian CED Network. Retrieved from http://www.ccednet-rcdec.ca/en/
- Cameron, K.S. & Quinn, R.E. (2006). *Diagnosing and changing organizational culture* (Rev. ed.). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Canadian Centre for Management Development. (1994). *Continuous learning: A CCMD report.* Ottawa: Author.
- Canadian Cooperative Association. (2003). *Building assets in low income communities: Policy research on the cooperative model*. Produced by Building Community Assets–The Coop Advantage Project. Retrieved from http://www.buildingcommunityassets.coop/index.html
- Canadian International Development Agency. (1999a). *Planning and reporting for results*. Ottawa: Author. Retrieved from http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/
- Canadian International Development Agency. (1999b). *Results-based management in CIDA: An introductory guide to the concepts and principles*. Ottawa: Author. Retrieved from http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/
- Canadian International Development Agency. (2000). *RBM handbook on developing results chains*. Ottawa: Author. Retrieved from http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/
- Canadian International Development Agency. (2004). *CIDA evaluation guide*. Ottawa: Author. Retrieved from http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/
- Caspe, M.S., Traub, F.E. & Little, P.M.D. (2002). Beyond the head count: Evaluating family involvement in out-of-school time. *Issues and Opportunities in Out-of-School Time Evaluation*, 4. Retrieved from http://www.gse.harvard.edu/
- Charter of Human Rights and Freedoms, R.S.Q. c. C-12. Retrieved from http:// publicationsduquebec.gouv.qc.ca/
- Chaskin, R.J. (1999). *Defining community capacity: A framework and implications from a comprehensive community initiative*. Chicago: Chapin Hall Center for Children. Retrieved from http://www.chapinhall.org/
- Checkoway, B. & Richards-Schuster, K. (n.d.). Facilitator's guide for participatory evaluation with young people. Battle Creek, MI: W.K. Kellogg Foundation. Retrieved from http://www. wkkf.org/

- Children's Aid Society. (2001). *Building a community school* (3rd ed.). New York: Author. Retrieved from http://www.childrensaidsociety.org/
- Chung, A.-M. (2000). *After-School Programs: Keeping children safe and smart*. Washington: US Department of Education, Partnership for Family Involvement in Education.
- Churchill Associates. (2003). *Extended schools: The role of the coordinator* (Research report RR457). London: Department for Education and Skills. Retrieved from http://www.teachernet.gov.uk/wholeschool/extendedschools/
- Coalition for Community Schools. (n.d.). *Community schools: Partnerships for excellence*. Washington: Author. Retrieved from http://www.communityschools.org/
- Coalition for Community Schools. (2000). *A policy approach to create and sustain community schools*. Washington: Author. Retrieved from http://www.communityschools.org/
- Coleman, A. (2006). *Collaborative leadership in extended schools*. Nottingham, UK: National College for School Leadership. Retrieved from http://www.ncsl.org.uk/
- Conseil supérieur de l'éducation. (1999). *L'évaluation institutionnelle en éducation: Une dynamique propice au développement*. Québec: Author. Retrieved from http://www.cse.gouv. qc.ca/
- Cornerstone Consulting Group. (2002). *End games: The challenge of sustainability*. Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation. Retrieved from http://www.aecf.org/
- David, T. (2002). *Reflections on sustainability* (Reflections series 3(1)). Woodland Hills, CA: The California Wellness Foundation. Retrieved from http://www.tcwf.org/
- Department for Education and Skills. (2005a). *Championing children* (Draft version). London: Author. Retrieved from http://www.ecm.gov.uk/multiagencyworking/
- Department for Education and Skills. (2005b). *Multi-agency working: Introduction and overview*. London: Author. Retrieved from http://www.ecm.gov.uk/multiagencyworking/
- Department for Education and Skills. (2005c). *Multi-agency working: Template kit for managers of integrated services*. London: Author. Retrieved from http://www.ecm.gov.uk/ multiagencyworking/
- Department for Education and Skills. (2005d). *Multi-agency working: Template kit for managers of multi-agency teams*. London: Author. Retrieved from http://www.ecm.gov.uk/ multiagencyworking/
- Dorfman, D. (2005). *Mapping community assets workbook*. Portland, OR: Northwest Regional Educational Laboratory. Retrieved from http://www.nwrel.org/
- Dryfoos, J. (2002). Full-service community schools: Creating new institutions. *Phi Delta Kappan*, *83*, 393-399.
- Earl, L.M. & Katz, S. (2006). *Leading schools in a data-rich world: Harnessing data for school improvement*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.
- Frank, F. & Smith, A. (2000). *The partnership handbook*. Ottawa: Human Resources Development Canada. Retrieved from http://www.hrsdc.gc.ca/
- Fullan, M.G. (2001). *The new meaning of educational change* (3rd ed.). New York: Teachers College Press.
- Fuller, T., Guy, D. & Pietsch, C. (2002). Asset mapping: A handbook. Ottawa: Agriculture & Agri-Food Canada, Canadian Rural Partnership. Retrieved from http://www.rural.gc.ca/
- Gall, M.D., Gall, J.P. & Borg, W.R. (2006). *Educational research: An introduction* (8th ed.). Boston: Allyn & Bacon.
- Gardner, H. (2006). Multiple intelligences: New horizons for theory and practice. New York: Perseus.
- Gaudreau, L. (2005a). *Evolve through evaluation: Indicators and criteria*. Montréal: Éditions LOGIQUES and Comité de gestion de la taxe scolaire de l'Île de Montréal.

- Gaudreau, L. (2005b). *Evolve through evaluation: Step-by-step evaluation of programs or projects.* Montréal: Éditions LOGIQUES and Comité de gestion de la taxe scolaire de l'Île de Montréal.
- Gaudreau, L. (2005c). *Evolve through evaluation: Evaluation tools*. Montréal: Éditions LOGIQUES and Comité de gestion de la taxe scolaire de l'Île de Montréal.
- Gaventa, J. & Blauert, J. (2000). Learning to change by learning from change: Going to scale with participatory monitoring and evaluation. In M. Estrella (Ed.), *Learning from change: Issues and experiences in participatory monitoring and evaluation*. London/Ottawa: Intermediate Technology Publications and International Development Research Centre (IDRC).
- Government of Saskatchewan. (1996). Saskatchewan Human Services: Working together. Regina: Author. Retrieved from http://www.sasked.gov.sk.ca/
- Government of Saskatchewan. (1997a). *Interagency projects: An evaluation guide*. Regina: Author. Retrieved from http://www.sasked.gov.sk.ca/
- Government of Saskatchewan.(1997b). Sharing information to improve services for children, youth and families. Regina: Author. Retrieved from http://www.sasked.gov.sk.ca/
- Government of Saskatchewan. (2000). *Working with communities*. Regina: Author. Retrieved from http://www.sasked.gov.sk.ca/
- Hargreaves, A., Lieberman, A., Fullan, M. & Hopkins, D. (2006). *International handbook of educational change*. Heidelberg, Germany: Springer.
- Harris, A. & Bennett, N. (Eds.). (2005). School effectiveness and school improvement: Alternative perspectives. London: Continuum.
- Hernandez, L. (2000). Families and schools together: Building organizational capacity for familyschool partnerships (Prepared for DeWitt Wallace-Reader's Digest Fund). Cambridge,
 MA: Harvard University, Graduate School of Education, Harvard Family Research Project. Retrieved from http://www.gse.harvard.edu/
- HM Inspectorate of Education. (2005). *How good is our school?* (2002 ed. rev.). Livingston, UK. Retrieved from http://www.hmie.gov.uk/
- HM Inspectorate of Education. (2006a). *How good is our community learning and development?* Livingston, UK. Retrieved from http://www.hmie.gov.uk/
- HM Inspectorate of Education. (2006b). *How good is our school?: The journey to excellence*. Livingston, UK. Retrieved from http://www.hmie.gov.uk/
- HM Inspectorate of Education. (2006c). *Hungry for success: Benchmarks for self-evaluation*. Livingston, UK. Retrieved from http://www.hmie.gov.uk/
- HM Inspectorate of Education. (2006d). *Quality management in education*. Livingston, UK. Retrieved from http://www.hmie.gov.uk/
- Hopkins, D. (1989). Evaluation for school development. Buckingham, UK: Open University Press.
- Horton, D., Alexaki, A. Bennett-Lartey, S., Brice, K.N., Campilan, D., Carden, F., de Souza Silva, J., Duong, L.T., Khadar, I., Maestrey Boza, A., Kayes Muniruzzaman, I., Perez, J., Somarriba Chang, M., Vernooy, R. & Watts, J. (2003). *Evaluating capacity development: Experiences from research and development organizations around the world*. The Hague, the Netherlands/ Ottawa/Wageningen, the Netherlands: International Service for National Agricultural Research (ISNAR), International Development Research Centre (IDRC) and ACP-EU Technical Centre for Agricultural and Rural Cooperation (CTA). Retrieved from http://www.idrc.ca/
- Institute for Educational Leadership. (2002). Community schools: Improving student learning/ strengthening schools, families and communities (A handbook for state policy leaders). Washington: Author. Retrieved from http://www.communityschools.org/
- Jehl, J. (2006). Connecting schools, families and communities: Stories and results from the Annie E. Casey Foundation's education investments. Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation. Retrieved from http://www.aecf.org/

- Joint Committee on Standards for Educational Evaluation. (1994). *The program evaluation standards* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Jordan, A. (2006). Tapping the power of social networks: Understanding the role of social networks in strengthening families and transforming communities. Baltimore MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation. Retrieved from http://www.aecf.org/
- Joyce, B., Calhoun, E. & Hopkins, D. (1999). *The new structure of school improvement: Inquiring school and achieving students*. Buckingham, UK: Open University Press.
- Kakli, Z., Kreider, H., Little, P., Buck, T. & Coffey, M. (2006). Focus on families: How to build and support family centre practices in after school (Joint project of United Way of Massachusetts Bay, Harvard Family Research Project and Build the Out-of-School Time Network).
 Cambridge, MA: Harvard University, Graduate School of Education, Harvard Family Research Project. Retrieved from http://www.gse.harvard.edu/
- Kelly, A. (2001). Benchmarking for school improvement: A practical guide for comparing and improving effectiveness. London: Routledge/Falmer.
- King, K., Smith, A. & Frank, F. (2000). *The partnership facilitator's guide*. Ottawa: Human Resources Development Canada. Retrieved from http://www.hrsdc.gc.ca/
- Kretzmann, J.P. (1992). Community-based development and local schools: A promising partnership. Evanston, IL: Northwestern University, Institute for Policy Research, Asset-Based Community Development Institute. Retrieved from http://www.northwestern.edu/ipr/abcd. html
- Kretzmann, J.P. & McKnight, J.L. (2005). Discovering community power: A guide to mobilizing local assets and your organization's capacity. Evanston, IL: Northwestern University, Institute for Policy Research, Asset-Based Community Development Institute. Retrieved from http:// www.northwestern.edu/ipr/abcd.html
- Kreider, H. (2000). The national network of partnership schools: A model for family-schoolcommunity partnerships (Prepared for DeWitt Wallace-Reader's Digest Fund). Cambridge, MA: Harvard University, Graduate School of Education, Harvard Family Research Project. Retrieved from http://www.gse.harvard.edu/
- Langford, B.H. & Flynn, M. (2003). *Sustainability planning workbook* (kit containing 5 modules). Washington: The Finance Project.
- Leithwood, K., Aitken, R. & Jantzi, D. (2006). *Making schools smarter: A system for monitoring school and district progress* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks CA: Corwin Press.
- Leithwood, K. & Louis, K.S. (Eds.). (1998). Organizational learning in schools. Lisse: Swets & Zeitlinger.
- Levin, B. (2005). Governing education. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Lincoln, Y.S. & GUBA, E.G. (1985). Naturalistic inquiry. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage Publications.
- Livingstone, A.-M. & Chagnon, L. (2004). From poverty to empowerment: A research report on women and community economic development (CED) in Canada. Report prepared for the Canadian Women's Foundation and Canadian Women's Community Economic Development Council. Retrieved from http://www.cdnwomen.org/
- Lusthaus, C., Adrien, M.-H., Anderson, G. & Carden, F. (1999). *Enhancing organizational performance: A templatebox for self-assessment*. Ottawa: International Development Research Centre. Retrieved from http://www.idrc.ca/
- Lusthaus, C., Adrien, M.-H., Anderson, G., Carden, F. & Plinio Montalván, G. (2002). *Organizational assessment: A framework for improving performance*. Ottawa/Washington: International Development Research Centre and Inter-American Development Bank. Retrieved from http://www.idrc.ca/
- MacBeath, J. (n.d.-a). School self-evaluation: Models, templates and examples of practice. Nottingham, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://www.ncsl.org.uk/

- MacBeath, J. (n.d.-b). *School self-evaluation: Background, principles and key learning*. Nottingham, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://www.ncsl.org.uk/
- MacBeath, J. (2002). The self-evaluation file. Glasgow, UK: Learning Files Scotland.
- MacBeath, J. & McGlynn, A. (2002). *Self-evaluation: What's in it for schools?* London: Routledge/ Falmer.
- MacBeath, J. & Mortimore, P. (Eds.). (2001). *Improving school effectiveness*. Buckingham, UK: Open University Press.
- MacBeath, J. & Sugimine, H. (with Sutherland, G., Nishimura, M. and the students of The Learning School). (2003). *Self-evaluation in the global classroom*. London: Routledge/Falmer.
- Manno, B.V. (with Crittenden, S., Arkin, M. & Hassel, B.C.) (2007). A road to results: A performance management guidebook for the Annie E. Casey Foundation's education program. Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation. Retrieved from http://www.aecf.org/
- Mark, M.M., Henry, G.T. & Julnes, G. (2000). *Evaluation: An integrated framework for understanding, guiding and improving public and non-profit policies and programs*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Markell, L. (2004). *Building assets in low income communities: A policy framework*. Produced by Building Community Assets–The Coop Advantage Project. Retrieved from http://www. buildingcommunityassets.coop/index.html
- Martin, C. & Arcand, L. (2005). *Healthy schools: Guide for the education community and its partners*. Québec: Ministère de l'Éducation, du Loisir et du Sport du Québec. Retrieved from http:// www.mels.gouv.qc.ca/
- Mathie, A. & Cunningham, G. (2003, February). *Who is driving development? Reflections on the transformative potential of asset-based community development*. Paper presented at the conference, Participation: From Tyranny to Transformation, University of Manchester. Retrieved from http://www.stfx.ca/institutes/coady/
- McKinsey & Company. (2001). *Effective capacity building in nonprofit organizations*. Reston, VA: Venture Philanthropy Partners. Retrieved from http://www.venturephilanthropypartners.org
- McKnight, J.L. & Kretzmann, J.P. (1996). *Mapping community capacity* (Rev. ed.). Evanston, IL: Northwestern University, Institute for Policy Research, Asset-Based Community Development Institute. Retrieved from http://www.northwestern.edu/ipr/abcd.html
- McLennan, A. & Smith, W.J. (with Godden, J., Khosa, G. & Thurlow, M.). (2002). *The road less travelled: establishing an academy for educational leadership in Gauteng* (Report prepared for the Gauteng Department of Education). Johannesburg: University of the Witwatersand, Graduate School of Public and Development Management.
- Melaville, A. (2004). *Doing what matters: The bridges to success strategy of building community schools*. Indianapolis: United Way of Central Indiana. Retrieved from http://www.bridgestosuccess.org/
- Melaville, A., Berg, A.C. & Blank, M.J. (2006). *Community-based learning: Engaging students for success and citizenship*. Washington: Coalition for Community Schools. Retrieved from http:// www.communityschools.org/
- Miles, M. & Huberman, M. (1994). Qualitative data analysis (2nd ed.). London: Sage.
- Ministère de l'Éducation du Québec. (2000). Strengthening ties between schools and communities: A key measure to support the educational success of our youth. Québec: Author. Retrieved from http://www.mels.gouv.gc.ca/
- Ministère de l'Éducation du Québec. (2002). New approaches, new solutions: Fostering success for secondary school students in disadvantaged areas. Québec: Author. Retrieved from http://www.mels.gouv.qc.ca/
- Ministère de l'Éducation du Québec. (2004a). *The supporting Montréal Schools Program*. Québec: Author. Retrieved from http://www.mels.gouv.qc.ca/

- Ministère de l'Éducation du Québec. (2004b). *Families, school and communities succeeding together: Reference framework* (Program for promoting success in disadvantaged areas). Québec: Author.
- Ministère de l'Éducation, du Loisir et du Sport du Québec. (2005). A promising direction for English education in Québec (Working document).
- Mitchell, C. & Sackney, L. (2000). *Profound improvement: Building capacity for a learning community*. Lisse: Swets & Zeitlinger.
- Mitchell, C. & Sackney, L. (2001). Building capacity for a learning community. *Canadian Journal of Educational Administration and Policy, 19.* Retrieved from http://www.umanitoba.ca/publications/cjeap/
- Mitchell, C., Walker, K. & Sackney, L. (1997). The postmodern implications for school organizations and educational leadership. *Journal of Educational Administration and Foundations*, 1, 38-67.
- Molloy, P., Fleming, G., Rodriguez, C.R., Saavedra, N., Tucker, B. & Williams, D.L. Jr. (1995). Building home, school, community partnerships: The planning phase. Austin, TX: Southwest Educational Development Laboratory. Retrieved from http://www.sedl.org/
- Molloy, P., Fleming, G., Rodriguez, C.R., Saavedra, N., Tucker, B. & Williams, D.L. Jr. (2000). *The role of the neutral facilitator*. Austin, TX: Southwest Educational Development Laboratory. Retrieved from http://www.sedl.org/
- Morris, L.L., Fitz-Gibbon, C.T., & Freeman, M.E. (1987), *How to communicate evaluation findings*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Murray, J. & Ferguson, M. (2001). *Women in transition out of poverty: An asset based approach to building sustainable livelihoods*. Paper prepared for the Women and Economic Development Consortium. Retrieved from: http://www.cdnwomen.org/
- Murray, J. & Ferguson, M. (2002). *Women in transition out of poverty: A guide to effective practice in promoting sustainable livelihoods through enterprise development*. Paper prepared for the Women and Economic Development Consortium. Retrieved from: http://www.cdnwomen. org/
- National College for School Leadership. (n.d.). *School self-evaluation: A reflection and planning guide for school leaders*. Nottingham, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://www.ncsl. org.uk/
- National College for School Leadership. (2005). *What does a critical friend do?* Nottingham, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://www.ncsl.org.uk/
- National Council for Voluntary Organisations. (n.d.). *A little bit of give and take*. London: Author. Retrieved from http://www.ncvo-vol.org.uk/
- National Research Council of Canada. (2005). *National Building Code of Canada 2005*. Ottawa: Author.
- Newman, D. & Brown, R. (1996). Applied ethics for program evaluation. London: Sage.
- Nieto, S. (1994). Lessons from students on creating a chance to dream. *Harvard Educational Review*, 64, 392-426.
- Oakes, J. (1986). *Educational indicators: A guide for policymakers*. New Brunswick: New Jersey Center for Policy Research in Education, Rutgers University.
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. (2002). *Glossary of key terms in evaluation and results based management*. Paris: Author. Retrieved from http://www.oecd. org/
- Organizational Research Services. (2004). *Theory of change: A practical template for action, results and learning.* Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation. Retrieved from http://www.aecf. org/
- Patton, M. (1987). *How to use qualitative methods in evaluation*. Vol. 4 in J.L. Herman (Ed.). Program evaluation kit (2nd ed.). Newbury Park, CA: Sage.

Patton, M. (1997). Utilization-focused evaluation. Thousand Oakes, CA: Sage.

- Patton, M. (2002). *Qualitative research and evaluation methods* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oakes, CA: Sage.
- Pearson, M. & Stecher, B. (2004). Risk-accountability methods in health-care accountability. In B. Stecher & S.N. Kirby (Eds.), Organizational improvement and accountability: Lessons for education from other sectors (95-105). Santa Monica CA: RAND Corporation. Retrieved from http://www.rand.org/
- Pilote, A. (1999). L'analyse politique des centres scolaires et communautaires en milieu francophone minoritaire. *Éducation et francophonie*, *27*(1). Retrieved from http://www.acelf. ca/c/revue/
- Pocock, J. (2006). Social support networks in Quebec's English-speaking communities. Québec: Community Health and Social Services Network. Retrieved from http://www.chssn.org/
- Policy Research Initiative. (2003). Social capital: A useful tool for public policy? *Horizons*, 6(3). Ottawa: Author. Retrieved from http://www.policyresearch.gc.ca/
- Policy Research Initiative. (2005). *Social capital as a public policy tool*. Ottawa: Author. Retrieved from http://www.policyresearch.gc.ca/
- Posavac, E.J. & Carey, R.G. (1992). *Program evaluation: Methods and case studies* (4th ed.). Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Prévost, P., Lussier, K., Boyer, M., Lagacé, M., Rivet, S. & Authier, S. (with L'Heureux, D., Yorn, C. & Sévigny, B.). (2005). Étude exploratoire sur les institutions d'enseignement comme lieux intégrateurs de services aux élèves et à la communauté. Report prepared by the Groupe de recherche sur la cyberdémocratie et les collectivités de la Faculté d'administration de l'Université de Sherbrooke (GRECUS). Retrieved from http://www.usherbrooke.ca/adm/ grecus/
- Rebore, R.W. & Walmsley, A.L.E. (2007). *An evidenced-based approach to the practice of educational leadership*. Boston: Allyn & Bacon.
- Reid, P. (2000). *Developing civic indicators and community accounting in Canada*. Vernon, BC: Centre for Community Enterprise. Retrieved from http://www.cedworks.com/
- Reid, V., Nilsson, R., Garrow, S. & Griffith, A. (2002). *Organic evaluation at Santropol Roulant*. Montréal: Santropol Roulant. Retrieved from http://www.santropolroulant.org/
- Riley, K.A. (1994). Following the education indicators trail in pursuit of quality. In K. Riley & D. Nuttall (Eds.) *Measuring quality: Educational indicators, the United Kingdom and International perspectives* (pp. 87-99). London: Falmer Press.
- Roberge, C. (2000). Leading without control. In P. Senge, N. Cambron-McCabe, T. Lucas, B. Smith, J. Dutton & A. Kleiner, *Schools that learn* (pp. 411-418). New York: Doubleday.
- Rowntree, D. (2000). Statistics without tears. London: Penguin.
- Rudduck, J., Chaplain, R. & Wallace, G. (Eds.). (1996). *School improvement: What can pupils tell us?* London: Fulton.
- Saskatchewan Learning. (2000). Community education: Schools and communities working together. Regina: Author. Retrieved from http://www.sasked.gov.sk.ca/
- Saskatchewan Learning. (2002). *Working together toward SchoolPLUS: Parent and community partnerships in education* (Handbook 2002). Regina: Author. Retrieved from http://www.sasked.gov.sk.ca/
- Saskatchewan Learning. (2004a). *Building communities of hope* (Community schools policy and conceptual framework, Rev. ed.). Regina: Author. Retrieved from http://www.sasked.gov. sk.ca/
- Saskatchewan Learning. (2004b). *Caring and respectful schools: Toward School^{PLUS}*. Regina: Author. Retrieved from http://www.sasked.gov.sk.ca/

- School of the 21st century. (n.d.). New Haven, CT: Yale University. Retrieved from http://www.yale. edu/bushcenter/21C/
- Schuller, T. (2001). The complementary roles of human and social capital. *ISUMA: Canadian Journal of Policy Research*, 6(1), 18-24. Retrieved from http://isuma.net/index_e.shtml
- Scottish Executive Education and Training. (2002). *How good is our school?: Self-evaluation using performance indicators* (2nd ed.). Edinburgh: Author.
- Secrétariat du Conseil du trésor. (2003). *Modernisation de la gestion publique : Guide sur les indicateurs*. Québec: Author. Retrieved from http://www.tresor.gouv.qc.ca/.
- Senge, P.M. (1990). *The fifth discipline: The art and practice of the learning organization*. New York: Doubleday.
- Senge, P., Cambron-McCabe, N., Lucas, T., Smith, B. Dutton, J. & Kleiner, A. (2000). *Schools that learn*. New York: Doubleday.
- Smith, W.J. (2000). *Measuring what you value: A puzzle kit for school self-assessment*. Montréal: McGill University, Office of Research on Educational Policy.
- Smith, W.J. (2005). From values to results: Key issues and challenges for building and sustaining school-community collaboration. Laval, QC: LEARN. Retrieved from http://learnquebec.ca\clc
- Smith, W.J. (2007). Reasonable Accommodation of Special Needs: Data-Based Advocacy in the Age of Accountability. In R. Flynn (Ed.), *Civil rights in education* (Proceedings of the annual conference of the Canadian Association for the Practical Study of Law and Education, Montréal, 2006, Vol. II, pp. 843-904).
- Smith, W.J., Butler-Kisber, L., LaRocque, L.J., Portelli, J., Shields, C.M., Sturge Sparkes, C. & Vibert, A.B. (1998). Student engagement in learning and school life: National project report. Montréal: McGill University, Office of Research on Educational Policy.
- Smith, W.J. & Gouett, M. (2002). Seeing schools from the inside out: The role of students in school self-assessment. *Education Canada*, 42(2), 10-11 (Complete article available as a Web supplement to this issue.).
- Smith, W.J. & Sturge Sparkes, C. (1998). Public education, accountability and foggy dew. In W.F. Foster & W.J. Smith (Eds.), *Navigating change in education: The law as a beacon* (Proceedings of the annual conference of the Canadian Association for the Practical Study of Law and Education, St. John's, April, 1997, pp. 85-122).
- Stoll, L. (1999). Realising our potential: Understanding and developing capacity for lasting improvement. *School Effectiveness and School Improvement*, *10*, 503-532.
- Stoyko, P. (2001). *The learning journey: A guide to achieving excellence*. Ottawa: Canadian Centre for Management Development.
- Strauss, A. & Corbin, J. (1998). *Basics of qualitative research: Grounded theory, procedures and techniques* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Stufflebeam, D.L. (2003). *The CIPP Model for evaluation*. Kalamazoo, MI: The Evaluation Center, Western Michigan University. Retrieved from http://www.wmich.edu/evalctr/
- Sturge Sparkes, C. (with Dupuis, M., Fyfe, D., Taylor, T. & Sullivan, J.). (1999). Building the quality school: The real challenge. *McGill Journal of Education*, *34*, 281-307.
- Task Force on the Role of the School. (2001). *School*^{PLUS}: A vision for children and youth (Report to the Minister of Education). Regina: Saskatchewan Learning. Retrieved from http://www.sasked.gov.sk.ca/
- Task Team on Education Management Development. (1996). *Changing management to manage change in education*. Pretoria: Department of Education.
- The Community Table. (2000). Community economic development perspectives: Needs assessment report of the diverse English linguistic minority communities across Quebec. Huntingdon, QC: Author. Retrieved from http://www.buildingcommunities.ca/ct/en/main.htm

- The Community Table. (2006). Capacity exists toolkit: A tool for mobilizing people in your community. Huntingdon, QC: Author. Retrieved from http://www.buildingcommunities.ca/ct/ en/main.htm
- The Community Table. (2007). *Partnerships in focus: Community Table annual report, 2006-07.* Huntingdon, QC: Author. Retrieved from http://www.buildingcommunities.ca/ct/en/main.htm
- Treasury Board of Canada Secretariat. (2001). *Integrated risk management framework*. Ottawa: Author. Retrieved from http://www.tbs-sct.gc.ca/
- Treasury Board of Canada Secretariat. (2005). *Policy on learning, training and development*. Ottawa: Canada School of Public Service. Retrieved from http://www.myschool-monecole. gc.ca/main_e.html
- US Department of Health and Human Services. (2006a). *A guide for effective governance: Considerations and lessons learned for afterschool networks*. Washington: The Finance Project. Retrieved from http://www.financeproject.org/index.asp
- US Department of Health and Human Services. (2006b). *Making smart investments: A policy primer for state and local leaders*. Washington: The Finance Project. Retrieved from http://www.financeproject.org/index.asp
- Wagner, T., Kegan, R., Lahey, L., Lemons, R.W., Garnier, J., Helsing, D., Howell, A. & Rasmussen, H.T. (2006). *Change leadership: A practical guide to our transforming schools*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Watson, P. (2003). Understanding organizational change. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Watson, S.D. (2000). Informed consent: Advice for state and local leaders on implementing resultsbased decisionmaking. Washington: The Finance Project Retrieved from http://www. financeproject.org/
- Weiss, H., Coffman, J. & Bohan-Baker, M. (2003). Evaluation's role in supporting initiative sustainability. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University, Graduate School of Education, Harvard Family Research Project. Retrieved from http://www.gse.harvard.edu/
- Wilkin, A., Kinder, K., White, R. Atkinson, A. & Doherty, P. (2003). Towards the development of extended schools (Research report RR408). London: Department for Education and Skills. Retrieved from http://www.teachernet.gov.uk/wholeschool/extendedschools/
- Wilkin, A., White, R. & Kinder, K. (2003). Towards extended schools: A literature review (Research report RR432). London: Department for Education and Skills. Retrieved from http://www. teachernet.gov.uk/wholeschool/extendedschools/
- W.K. Kellogg Foundation. (1998). *Evaluation handbook*. Battle Creek, MI: Author. Retrieved from http://www.wkkf.org/
- W.K. Kellogg Foundation. (2004). *Logic model development guide*. Battle Creek, MI: Author. Retrieved from http://www.wkkf.org/
- Woolcock, M. (2001). The place of social capital in understanding social and economic outcomes. ISUMA: Canadian Journal of Policy Research, 6(1), 11-17. Retrieved from http://isuma.net/ index_e.shtml
- Working Group on the Development of Community Schools. (2005). *The Community School: A centre for youth success and community development*. Québec: Ministère de l'Éducation, du Loisir et du Sport du Québec. Retrieved from http://www.mels.gouv.qc.ca/